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FEDERAL RESERVE’S FIRST MONETARY
POLICY REPORT FOR 1983

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 1983

U.S. SENATE,
ComMITTEE ON BANRING, HoUsING AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 9:30 a.m. in room 538, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Senator Jake Garn {chairman of the committee)
presiding.

Present: Senators Garn, Heinz, Hawkins, Mattingly, Hecht, Prox-
mire, Riegle, Sarbanes, Dixon, Sasser, and Lautenberg.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN GARN

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

Chairman Volcker, we're pleased to have you before the Senate
Banking Committee this morning. This hearing on monetary policy
is occurring at a critical time for our economy.

An increasing number of indicators point to an incipient econom-
ic recovery, but most analysts agree that this recovery remains
very fragile. To a large extent the continuation of the recovery is
contingent upon a continuation of the recent upturn of housing, an
industry for which this committee has a special responsibility. A
continuation of the upturn in housing, in turn, is dependent on
what happens to interest rates.

This committee held very extensive housing hearings on Monday
of this week, some 4% hours. Everybody was in agreement on one
point, and there was a wide diversity of groups testifying. Every-
body was in agreement that interest rates are the key to the con-
tinuation of the upturn in housing starts, and although the wit-
nesses certainly differed on how we should achieve a reduction in
the Federal deficit, they agreed that deficits are the key to the re-
duction of interest rates.

There are recent developments that must give us some concern.
Treasury bill rates are no lower than they were in late August.
Long-term Treasury yields are higher than they were in November
and December. Many analysts blame this failure of interest rates
to continue to decline on the acceleration of growth in the mone-
tary aggregates. Over the last 6 months M, has grown at an annual
rate of over 12 percent and M: has grown at an annual rate of over
13 percent. On the other hand, some acceleration in the aggregates’
growth rates clearly was justified by the maturing of all-savers cer-
tificates, the availability of new market rate deposit instruments,
and declining interest rates.

1
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Fears have been expressed that the fourth-quarter acceleration
in the aggregates’ growth rates has been more than justified by
structural changes. Whether or not these fears are well founded,
we now know that such psychological factors can have major im-
pacts on the financial markets,

Qur No. 1 priority must be to resume the downward trend in in-
terest rates. To accomplish this, we must return to monetary aggre-
gate growth rates that will convince the financial markets that the
Federal Reserve and this Government remain committed to the
fight against inflation.

Mr. Chairman, you and I have had many discussions over the
past several years. | would repeat only brietly that you know how
strongly I feel that the major blame for high interest rates lies
with the Congress of the United States. Rates are held high by the
need to refinance one-third of a trillion, $300 billion cutstanding
debt every year; our continually increasing deficits, year after year;
and the unwillingness to come to grips with these deficits despite
all of the rhetoric. Once again we probably are facing a $200 billion
deficit, and each one of the deficits over the last 3 or 4 years has
always been considerably larger than the initial estimates. Regret-
ably I have no reason to believe that that will not be the case
again.

I certainly have not always been complimentary or uncritical of
the performance of the Fed. But I do think that monetary and
fiscal policy have to be coordinated and work together. No matter
whether it was you or someone else as Chairman of the Federal Re-
serve Board, if you have to plan to monetize 150 to 200 bilijon dol-
lars” worth of deficit each year, you have no choice in that matter.
That is the responsibility of Congress for continuing to send those
large deficits to you. I think we have to do a better job on both
fronts with Congress bearing the major portion of the blame, no
matter how much people may wish to use the Fed as a scapegoat
for all the problems. 1 wish they would direct more of their criti-
cism at where I believe it really belongs, and that is at the House
and the Senate of the United States. I do hope in these hearings
that we can have somne enlighteniment where you think interest
rates are going and what you expect your policy as Chairman of
the Fed will be in light of the difficulties of fiscal policy, how we
best can work together to lower those deficits, and hopefully have
interest rates continue to go down, not just stay at the level of a
lower rate than they have been but continue to go down so that
this recovery, however much it is in its infancy, is naot aborted.

Senator Proxmire, do you have an opening statement you wish to
make?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PROXMIRE

Senator ProxMire. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, in the 25 years I have been on this committee, [
don’t think I've ever seen this room as completely filled as it 1s
now. You said that you were asked why we couldn't get a bigger
hearing room and that was a pretty good question, but I think the
reason why we have this turnout is because, Chairman Volcker, 1
think you recognize that you're the key man in what’s going to
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happen to our economy and the world economy for that matter in
the next year or so.

The head of the IMF just said the other day that the most seri-
ous obstacle to worldwide recovery is the size of the Federal deficit
in the United States, a statement with which I very enthusiastical-
ly agree. We simply have to act on that and, of course, corollary to
that, is that we face the prospect of very, very high interest rates
which will not only, as the Chairman so ably said, press our econo-
my and keep us from having a bigger recovery, but is likely to
affect the whole world economy and pose a very, very serious prob-
lem.

Let me just say in connection with your appearance this morning
that in its 1982 report to the Congress, the Board substantially
overestimated the underlying strength of the economy and substan-
tially underestimated the demand for money and other liquid bal-
ances. Because of the sharp increase in the demand for M, bal-
ances, the Board's original monetary growth targets were well
below the level required to finance the economy.

For example, if the Fed had stuck with its original target for
holding the growth of M, to an upper level of 5.5 percent, nominal
GNP would not have grown at all while real GNP would have de-
clined even below the —1.2 percent growth actually experienced.

The problem of selecting the appropriate guideposts for monetary
policy will be even more difficult in 1983 because of the new depos-
it accounts that became available from deposit institutions in De-
cember and January. As of January 26, 1983, $213 billion was
placed in the new money market deposit accounts and §17 billion
in Super NOW accounts.

Another problem concerns the divergence between the Fed's an-
nounced targets and what it actually does. When the Fed shifted to
a more accommodative policy in the latter part of 1982, it did not
formally notify the Congress it was raising its target even though
the law specifically provides such an opportunity each July. One
reason may have been a desire to avold raising inflationary expec-
tations through a formal increase in the official targets. Nonethe-
less, this flexible approach raises questions about the relevance of
the targets that are set forth and the accountability of the Fed to
the Congress in meeting them.

I might add that in spite of all the eriticism, the country is lucky
to have you as Chairman of the Fed. I think you've done a remark-
able job under the most difficult circumstances and I hope you can
continue.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Heinz.

Senator Heinz. Mr. Chairman, I'm not going to make an opening
statement. I have a lot T want to ask Mr. Volcker about.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Riegle.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR RIEGLE

Senator Riegre. Mr. Chairman, thank you, I'll be very brief.

There are signs of a limited economic recovery perhaps starting
now and we all hope that that is the case, but over the last few
weeks, as you well know, there’s been an uptake in interest rates
which has really given everybody a bad case of the jitters. We have
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had people in from the housing industry before this committee in
the last couple days and they are nervous.

We spoke just before the hearing started about auto sales and as
you know they are described in today’'s paper by the analysts as
being mediocre. There's been some improvement there but a lot of
that has been due to special financial incentives that the compa-
nies themselves have offered.

The concern I have is that it looks like interest rates may have
bottomed out and may bump along at about correct interest levels
for a period of time and, if so, that makes me very apprehensive
because 1 don't think interest rates at current levels will let us get a
real and sustained economic recovery going.

Now I think almost every Member of the Senate would say that
we need a fiscal tightening the budget. The problem is that it will be
at best a few months before the budget process is finished and in the
meantime, it looks to me as if interest rates have to go lower, Given
all of the slack in the economy, a third of the plant and equipment
sitting idle, 12 million people out of work—we need fiscal tightening
with monetary easing. The Board lowered the discount rate in a
series of steps last year and helped get interest rates down, but there
have been no further changes or reductions in the discount rate. |
would hope there would have been, with the thought in mind that
the Congress is committed to the fiscal tightening that we need.

1 would hope today you will give us reason to believe that they
may go lower, at least somewhat lower, in the near term so that we
could really start to get some momentum on the upside in terms of
recovery.

The CHAIRMAN. May I just say to my friend from Michigan that
with all of my children we are doing our part. We have six cars
among us and if we get more people to do their part it would help
the Senator from Michigan considerably.

Senator Mattingly.

Senator MaTringLy, No comment at this time.

The CHAlIRMAN. Senator Dixon.

Senator DixoN. No opening statement, Mr. Chairman.

The CHalRMAN. Senator Lautenberg.

Senator LAUTENBERG. No.

The CaairMaN. We have a statement of Senator Hawkins which
we'll insert in the record at this point as though read.

[Statement follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HAWKINS

Senator Hawkins. Chairman Volcker, it is a pleasure to have
you before the Senate Banking Committee today. As you know, 1
have always been very interested in the Federal Reserve System.
In October 1981, I introduced legislation to reform the Fed System
by restructuring the Board of Governors and requiring that the ex-
penditures of the Federal Reserve System be approved by Congress
as part of the annual appropriations process. At least 8 other biils
were introduced in the 97th Congress calling for a restructuring of
the Board of Governors. Senator Garn, as chairman of the Senate
Banking Committee, held hearings on the Federal Reserve Board
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membership and structure. Senator Garn said at that time that he
did not believe that recent appointments to the Board created a
membership that, as is intended in the Federal Reserve Act, repre-
sented the broad range of geographical and economic interests of
this country. I hope this is an issue which will receive further at-
tention in the 98th Congress.

Now, I look forward to the Monetary Policy Report for 1983.

The CHAlIRMAN. Mr, Chairman, it’s all yours.

STATEMENT OF PAUL A. VOLCKER, CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL
RESERVE

Mr. Vorcker. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be meeting again
with this committee to discuss the Federal Reserve's objectives for
monetary policy and their relationship to the prospects for the
economy. You already have received the official monetary policy
report to Congress that is required under the Humphrey-Hawkins
Act. My comments today will expand upon some of the points
raised in that report, focusing in particular on our objectives with
respect to monetary policy and the obstacles that, unless dealt with
effectively, could deflect the economy from the path of sustained
expansion we would all like to see.

Our economy has been going through wrenching adjustments
during the past year and a half. With production falling into sharp
recesslon, the unemployment rate rose to a postwar high. A large
share of our industrial capacity is idle. Profits are depressed, and
there have been excepticnally large numbers of business failures.

Conditions in most other industrialized countries, in greater or
lesser degree, have paralleled those in cur own economy, and large
sectors of the developing world have faced the need for forceful
measures to deal with internal and external imbalances. All of this
has been reflected in, and accompanied by, pressures on domestic
and international banking markets.

At the same time, out of this turmoil and stress we can see ele-
ments of change and returning strength that bode well for the
future. In particular, striking progress has been made in reducing
inflationary pressures. The measured rate of inflation in 1982 was
the lowest in a decade, and forces are at work that, carefully nur-
tured, can continue that progress during recovery. Interest rates
have fallen substantially from the high levels of the past couple of
years; as confidence builds that inflation can be held in check, fur-
ther declines should be sustainable. Business and labor have re-
sponded to the market forces by taking measures to cut costs and
improve efficiency, and those measures should have a healthy
effect long after the recession has passed.

At the turn of the year, signs appeared that the decline in eco-
nomic activity was ending and that recovery might soon develop.
Housing construction, auto sales, and factory orders have all im-
proved in recent months. The sharp downturn in unemployment
reported in January should be interpreted cautiously in the light of
the month-to-month volatility of these estimates, but indications of
some firming in labor demand are heartening.

In sum, this has been a time of disappointment and strain—but
also a period of great potential promise. That promise lies in the
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prospect that, under the pressure of events, we—in Government, in
business and labor, and in finance—are facing up to what is needed
to sustain recovery into long years of healthy growth.

I know that this has also been for many a time of frustration and
doubt. Unemployment of a willing worker is always a threatf to per-
sonal and family stability; on a wide scale it is an affront to our
sense of social justice. To a generation grown accustomed to accel-
erating inflation, a year or two of progress toward price stability
simply isn't enough to quell fears that the earlier trend will
resume as the economy picks up speed. We have been disappointed
before when early signs of recovery faded away. Federal deficits
persisting at levels beyond any past experience are unsettling to
more than financial markets. We have been jarred to the realiza-
tion that a serious international financial disturbance is not just
something we read about in books of economic history but could
recur unless we are alert to the dangers and deal aggressively with
them.

Uncertainty and confusion are perhaps inevitable in a period of
change—even constructive change. But they can easily be destruc-
tive without a clear conception of where we want to go and how to
get there. My conviction is that much of the stage has been set for
long lasting, noninflationary expansion. But we also have to be re-
alistic and clear-sighted about the threats and obstacles that
remain, confident that being known, they can be cleared away.

THE PROSPECTS FOR STABLE GROWTH

The unchanging goal of economic policy, embodied in the Em-
ployment and Humphrey-Hawking Acts, has long been growth in
employment, ocutput and productivity at relatively stable prices.
That goal for a decade and more increasingly eluded us, not least
because of an illusion for a time that the stability side of the equa-
tion could be subsidiary. Once inflation gained strong momentum,
it was doubly hard to contain without transitional pain. But after
several years in which the effort against inflation has had high pri-
ority, there are today solid grounds for believing the signs of incip-
ient recover can be the harbinger of performance much more in
line with our goals.

We approach our discussion on monetary policy with the intent
of fostering that result. But, of course, monetary policy alone
cannot do the job; other instruments of policy and the attitudes of
business and labor will be crucial as well.

The latest price statistics confirm the progress against inflation.
But the fact that all the major inflation indices increased by 5 per-
cent or less during the course of last year—or that the producer
price index actually dropped in January—does not mean that the
battle is won.

Those gains have been achieved in the midst of recession, with
strong downward pressures on prices and costs from weak markets.
We cannot build a successful policy against inflation on continued
recession. The question remains as to how prices will behave as the
economy recovers—after 6 months or a year of rising orders, em-
ployment, and production.
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In recent weeks, increases in some highly sensitive commeodity
prices have been cited as a danger sign. Those commodities are sub-
ject to speculative influences, but, surely, an increase in some
prices that have been severely depressed during recession is not
itzelf a signal of change in more basic price trends.

One widely used index of sensitive industrial commodity prices—
excluding oil—declined by about 35 percent from the end of 1930
through late 1982, carrying many of those prices to levels that
could not justify new investment or even maintenance of existing
output. Within limits recovery in those prices would be a natural,
and probably necessary, part of any expansion and will not domi-
nate more general price statistics.

In fact, the single commodity of major importance to the general
price level—oil—is in surplus supply, and the price in real terms
has been declining. [ cannct prophesy the degree to which the
nominal price of cil might decline in coming weeks or months, if at
all. But barring a major political upset, prospects appear exception-
ally good that stable or falling real prices for finished petroleam
products—which account for 8-9 percent of the GNP—can rein-
force progress against inflation for some time ahead. We also have
large stocks of basic food commodities, providing some assurance
against a sharp runup of prices in that area.

It is labor costs that account for the bulk of the value of what we
produce, and our success against inflation in the longer-run will
need to be reflected in the interaction of wages, productivity, and
prices. It is also in this area that recent signs of progress can prove
most lasting.

The upward trend of nominal wages and salaries slowed notice-
ably last year, with average wages rising by about 6 percent from
the fourth quarter of 1981 to the fourth quarter of 1982; total com-
pensation, including fringes rose just over 6% percent. The trend
during the year seemed to be declining, and in the midst of pres-
sures on profits, markets, and employment, could well show further
declines. The sharply lower inflation figures—below the rate of
wage increase—moderate one source of upward pressures on new
wage agreements, Longer-term union agreements negotiated in ear-
lier more inflationary years are expiring, tending to further moder-
ate the wage trend.

The slower increases in nominal wages have been fully consist-
ent with higher real wages for the average worker precisely be-
cause the inflation rate has been declining. Continuation of that
benign interaction among lower inflation, lower nominal wages,
and higher real wages—combined with recovery in profits—must
be a central part of noninflationary recovery—and thus to sustain-
ing expansion.

Those prospects will be greatly enhanced by improved productiv-
ity performance; over time, only an increase in productivity can
assure higher real wages and profits. Happily, after dwindling
away to practically nothing during the 1970’s, the signs are that
productivity is rising once again. Tentative evidence can be found
in preliminary data suggesting productivity rose by almost 2 per-
cent last year in the midst of recession, an unusual development
when production is declining. Those statistics are consistent with
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reports from business that significant progress has been made in
mmproving efficiency and in reducing “‘break-even’ points.

During the early part of recovery, productivity usually grows
more rapidly. Consequently, a combination of rising cyclical and
“trend” productivity with more moderate nominal wage gains
should reduce the increase in unit labor costs further as a recovery
takes hold. For example, a rise in hourly compensation of less than
6§ percent this year would appear consistent with recent trends.
Should productivity increase by 2-2% percent—an expectation that
would appear modest in the light of recent experience—unit labor
costs would rise by significantly less than 4 percent, low enough to
maintain and reinforce progress on the price front.

As confidence grows that the gains against inflation are sustain-
able, an expectation of further declines in interest rates should be
reinforced. Today, short and particularly longer-term, interest
rates, despite the large declines last year, remain historically high
in nominal terms and measured against the current rate of infla-
tion. A number of factors contribute to that, including the present
and prospective pressures from heavy Treasury borrowing. But con-
cerns that recent gains against inflation may prove temporary are
checking the decline in interest rates.

We will certainly need higher levels of investment and housing
as time passes to maintain productivity, to support real income
gains, and to keep supply in balance with demand. Lower interest
rates are certainly important to that outlook, but what is essential
is that those lower levels can be sustained over time. That is one
reason why policies need to remain strongly sensitive to the need
fo maintain the progress against inflation—uncertainty on that
point will ultimately be self-defeating in terms of the interest rate
environment we want.

An improved climate for work, for saving, and for investment—
the objective of the tax changes introduced in 1981—should also
materialize in an economic climate of recovery and disinflation,
helping to keep the process going. Rising real incomes will also be
reflected in consumer demand—an area of the economy already
supported by the large deficits. As living standards rise and fears
of inflation fade, pressures for excessive and catch-up wage de-
mands should subside.

In sum, there are strong analytic reasons to believe that the in-
cipient recovery can develop into a long self-reinforcing process of
growth and stability. The challenge is to turn that vision into real-
ity.

OBSTACLES AND THREATS TO PROGRESS

Of course, there are obstacles to that vision:; some need to be
dealt with promptly, and some will need to be guarded against as
we move ahead. The more firmly we move to deal with those
threats—by action now and by sefting ourselves clear gmdelines
for the future—the faster we can end the doubts and restore the
confidence necessary to success.
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THE FEDERAL DEFICIT

The most obvious obstacle that looms ahead is the prospect of
huge Federal deficits even as the economy expands. I have spoken
to the point on a number of occasions, and will soon be testifying
before the Budget Committee,

Today, I will only summarize the problem in a few sentences,
and I'm not even sure that it's necessary to do that after listening
to your comments and those of the other Senators. I think the
hopeful thing that remains here is the problem is so well under-
stood. What remains is the need to take action. I know that’s diffi-
cult and sensitive, but I do think that is a critically important
matter to the success of our economic policy in the years ahead.

The bulk—but far from all—of our present $200 billion deficit re-
flects high unemployment and reduced income. At a time of reces-
sion and relatively low private credit demands, the adverse impli-
cations of the current deficit for interest rates and financial mar-
kets may be muted. But the hard fact is that the deficit, as things
new stand, will remain in the same range, or rise further, as recov-
ery proceeds and private Credit demands rise. In other words, the
underlying imbalance between our spending programs and the rev-
enue-generating capacity of the tax system at satisfactory levels of
employment (“the structural deficit”) promises to increase as fast
as the “cyclical” deficit declines.

That prospect, essentially without precedent in the past, threat-
ens a clash in the financial marketplace as huge deficits collide
with the needs of business, home buyers and builders, farmers and
others for credit. The implication is higher real interest rates than
necessary or consistent with our investment needs in the future
and expectations of that future “clash” feeds back on markets
today. The adverse consequences are reinforced and aggravated by
the widespread instinct in financial markets and among the public
at large that such large deficits will feed inflation by creating pres-
sures for excessive money creation or otherwise, leading to doubts
about the success of the disinflationary effort.

That outlook and analysis is essentially agreed by the adminis-
tration, the Congressional Budget Office, by citizen groups that
have expressed alarm about the budgetary situation, and by inde-
pendent budget analysts. It is that broad consensus on the nature
of the problem that provides a base for the necessary action. What
remains to be done is to take those actions. I fully realize the sensi-
tivity and difficulties of the choices to be made. But 1 am also
aware, as 1 am sure you are, that a great deal depends on a suc-
cessful resolution of those efforts.

INTERNATIONAL ECONOMIC AND FINANCIAL SITUATION

The risks and uncertainties in the present situation are com-
pounded by the fact that so much of the world is in recession, and
adverse trends in one country feed back on another. For instance,
falling exports have accounted directly for some 35 percent of the
decline in our GNP during the recession; in past recession, in con-
trast, our exports have typically grown, cushioning other factors
depressing production and employment. After earlier periods of ex-
aggerated weakness, the great strength of the dollar in the ex-
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change markets over the past 2 years contributed to the progress
against inflation—but it also depressed our exports. We cannot
build the stability of our economy on extreme exchange rate fluctu-
ations.

Another dimension of the risk is the danger that nations will try
to retreat within themselves, insulating their economies by protec-
tionist measures. But, as we learned in the 1830’s, such policies
only aggravate the mutual difficulties. Another agpect is instahility
in foreign exchange markets,

But today, we face another more immediate threat in the inter-
national financial area. I will reserve detailed comment for my ap-
pearance before you tomorrow. Suftice it to say now that the poten-
tial for an international financial disturbance impairing the func-
tioning of our domestic financial markets at a critical point in our
recovery is real. 1 firmiy believe the major borrowers and lenders,
with the understanding and support of governments, central banks,
and international institutions, can face up to and deal with those
problems constructively. But the cooperative pattern we have seen
emerge in managing these problems is absolutely dependent on the
capacity of the Internaticnal Monetary Fund to continue to play a
key role at the center of the international financial system. Early
congressional approval of the enlargement of IMF resources,
agreed by the Interim Committee of the Fund last week, will be es-
sential to that effort.

ATTITUDES TOWARD PRICING AND WAGE BEHAVIOR

1 have already described the pricing restraint and the trend
toward more moderate increases in wages that have developed in
the midst of recession. As best as I can assess it, the mood today is
consgistent with maintaining that momentum. There is realization
that competitors at home and abroad have large potential capacity,
and after all the efforts to cut break-even points, expanding volume
will itself produce satigfactory profits as well as larger employment
opportunities. The smokestack industries, hit so hard in the period
of recession while already faced with the need for structural
change and with particularly high wages by domestic or interna-
tional standards, have particularly strong incentives for caution.

But there is, of course, another possibility. Business and labor—
habituated to inflation in the 1970°s, highly sensitive to the failure
to sustain past efforts to restore stability, and eager to restore past
price or wage concessions—may be tempted to test their bargaining
and pricing powers much more aggressively as orders and produc-
tion expand. If they were to do so, sensitivities of consumers and
financial markets to the possibility of reinflation would only be ag-
gravated, tending to keep interest rates higher and greatly increas-
ing the difficulty of maintaining the economy on a noninflationary
path of growth.

This is an area where Government policy can greatly contribute,
by resisting protectionist pressures externally, and by removing or
relaxing obstacles to competition in product or labor markets.
Areas of the economy that have seemed almost impervious to the
disinflationary trend and market pressures—such as health care
and higher education—seem to me to deserve special attention,
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Through all those particulars, however, restraint in price and
wage setting can reasonably be expected only if Government finan-
cial policy remains plainly oriented toward containing inflation.
Without a sense of conviction on that score, the temptation to jump
ahead of the pack—to anticipate the worst—as employment and
orders are restored may become irresistable. The fact is both labor
and business have much to gain from stability, and moderation in
pricing and wages within a framework of financial discipline will
be consistent with higher real wages, profits, and employment.

The skepticism that had been built up over many years about
the resolve to deal with inflation has been reduced but not elimi-
nated. There is little or no leeway at this stage for mistakes on the
side of inflation. Policies designed with the best will in the world to
stimulate, but perceived as inflationary, may, unfortunately, pro-
duce more inflation than stimulus.

MONETARY POLICY IN 1982

It is in that broad framework and context that monetary policy
has been implemented in 1982 and that we in the Federal Reserve
look ahead to 1983 and beyond. Qur objective is easy to state in
principle—to maintain progress toward price stability while provid-
ing the money and liquidity necessary to support economic growth.
In practice, achieving the appropriate balance is difficult—and a
full measure of success cannot be achieved by the tools of monetary
policy alone. The year 1982 amply demonstrated some of the prob-
lems facing monetary policy during a period of economic and finan-
cial turbulence, and the need for judgment and a degree of flexibil-
ity in pursuing the objectives we set for ourselves.

As you know, policy with respect to the growth of money and
credit has been rooted in the fundamental proposition that, over
time, the inflationary process can only continue with excessive
growth of money. Conversely, success in dealing with inflation re-
quires appropriate restraint on growth of money and liquidity.

Those broad propositions must, of course, be reduced to specific
policy prescriptions, and for some years the Federal Reserve had
tollowed the practice, now required by the Humphrey-Hawking
Act, of quantifying its objectives in terms of growth ranges for cer-
taih measures of money and credit for the year ahead. In doing so,
we have known that for significant periods of time the relation-
ships between money and spending may be loose, that there are re-
curring cyclical patterns, and that the mix of real growth and in-
flation can and will be affected by factors beyond the control of
monetary policy. But we also count on a certain predictability and
stability in the relationships over time between the monetary and
credit aggregates and the variables we really care about—output,
employment, and prices.

In 1982, however, those relationships deviated substantially from
the patterns characteristic of the earlier postwar period. The sim-
plest reflection has been in movements of velocity—the relation-
ship between measures of money and credit and the GNP. As
shown on table I attached, the velocity of M;, which had been tend-
ing higher throughout the postwar period, dropped at a rate of
almost 4 percent over the past five quarters. The broader monetary
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aggregates and broad credit aggregates as well also behaved typi-
cally in relation to the economy; that velocity dropped during the
recession by larger amounts than usual. More sophisticated statisti-
cal techniques, taking account of lags, interest rates, and other var-
iables, confirm the fact normal relationships did not hold in 1982

In establishing its various target ranges at the start of 1982, the
Federal Open Market Committee specifically noted that a number
of factors, institutional and economic, would affect the relationship
of monetary and credit growth to the GNP, and contemplated that
M, in particular could deviate from expected patterns for a time in
the event economic and financial uncertainties fostered desires for
liquidity. In reporting to you in July of last year, I emphasized the
committee was prepared to accept higher periods of M growth for
a time in circumstances in which it appeared precautious or liquid-
ity motivations, during a period of economic uncertainty and im-
balance, were leading to stronger-than-anticipated demands for
mohey.

In the event, Mi, after moving close to and within the target
range around mid-year, grew much more rapidly later, ending the
year with growth of about 8% percent, substantially higher than in
1981 and above the target range (see table II). Both M. and M,
tended to rise through the year somewhat more rapidly than the
targets contemplated, averaging in the final quarter about three-
quarters of 1 percent above the upper end of the target range. (Re-
vised “benchmark™ data and some partially offsetting definitional
changes since the end of the year have reduced the overshoot to
about one-four to one-half percent.)

In the light of the clear indications that velocity was declining
more rapidly than in earlier recession periods, the absence of re-
covery during 1982, and recurrent strains in financial markets,
above target growth was accommodated in the conviction that
policy, in practical effect, would otherwise have been appreciably
more restrictive than intended in setting the targets. The rapid de-
clines in interest rates during the second half of the year—encour-
aged in part by some actions to restrain the deficit and more broad-
ly by growing realization of the degree of progress against infla-
tion—were clearly welcome. Credit-sensitive sectors of the econo-
my, as nhoted earlier, tended to strengthen. But after leveling off in
the second and third quarters, economic activity dropped again in
the final quarter in the face of heavy inventory liquidation. In all
these circumstances, strong efforts to confine My growth to the
target range seemed clearly inappropriate, particularly with the
broader aggregates running quite close to their ranges.

An important further consideration during the final quarter was
that some of the monetary aggregates were greatly influenced by
purely institutional factors. The maturity of a large volume of all-
savers certificates in October temporarily led to large flows into
transaction balances counted in M;. Subsequently, highly aggres-
sive marketing of new “money market deposit accounts” by banks
and thrift institutions led to enormous inflows into the highly
liquid instrument, which is classified within the M: aggregate.

In the first 7 weeks after the introduction of that account, which
combines some characteristics of a transaction account with sav-
ings, more than $230 billion of money has flowed into the new in-
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strument. The shift of financial resources is without precedent in
amount and speed. While the great bulk of those funds simply re-
flected movements from lower interest accounts already included
in M, a sizable fraction—estimates range to about 20 percent—was
derived from large certificates of deposit or market instruments
not included in that aggregate. The result has been a gross distor-
tion of the growth of M. in December and, more importantly, in
January.

No statistical or survey technique available to us can identify
with precision the impact on M, of these shifts of funds. The avail-
able data do suggest, however, that—taking December and January
together—the underlying growth in M, (that is, excluding shifts of
funds formerly placed in non-M; sources) was not markedly differ-
ent from the general range established earlier. In other words, the
excepticnally strong growth of M in January could most reason-
ably be treated as having no policy significance.

MONETARY POLICY IN 1983

In setting cut our monetary and credit objectives for 1983, the
Federal Reserve has had no choice but to take into account the fact
that “normal” past relationships between money and the economy
did not heold in 1982, and may bhe in the process of continuing
change. Part of the problem lies in the ongoing process of deregula-
tion and financial innovation that has resulted in a new array of
deposit and financial instruments, some of which lie at the very
border of “transactions” and “savings” accounts, defying clear sta-
tistical categories.

Perhaps more significant over longer periods of time, both eco-
nomic and regulatory change may affect trend relationships. Both
declinining rates of inflation and the growing availability of inter-
est on transaction accounts at levels competitive to market rates
could induce more holdings of cash relative to other assets over
time. The payment of interest rates on transaction accounts could
also affect the cyclical pattern of M,. The broader aggregates, by
their nature, should be less sensitive over time to innovation since
they encompass a much broader range of assets, but the phased
elimination of rigid ceiling interest rates has changed cyclical char-
acteristics.

All of this has greatly complicated the job of setting targets for
1983. In setting the ranges, the committee believed that monetary
growth during the year would need to be judged in the light of de-
velopments with respect to economic activity and prices, taking ac-
count of conditions in domestic credit markets and internationally.

At the same time, the FOMC is well aware that past cyclical ex-
pansions have typically been accompanied by sharp increases in ve-
locity, particularly for the narrower aggregates. We assume that, to
some degree, that pattern will emerge again. There is a strong pre-
sumption that the target ranges will not be exceeded or changed
without persuasive evidence, as in 1382, that institutions or eco-
nomic circumstances require such change to meet our more basic
objectives.

As set out in the formal Humphrey-Hawkins report, members of
the Federal Open Market Committee and other Reserve Bank
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presidents participating in our discussions generally look toward
moderate recovery in 1983 in a context of declining or stabilized in-
flationary pressures. While the individual forecasts vary over a
considerable range, the majority anticipates real growth in the 3.5-
to 4-percent area over the four quarters of 1983, fractionally higher
than the administration forecast. Nearly all expect the GNP defla-
tor to rise less rapidly than the 5.6 percent projected by the admin-
istration. Projections of nominal growth are mostly in the 8- to 9-
percent area. In approaching its policy judgments, 1 believe the
committee recognized the desirability of achieving and maintaining
a lower level of interest rates to encorage growth, but felt that this
could only be realistic in a context of building on the progress al-
ready made against inflation. Efforts to force interest rates down at
the expense of excessive liquidity creation could not be successful
for long.

Against all this background, the committee decided that, for the
time being, it would place substantial weight on the broader aggre-
gates, My and M, in the belief that their performance relative to
economic activity may be more predictable in the period ahead (see
table IID).

The target range for My, which is least affected by institutional
change, was left at 6% to 9% percent, measured from the fourth
quarter of 1982 to the fourth quarter of 1983,

The target for M. was set at 7 to 10 percent and the base was
shifted to the February-March average of this year to minimize
the institutional distortions. OQur assumption is the flow of funds
into M, from other savings media will have sharply subsided in
coming weeks. However, the M, target range does take account of
staff estimates that residual shifting will probably raise M. growth
by 1 percent or a little more over the remainder of the year; ab-
stracting from such anticipated shifts, the M. target, in practical
effect, is the same or slightly lower than the target for 1982. Con-
sistent with these targets, effective growth, that is, abstracting
from the influence of shifts into new accounts, in both M, and M;
is expected to be somewhat lower in 1983 than in 1952,

The M. target was widened and set at 4 to 8 percent. Less em-
phasis has been placed on the M; target in recent months because
of institutional distortions and the apparent shift in the behavior
of velocity. The degree of emphasis placed on M, as the year pro-
gresses will be dependent upon assessment of, and the predictabi-
lity of, its behavior relative to other economic measures, and the
range may subsequently be narrowed. Gver the year, growth in the
lower part of the range would be appropriate if velocity rises
strongly, as has usually been the case during recoveries. An out-
come near the upper end would be appropriate only if velocity does
not rebound sharply from the declines last year, and tends to stabi-
lize close to current levels. Only modest allowance has been made
for the new Super NOW accounts drawing funds into M, from
other sources, and the target would clearly have to be reassessed
should the depository institutions deregulation committee permit
depository institutions to pay market rates of interest on business
accounts.

In addition, the committee set forth for the first time its expecta-
tions with respect to growth of total domestic nonfinancial debt,
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and felt that a range of 8% to 11% percent would be appropriate.
Data for such a broad credit aggregate are not yet available month-
ly, nor are the tools available to influence closely total flows of
credit. While the credit range during this experimental period does
not have the status of a target, the committee does intend to moni-
tor developments with respect to credit closely for what assistance
it can provide in judging appropriate responses to developments in
the other aggregates. The range would encompass growth of credit
roughly in line with nominal GNP in accordance with past trends;
the upper part of the range would allow for growth a bit faster
than nominal GNP in recognition of some analysis suggesting a
moderate increase in the ratio of debt to GNP may develop during
the year. Mow T know, Mr. Chairman, all of these numbers and
qualifications can create a bit of confusion, so let me put aside all
the nuances that we use in the trade. In practical effect and taking
account of institutional change, these new targets seem to me di-
rectly comparable to those we had last year and we intend to be
within them. Money in its various definitions should grow less this
year than last and, of course, we are operating in the context in
which inflation is down, in which the economy is operating below
its potential, and in these circumstances targets seem to me fully
compatible with easier market conditions, lower interest rates
during the year insofar as monetary policy is an influence. But, of
course, other factors influence interest rates as well, including that
deficit factor that we have discussed.

I appreciate the complexity—for the Federal Reserve and for
those observing our operations—of weighing performance with re-
spect to a number of monetary and credit targets, of taking ac-
count of institutional change, and of assessing the possibility of
shifts in relationships established earlier in the postwar period—a
possibility that can only be known with certainty long after the
event. But we also can sense something of the dangers of proceed-
ing as if the world in those respects had not changed.

I neither bewail nor applaud the circumstances that have put a
greater premium on judgment and less automaticity in our oper-
ations; it is simply a fact of life. In making such judgments, the
basic point remains that, over time, the growth of money and
credit will need to be reduced to encourage a return to reasonable
price stability. The targets set out are consistent with that intent.

I understand—indeed to a degree, I share—the longing of some
to encompass the objectives for monetary policy in a simple fixed
operating rule. The trouble is, right now, in the world in which we
live, I know of no such simple rule that will also reliably bring the
results we want.

The basic rule we must observe is that the sustained forward
progress of the economy is dependent on a sense of price and finan-
cial stability—and without it, we will undercut the growth we ail
want. That objective, as I have emphasized, will require that we
avoid excessive growth of money and credit because, sooner or
later, that growth will be the enemy of the lower interest rates and
stability we need.

I have given you our best judgment on the appropriate role for
monetary policy in 1983. But, success in achieving our objectives is
not in the hands of monetary policy alone—and we look forward to
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goals.

all elements of policy moving ahead in pursuit of those common
[Tables accompanying statement follow:]
TABLE | —VELOCITY OF THE MONETARY AGGREGATES
o ’ M M- M.

Averape annual rate of change in 1he

velpcily of-
1850 10 1982 ..o s 3.2 0.2 0.2
19508 s 47 1135 115
TOB0'S o ettt e s i 10 -2 -5
TT0°S oo e e e st 33 3 -9
Annual rate of change in velogity
2.1 4 -3
43 2 1.9
LAV

* Represents prowth rates for the velocity of 4 money series measured a5 the sum of corrency, M, deposits, and all savings and time deposits
at banks and Hrift institutions. Data are not avarlable to break gme deposits by size before 1939, 3o thal there 15 nof @ basis for distingushing

between M, and M, in the early penod

# Figure in parentheses represents velocity after abstracting from shifts into newly authonzed MOW accounts in that year.

s For the five quarters ended with QIv 1982, the velocity af M, declined by almest 4 percent at ar annual ra%e One has fo
years to 1894, fo find 2 yem with 3
tecrease in My velocity. Other S-quarter M, welooity dechines i the period since 1920 were extremely small
quarters ending in the U 1958 and just 0.1 of @ percent in the penog ending with Qi 1970

Nate: Annual changes based on years measured frem QIV to QIV

TABLE 1. —MONEY AND CREDIT RANGES AND ACTUAL GROWTH, 1982

10V 1382 over Qv 198) except as noted)

g0 back nealy 30

spiﬂgm(ican\ Sowarter dechne, e fwe quarters ending m mid-1394 showsg a 2 percent amnual rate of
only 03 of a percent i the five

Actudl growth

After revision

Range far benchmark

and Before revision

aefiniticnai

changes
M, .. L D5 8.5 83
Ma. 6-9 292 93
[ EYP— L 6he-91 2101 10.3
Bank Credit + 6-9 71 71

* Base fur range was e average for Decermber 198% ad January 1982 lo abstract from the distorling eflecls on bank
banks' loans and investmenis to the new International Banking Facilities, which had been

credit of shitts of

authorized beginning i early  Decamber

2 The dehnitional changes were In exclide IRA-Keagh accounts from M. and M, and 1o include i those aperegates faw-exempt money market
funds. These changes were made !o maintain consistency in the treatment of similar financial assets with IRA-Keogh accounts held m depository

mstitutionats, like other IRA-Reogh's and regulas pension funds, now excluded from monetary aggrégates ang with all money

market funds, tax

exempt or nol, now included in the a%gregales The exciusion of IRA-Keogh accounts lowered growth of Mo and M, by about | percentage point

Inclusian of tax-exempt money market funds raised growth of these lwo agpregates by about 3 percentape point.

TasLe II1.--Monetary and credit growth ranges for 1983 (QIV over QIV basis, except
as noted)

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis

t4to 8
27to 10

64 to 104



17

TOtAL CrEdit Z..ooe e et et Bk to 11%

! This range allows for a modest amount of shifts from sources outside M, into super NOW
accounts. Thus far, growth in those accounts has been relatively small. The range also assumes
that authority to pay interest on transactions accounts is net extended bevond presently eligible
accounts.

* Represents annual rate of growth from the average level of M, outstanding in February-
March 1983 to QIV 1983. The February-March 1983 base was chosen, rather than @IV of 1982,
so that growth of M, would be measured after the period of highly aggressive marketing of
money market deposit accounts (MMDA's) has subsided. These accounts, introduced in mid-De-
cember, rose to over $230 billion by early February, with a substantial amount of funds trans-
ferred into them from scurces outside M., such as market instruments and large CD's. The 7 to
1) percent range for M; allows for some residual shifiing from market instruments and large
CD’s into MMDA's over the balance of the year.

% Represents domestic nonfinancial debt.

The CuaRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Before we begin the questioning, may I once again respond to the
question asked before the hearing started: That is why we didn’t
get a bigger hearing room. My response was it had not occurred to
me frankly. It did occur to my staff and I have been informed since
that they did attempt to get a larger hearing room. There were
only two that were larger than this room and neither one of them
were available. So, although it did not occur to me that we should
have a bigger hearing room, I admit this is home and this is where
the Banking Committee resides, the staff was brighter than I,
which is not unusual in the Senate. They did anticipate that and
were unable to find one.

In my opening statement I noted that Treasury bill rates were
about what they were in late August and long-term Treasury yields
are higher than they were in November and December. Could you
explain for us the failure of interest rates to continue falling along
with the decline in the inflation rate?

INTEREST RATES VERSUS INFLATION RATES

Mr. VoLCKER. Interest rates went down very sharply over the
summer as you know. I think at that point there was a growing
realization that the inflation rate had moved sharply lower and
was likely to stay lower for a while, and there was a return in con-
fidence in that respect that helped to propel interest rates lower.
Markets tend to anticipate and they move very rapidly, and after
moving by 5 or 6 percent below their highs in a very limited period
of time, I think there was some feeling of pause—stop, look, listen,
let’s see what’s happening.

4 The CHamrMaN. But what's happened is: inflation continued to go
own.

Mr. VoLcKer. | agree what's happened is the inflation figures
continue to look good. There is also a kind of growing realization—
after some satisfaction with the action that Congress took last
summer with respect to the deficit— that you were still left with a
huge deficit problem. Those numbers began to seep into conscious-
ness more fully and clearly have had an effect on the market.

I also think, more recently, as signs of the economy turning have
developed, that there has been a certain amount of skittishness,
with people saying, well, that’s fine; the economy is going to turn;
but can we maintain this good inflation performance in an expand-
ing economy? I think we can, but there is a certain amount of ques-
tioning about that in the market and a kind of catch-22 situation.
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They see the economy beginning to recover and they say that’s
good, but what's that going to mean for inflation and what’s that
going to mean for financial markets down the road?

1 don’t think this is at all the unanimous feeling in the market,
but some of them have looked at the monetary aggregates that you
referred to and asked, “Does that reinforce my concern that after
all this great progress on inflation some time down the road infla-
tion is going to come back?” I think you cited a figure of M, growth
of 13 percent over several months. You can only get a figure like
that by including the January increase, which was enormous. I
would just again make the point that I made in my statement, that
I think that January figure in economic terms is not enormous at
all. That is an institutional deviation because of the introduction of
the new money market deposit accounts. Its economic significance
is close to zero.

We cannot identify with absolute precision what impact MMDA's
had on the figures but we don't have any particular reason to
think that that January figure was indicative of a sudden change
in the M, growth pattern, which in the last quarter has been run-
ning in the 9-percent area.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Chairman, you and I have discussed many
times the psychological impacts on the market. We have also dis-
cussed the fact that over the years Presidents and Congress alike
have promised a balanced budget. Every new President comes in
and says he's going to balance it by the end of his term and so we
can easily understand why the markets don’t believe that. It never
happens. We can understand why they are skittish now, why they
worry about inflation being reignited.

INFLATION IMPACT ON SHORT-TERM RATES

The thing that I personally don't understand—I understand the
impact on long-term interest rates because of that fear, but with all
the good things that are being reported now on the inflation rate
and—particularly the wholesale rate down so low, even negative in
some months—I wish somebody—you or someocne else—could ex-
plain to me why the inflationary expectations have an impact ap-
parently on short-term rates.

Now if people want to be reasonable out there in the market-
place short-term rates, in my opinion—real short-term rates ought
to be a lot lower. I can accept their explanation of, OK, long-term
rates are going to stay up because we don’t trust Congress and we
don’t trust the Fed and we don’t trust anybody in the longer term.
But I'm wondering if there isn’t just some profiteering out there in
short-term rates because inflation is not going to go up quickly,
nobody thinks that it's going to go back up this year to any signifi-
cant degree. Well, somebody wants a 90-day loan or an automobile
loan of a couple years or so and nobody can answer that question
for me. Maybe you can today as to what's the psychological bit—
excuse, in my opinion, has got to do with the continued high level
of real short-term interest rates.

Mr. VorckeRr. I think you're right that the fears about future in-
flation ought to logically have a bigger impact—and I think they
do—on the long-term rates than the short-term rates.
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The CHAIRMAN. A lot bigger impact.

Mr. VorckEeRr. But the two rates are related and the market arbi-
trages back and forth between them. Let me say that as far as
short-term rates are concerned, Treasury bill rates were down to
7.5 percent; they’re more than 8 percent now. What do you think
the inflation rate is now? On the face of it, I accept it as 4 percent
or so. The Consumer Price Index shows that's been affected by——

The CHaRMAN. And the automobile companies are bragging
about advertising 11.9 percent. You've got a big spread there.

Mr. VoLckEr. You always have a big spread on consumer loan
rates. That may be abnormally high now. If you take the Treasury
bill rate, it’s high, but it’s not out of sight relative to what a lot of
people think the inflation rate is. Beyond that, let me say that ob-
viously in the short run the pressures on bank reserve positions
which we influence, have an effect on short-term rates. We have
had growth in the aggregates that I don’t think have been inappro-
priate, but somewhat on the high side relative to our targets, and
we have made allowance for the liquidity demands and all the rest.

But if we were to provide more reserves, which would have an
influence presumably in the very short run on interest rates declin-
ing, we would get more growth in those aggregates; you expressed
some concern about the rate of growth already, That’s part of the
problem with short-term rates.

The CHairman. Well, maybe there is not an answer to my ques-
tion. It just still seems to me——

Mr. VorLcker. If the suggestion is that we should push down
short-term rates, you can only do that by getting more monetary
growth, and it’s a matter of our judgment as to how much mone-
tary growth we want. You can’t have it both ways.

The CHAIRMAN. As [ say, apparently there’s a much looger rela-
tionship between long-term rates and short-terin rates and I just
don’t see—I can justify—not like, but understand—the inflationary
expectations for long-term rates, mortgages and all of that. But the
shorter term consumer rates and so on, I still think they are abnor-
mally high and well above what they ought to be from the past ex-
perience I've had in locking at the economy.

Mr. VorLcker. Consumer rates can be affected by these expecta-
tions. Take a car loan. It’s typically for 3 to 4 years and at a fixed
rate. In making that loan, a bank is going to anticipate how rates
will behave over a considerable period of time. Apart from the cost
and other normal rate relationships, I think you definitely do have
the consideration in consumer loan rates of what the future inter-
est rate pattern will be, and not just the pattern over the next 3
months.

The CHAIRMAN. There is an incredible difference, Mr. Chairman,
from 2-, 3-, or 4-year loans and somebody risking a 30-year mort-
gage and tying up their money for that period of time.

Mr. VOLCKER. There is a difference between those two.

The CHAIRMAN. There's a great deal of predictability in that
short time.

Mr. VorLckir. I agree with that, but it's a matter of degree. It's
not black and white.

The CHAIRMAN. [ agree it's not black and white, but I think
there's a lot more gray in between and we are not——
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Mr. VoLckER. Let me make that basic point: | agree that consum-
er loan rates have been slow to come down in line with market
rates. But if you go back some years when you had normal rela-
tionships established over a period of time, there would be a very
considerable margin between consumer loan rates and let’s say, the
Treasury bill rate; you would have consumer loan rates in the 10-
and 12-percent area for years when the Treasury rate was in the
high or medium single digits.

The CuAIRMAN. The reason I'm concentrating so much on short-
term rates, because you know how I feel-—the long-term rates I
think can only be solved when Congress gets its act together. Those
outyear deficits are so horrendous that you, as Chairman of the
Fed, and the Open Market Committee can't do anything about the
1990 deficit and 1985 and those projections. I don’t see how long-
term rates can reasonably be expected to come down and stay
down until the fiscal house is in order.

The short-term interest rates could have a dramatic impact on
getting us out of this recession. Every time the auto industry offers
12,9, 10.9, 11.9, it’s even more helpful than rebates in selling auto-
mobiles and getting those autemobile workers back to work. I think
those short-term rates could really have an impact on whether we
come out of this recession, whether the unemployment rates start
to go down and therefore takes some pressures in relationship,
however loose it may be, over the long-term rates as well because
the impact there obviously as we put more people back to work and
they pay taxes, those deficits start going down because of the recov-
ery and then you have an impact. So I think short-term rates could
help lead us to lower long-term rates as well.

Mr. Vorcker. Let me just draw the policy conclusion from your
comments. You say you would like to see short-term rates lower.
Presumably the policy approach toward that would be for the Fed-
eral Reserve to put more money in the market. That's what we can
do in concept to try to get short-term rates lower. The reflection of
that will be in higher money growth than otherwise would take
place, and what we have to balance is the concern that you ex-
pressed—too strongly, in my judgment, frankly—earlier that mone-
tary growth is too rapid. I don't share that view, but obviously, as a
mat{:er of judgment, we have decided not to push it higher aggres-
sively.

The Cuairman. Well, I guess you misunderstand the point I'm
trying to make. I am not and never have been and am not now an
advocate of you dumping a lot of money into the economy. I would
not do that. I don’t want to reignite inflation, I don’t want high in-
terest rates as a result of that. I have never been one to use the
Fed as a scapegoat.

Mr. VoLcKER. I understand that.

The CHairMan, What I'm trying to say is within your current
monetary targets that short-term interest rates are entirely too
high and the answer I can’t get from anycne is why. I think they
are much too high considering the amount of money in the money
supply, in the monetary aggregates at this time, and that's why [
used the term profiteers—people out there taking advantage of this
situation where some of them are doing very well. At the same
time, from the new money market account, I'm hearing a com-
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plaint from all thosze people that demanded of me that in our bill
we've got to mandate this new account, that they are awash with
money and they don’t know what to do with it and they can’t loan
it fast enough. So if they are awash with money—the excuse before
was they had a shortage of money and the interest rates were high.
Now are thev high because they are awash with money and they
don’t know where to loan it?

DISTINCTION BETWEEN TWO INTEREST RATES

Mr. VoLckER. Let me try to clarify that if I can. Let me make a
distinction between two interest rates, the Treasury bill or the
open market rate and the consumer loan rate. As to the open
market rate, [ don’t think profiteering is a relevant consideration;
it's a highly competitive market and, as a matter of simple analy-
sis, based upon some past relationships, you would say with this
much money relative to the economy and inflation, those rates
should be lower. But they're not. Why not? It leads us to believe
that there has been more demand for liquidity than you would or-
dinarily expect, which is why we have been accommodating that
demand to some degree.

If you shift over to the consumer loan rate, an administered rate,
I think, as I said, that there has been caution in reducing those
rates for a number of reasons: In part, cautions about whether they
would go back up again; in part, [ think, concern and nervousness
at times in the banking system about the potential cost of credit
losses, either domestically or internationally; I think, more recent-
ly concern over the possible costs, clearly in the short run of this
new money market deposit account which has increased costs. It's
an aggressive market; there's no doubt about that. It’s not unnatu-
ral to be a little hesitant, I suppose, in reducing your lending rates
in the face of all that.

At the same time, the MMDA has provided a lot of funds. You're
absolutely right about that. Some banks are, as vou say, awash
with liquidity. I think in time—and I think there is some evidence
it is happening now—that will get pushed out into the market and
this sluggishness in the rate decline may be overcome. We do regu-
lar surveys of consumer lending rates, but the last regular survey
we did was in November. There's one going on now but we don't
have the results. My sense is that those rates have begun to come
down faster.

The CHamrMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My time is up and 1
apologize to Senator Proxmire for going over but they handed me
the note that my time was up to Senator Proxmire. I couldn’t see
it.

Senator Proxmire. To follow up on what the Chairman has been
saying, [ don't think the Chairman has been indicating any dissat-
isfaction with the rate of increase in the money supply as much as
the fact that you, as Chairman, have not done what Arthur Burns
did, for example, which was to jawbone the bankers when he
thought that the rates were sticky and too high and couldn’t be jus-
tified. At least I don't think you have. I don't mean to be unfair to
you. I suppose there are questions as to how effective Chairman
Burns was, but he did at times say that he thought that the banks
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were maintaining a rate higher than could be justified. Isn’t that
right?

Mr. Vorcker. He was for a time operating in the context of—I
can’t remember the title——

Senator ProxMIrRE. The Committee on Interest and Dividends.

Mr. Voicker. The Committee on Interest and Dividends; that
was part of the general control program that was in effect at that
time.

Senator ProxmMire. But you have a bully pulpit here just like the
President. When you talk the bankers really listen.

Mr. VoLckER. Sometimes, ves; sometimes, no.

Senator ProxMire. I'm sure they listen all the time.

Mr. VoLcker. 1 have indicated that these spreads have tended to
be pretty wide, but I haven’t attempted to lecture the banks; I
think that's fair to say on that point. I'm not sure that would be
productive during this period. I will be interested in seeing the sta-
tistics when we get them, but 1 do have some sense that consumer
loan rates are falling now; maybe they are not falling as fast or as
far as we would like, but I think the most recent movement has
been in the right direction. [ think it’s important that we do not
convey the sense that we think there is an easy answer, other than
instilling greater confidence that the inflation improvement not
only can continue but will show further progress.

Senator Proxmire. We do get hit so often with the argument
that real interest rates are very, very high and if you compare the
short-term inflation with the short-term rate of interest, there is a
terrific discrepancy and it just stands out, as the chairman pointed
out.

Mr. VoLcker. That's true, if you compare interest rates. I think
frankly, that is a price, that we have paid for a decade or more in
which we undermined confidence that we would be successful in
dealing with the inflation problem. I think that confidence is re-
turning. 1 think the atmosphere is quite different from what it was
2 years ago in that respect, but 1 suspect expectations haven’t
caught up with what I think is the reality; we will only be able to
tell 2 years from now.

IMPACT OF INCREASED MONEY SUPPLY

Senator Proxmire. Mr. Chairman, I thought the most significant
statement you made is when you departed from your regular text
and said that the money supply in all its definitions will increase,
as I understood you to say, less this year than last year.

Mr. Vorcker. That is what our targets would imply, yes.

Senator Proxmirge. In previous appearances you argued that
faster money growth might lower the interest rate in the very
short term temporarily but that inflationary expectations would be
raised and interest rates would go back up perhaps higher than
bhefore. That was your principal argument against talk about con-
gressional efforts to require the Fed to target interest rates. Now
1et’159%)2(amine that argument in the light of what actually happened
mn .

The Fed was under strong pressure to be more accommodative.
You had a very restrictive policy in the first 6 months of the year.
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Then, beginning in July, you were more accommodative. M, grew
extremely fast in the second half and vet interest rates, at least
until November, dropped and dropped sharply. They seemed to sta-
bilize in the last 2 or 3 months. But the results of that easier policy
seemed to be that the interest rates came down.

Mr. Voircker. In locking at the actual figures, Senator, the
broader aggregates show some fluctuations from quarter to quarter
but tend to be running arcund the higher end of our range all year
long; there wasn’t much difference between the first half and the
second half; there was a little bulge in the third quarter.

Senator Proxmire. If you look at interest vields on corporate
AAA bonds, for example, and mortgage rates, they all dropped very
little in the first half of the year and then they dropped sharply in
July.

Mr. Vorcker. I agree. I don't think you can trace that precisely
to these changes in money. We had a bulge in M, in the first quar-
ter and then it was much lower in the next quarter, continuing
into the third quarter; in the last 4 or 5 months of the year it was
much higher.

We had a bulge in the last quarter of 1982 and interest rates
were low; we had had a bulge in the first quarter of 1982 and inter-
est rates were high. That tells you some other things were going on
at the same time these money supply numbers were changing. Ob-
viously, the economy was declining late in the year. But I think
part of the reason—and even more important when you get to the
long-term rates, as Senator Garn suggested-—was that, as the year
wore on, the progress against inflation became much more convince-
ing and the market was psychologically right for a decline in inter-
est rates in the summer.

Senator Proxmizk. Well, the figures show in the first 6 months
of last year the money supply growth was 1.2 percent and the last
6 months it was 14.3 percent. That's pretty jarring. These are the
St. Louis Federal Reserve figures. I've got them here. That’s what
they report.

Mr. VoLcker. The only figures I have here are quarterly figures
and the quarterly figures don't show that. You may be looking at
figures for some particular week.

Senator Proxmire. No; that's for the period ending July 28, 1982,
and then——

Mr. VorLcker. That's a weekly figure I think. There was a drop
for a couple weeks right in that period. The quarterly average fig-
ures were 10.5 in the first quarter, 3.2 in the second quarter, 6.1 in
the third quarter, and 13.2 in the fourth quarter.

Senator ProxMire. Well, for the record, we'll give you the figures
we have.

Mr. VoLcker. All right.

[Chart follows:]
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Senator ProxMIRE. Let me give you a scenario that is a night-
mare for a lot of people. Assume that the recovery proceeds more
or less in line with the 4 percent real growth you predicted for
1983, By the middle of the year inflation begins to pick up slightly
and we begin putting more of our unused capacity back to work,
Wall Street gets the jitters about inflation and in response the Fed
exerts tighter control over the growth of the money supply, thereby
choking off the recovery. Instead of a healthy 4- or 3-percent in-
crease in real economic growth, we get an anemic 2- or 3-percent
increase. You indicated this morning you expected a lower rate of
money growth this year. Would this be a realistic scenario?

Mr. Vorcker. 1 thirk it’s a scenario some people worry about,
but all T can say concerning that scenario and other scenarios is
that the progress that we've made against inflation should contin-
ue. I really hope and expect it will be amplified during this period,
that we will see a further downward trend, that this will take place
in the midst of the kind of recovery you foresee. In those circum-
stances, the kinds of targets that I've set out would, in our judg-
ment, be consistent with lower interest rates, if’ you look just at
that variable.

Senator ProxMIRE. But some of our gains on inflation may be
temporary windfalls and not sustainable. We've had a drop in com-
modity prices that has been severe. Food prices have stayed down.

Mr. VorLcker. Right.

Senator PRoXMIRE. And there’s no indication it would seem that
that’s likely to continue.

PROGRESS AGAINST INFLATION GAINS MOMENTUM

Mr. Vorcker. There is no doubt that we picked up windfall
gains, if that's the right term, in the midst of a recession. But the
point I tried to make in my statement is that I think we have done
a lot more than that. [ think we have put forces in place that have
a certain momentum of their own, that can feed upon themselves,
and that should continue to keep that inflation rate down and even
improve it. The most important price trend or combination of price
trends in the economy is that wage/productivity interaction. It is
hard for me to put together a likely set of figures for 1983 that
does not suggest moderation in wage costs, taking account of pro-
ductivity.

I talked about labor costs accounting for the bulk of the value of
what we produce. Another big element of cost in the economy is
energy and oil. That looks like it's going to be on the favorable
side; it’s a question of how much on the favorable side, so long as
we don't have war or some other political disturbance.

As I see it, in this basic unit labor cost outlock, in the energy
outiook, we've got some very favorable signs for continuing the mo-
mentum against inflation. I don't think we can lock for a lot of
help in farm price declines. They're obviously low; but we have big
surpluses there and that gives some protection on the upside.
Againgt that, you asked about the likelihood that we will see some
increase in commodity prices if we have recovery, because it's a
natural part of recovery. Those amounts account for a very small
portion of the total prices in the economy.
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A bigger question over time is, I think, the exchange rate part of
the equation, where we have benefited by the windfall gain—if
that’s the right term—f{rom this enormous appreciation of the
dollar in the past couple years. You certainly cannot look for an-
other upward appreciation of the dollar of that sort. We have
gotten some gains that are partly temporary from that side but, on
the other hand, our analysis and 1 think most econometric analyses
of this subject, suggest that the forces restraining prices from the
exchange rate side tend to persist over a couple years. They're not
sharply reversed in a period of a year or so.

While that will not be nearly as favorable as we look ahead, 1
don’t think it's an area that, by itself, is going to threaten the more
favorable outlook.

I think the chances are good for continuing downward momen-
tum in the labor cost side of the economy. I could be wrong about
that. If I'm wrong about that, our problems are much more serious.
Historically, that has not been at all unusual in the first year of
recovery. In fact, it would be the typical pattern. My concern in
locking ahead is the danger that might arise in the second and
third year of recovery. I think we ought to be focusing policy—and
this has implications for monetary policy and for fiscal policy,
too—such that the Government demonstrates that it really cares
about inflation, that it’s going to do its best, it's going to be success-
ful in its financial policies in keeping down inflationary forces. I
think that is the atmosphere in which we ought to be able to sus-
tain this improvement on the labor cost side. Don't forget, that if
we're right about productivity, then when I talk about a lower
trend in wage costs, real wages would be rising, which is what the
game is all about. You will get increases in real wages consistent
with moderation in nominal wages. That's obviously what we
would like to see. That's what we have to play for. That's what the
aim is. We are not home free yet but we are a long ways, I think,
in setting the stage for that kind of a recovery.

Senator ProxMIRE. Mr. Chairman, my time is up, but may I ask
unanimous consent to have the chairman answer questions from
Senator Cranston who had to depart?

The CHaiRMAN. Certainly, and there are other Senators who
cannot be here who wish to have the same privilege, so we will
submit questions to you for your response in writing.

Senator Heinz.

Senator Hemnz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

IMPROVEMENT IN PRODUCTIVITY

Chairman Volcker, one of the things you said in yvour remarks
was that you were very pleased by the improvement in productiv-
ity. Doesn’t improvements in productivity, the kind that we have
experienced, mean that we have been closing inefficient plants and
that the workers whose jobs have been sacrificed are unlikely to
get them back?

Mr. VoLckgr. I think there’s been some closing of relatively inef-
ficient plants. That would be natural in a recession. But I think
there have also been efforts both by labor and management to
change work rules and to cut overhead, which tends to get swollen
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during an inflationary and more prosperous period, and T think
some of that can last.

One would rather, I suppose, see inefficient plants close than
new investments in them. There is, in the short run, better produc-
tivity that way. If you assume a 4-percent rate of growth in the
economy, then productivity is higher in the short run. It's true that
creates a lag in getting employment to go up.

Senator HEINz. But aren’t you, in your statement suggesting that
industries like the steel industry and the auto industry are really
not going to see their plants reopen if those improvements in pro-
ductivity are going to be maintained?

Mr. VorLcker. No. Over time, clearly, they have to make im-
provements in productivity so that they can have the profits and
the markets that are necessary to support those plants. In the very
short run—I'm talking about a year or two—a rapid increase in
productivity will reduce the amount of reemployment during that
recovery period, all else being equal. But I don't think we can say
we don’t want gains in productivity for that reason, because the
long-term future of the industry rests upon those gains.

Senator HEiNz. Let’s pursue that a little further. You quite cor-
rectly single out the chances of rising protectionist pressures in
this country and you're right. There’s a tremendous amount of pro-
tectionist pressure in the countryside at large and in the Congress
and I'm thinking, for example, if the Japanese do not follow
through on the variety of promises they have made hoth recently
and, frankly, in the past—you're likely to see legislation such as
the local content bill, pass not just the House but the Senate. It
probably won't fare too well down at the other end of Pennsylvania
Avenue, but I think that’s a measure of the spirit of the country.

One of the reasons that I asked you the question about productiv-
ity and I note the protectionist pressures is that virtually every
country in the world—dJapan, Western Europe, West Germany,
France, England, Italy—all the developed countries have an adjust-
ment policy for industries. Sometimes it works. Sometimes it
doesn’t. Sometimes it's backwardlooking. Sometimes it's forward-
looking. The Japanese are the most forwardlooking and the Ger-
mans next. For better or worse, the EEC has been trying to ration-
alize their policy.

In this country there is absolutely no commitment on the part of
our Government or as far as I can tell on the part of Congress to a
meaningful adjustment program. Would you agree?

Mr. VoLckeR. | think our presumption is that the Government
isn't going to try to outsmart business. You're in an area where I
don’t have particular expertise, but I sense that Germany does not
have a specifically thought-out reallocation process in these areas
where Government brings to bear a strong influence on employ-
ment,

Senator HEINZ. At some risk of correcting you, they do, because
of the Common Market Committee such as the coal and steel com-
munity, such as the special commission they have on steel directly.

Mr. VoLckeR. They can involve themselves,

Senator HEINz, And on paper some of the things they do look
pretty good.
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Let me move to probably the major concern I think many of us
have. You have mentioned it yourself. You skipped over it because
it is obvious. It's the Federal budget. et me ask yvou the bottom
line.

If Congress does everything that President Reagan has asked it
to do, is that going to bring down the budget deficit enough first;
and second, is it going to bring it down enough so that real interest
rates, instead of apparently on the long term picking up as they
are right now, will go down?

Mr. VOLCKER. As a matter of general judgment, the dimensions
of the program that the President has suggested in the outyears
looks reasonable to me and in proportion to the size of the job. The
only thing I'd say about that is [ would like to see some of it
phased in earlier.

Senator Hemvz., You're talking about the proposed increased
taxes?

Mr. Vorcker. The combination of measures that he has pro-
posed. I'm just looking at the bottom line of fiscal effect, the effect
on the deficit with those measures. I haven't got anything particu-
lar to say about the composition of those measures.

Senator HEINZ. I'm going to ask you about the composition.

Mr. VorLckER. Let me not comment about the composition right
now. Just looking at the sheer budgetary impact, I think it’s in the
right proportions. I'd like to see it come a little earlier.

Senator Heinz. Do you think the President’s program that main-
tains having a deficit close to or above 5 percent of GNP for the
next 2 to 8 years is in fact an acceptable level for the deficit?

Mr. VoLckEr. When you say within the next 2 or 3 vears. I get to
the point of liking to see an impact a year earlier or so.

CUT SPENDING OR RAISE TAXES

Senator HEinz. Let's talk about how we can do it. There are two
ways we can do it—cut spending or raise taxes. Which do you
prefer on top of what the President proposed?

Mr. VoLckER. It doesn’t have to be on top. We're talking about
the timing.

Senator Hemnz. Well, to you it’s timing. To the pecple out there,
it’s a cut in spending or an increase in taxes. Which do you prefer?

Mr. Vorcker. I think his proposal is of the right general propor-
tions.

Senator HEinz. Which do you want us to accelerate, spending
cuts or tax increases?

Mr. VorLcker. From the general economic standpoint—from the
standpoint of what increases the prospects for economic growth,
productivity, investment, and all the rest—I would prefer to see as
much as possible on the spending side.

Senator Heinz. All right. Let’s talk about where we can cut it.

Mr. Vorcker. You're getting into your business rather than
mine.

Senator Heinz. Let me give you a for instance. Secretary Wein-
berger says that the defense budget is going to create a lot of jobs;
the last thing we should do is fool around with the defense budget
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hecause this i the principal means to create jobs. Do you agree
with that?

Mr. Voreger. T would not ook at the defense budget as a princi-
pal means to create jobs. 1 look at the defense budget as something
for national security. That is the kind of consideration you have to
balance: The needs for national security against the needs for
social security. | haven't got anything in particular to suggest to
you on those grounds. Those are very hard decisions, but they are
not in my domain.

Senator HeinNz, Now you guessed it. Now let's talk about the tax
gide for a moment. The fact of the matter is that anything we do,
as demonstrated by the social security reforms proposed, probably
are going to be, as we say around here, a balanced package, which
is to say it's going to be some of one thing and some of another. To
the extent there are increases in taxes that are going to accompany
any cuts in spending, beyond those proposed by the President, we
have some choices. We can increase taxes on income. Evervbody is
talking about the third year indexing. We can increase taxes on
consumption. The President has proposed, as you khow, a $5 per
barre! tax on oil. Or we can put taxes on jobs, savings, and invest-
ments. If you had to choose between those three categories which
I've loosely lumped together, where should we increase taxes if we
have to increase taxes; not that anybody wants to?

Mr. VoLckER. I would try to put the emphasis on measures that
have the least effect on incentives for savings and investment.

Senator HeiNz, All right, S taxes on jobs, payroll taxes, cutting
back on depreciation allowances, or things that affect savings you
would try and stay away from. | think most of us would agree with
vou on that.

That leaves us a choice between taxes on consumption and taxes
on income.

Mr. VoLckER. In some versions those come very close to the same
thing. It depends on how you put the taxes on income.

Senator HeINz. You're saying that really there's not much to
choose from between those two?

Mr. VorckeR. There are a lot of other considerations here. too, of
course, considerations of equity and balance in the tax code. As a
general proposition I——

Senator HeiNz, But from the standpoint of achieving economic
growth, you find those are fairly similar?

Mr. Vowcker, That’s right, but there are other considerations
you obviously have to deal with. From an economic standpoint, 1
think there’s a lot to be said for moving the tax structure toward
taxing income or consumption very broadly and cutting down on
some of the special exemptions and deductions. That’s not a very
fresh thought, but I think it makes sense.

Senator HEiNz. We made a start on that in the Finance Commit-
tee last year.

Now the reason I've asked you these questions about the
budget—and you have been very forthright in saying we really do
need to do more than even the President anticipates——

Mr. Vorcker. Earlier.

Senator HEinz. To move faster, te move more definitively, |
think you would probably agree, is that there's a lot of fear [ think
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reflected in the movement of interest rates that you may, as vou've
satd today, be planning to hold the growth of the monetary aggre-
gates within ranges below that of last year, but I think there's a
fear not so much of what you're going to do in 1983 but what
you're going to do in 1984. People remember in 1971 and 1972
Arthur Burns, who many people somehow remember as a high
priest of fiscal conservatism—certainly that's what he preached to
the Congress—in fact followed policies in 1871 and 1972 where, for
a variety of reasons, the amount of money available to the econo-
my actually increased dramatically.

How can we rest assured that notwithstanding what you say
you're going to do in 1983 you're not going to abandon it in 19847

Mr. VoLcker. I'm not going to have a perfect answer for that
question except by casting a lamp on experience, I suppose; one has
to make his own judgment. I could not be more concerned about
and sensitive to—and I think the Federal Reserve generally shares
this—defending the progress we have made on inflation and sup-
plementing that further. I don't know how I can give you a me-
chanical law that forecasts the future and gives you the assurance
you want. I can only give you our conviction that after having gone
through all the pain that we've gone through, and having seen the
signs of progress that we see on inflation, we don’t want to give it

up.
FOLLOWING A MORE RESTRICTIVE MONETARY POLICY

Senator Heinz. Well, my time has expired, but maybe 1 could
Jjust get a sense of this. Are you saying that in 1984, as you have
gaid very correctly for 1983, you're going to follow a more restric-
tive policy than you followed in 19527

Mr. VorckEr. You're interpreting restrictive in terms of the
growth in money supply as “restrictive”?

Senator Henz, Yes.

Mr. VoLcker. The committee hasn't discussed this. As I personal-
ly would look at this, with the kind of economy that I would fore-
see, particularly the progress on inflation that I would foresee, I
think it would be logical that the money supply would grow less
rapidly in 1984 than in 1983—as nearly as one can see now.

But take an institutional situation. Suppose interest is paid on
demand deposits across the board at market rates. You've then
changed the institutional setting, and that could affect the appro-
priate rate of monetary growth.

You say more ‘“restrictive” policy. It's more restrictive in terms
of the money supply. It's not at all inconsistent with lower interest
rates when you have an economy with less inflation over that
period of time. It would be perfectly consistent with lower interest
Tates.

Senator Hrinz. Thank you very much.

The Chairman. Senator Riegle.

Senator RieGLE. Mr. Chairman, I want to start with a very
narrow question and then work out from there. I'd just like your
best judgment on this issue.
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If today’s interest rates essentially stay where they are for the
next 3 to 6 months, will that enable us to have a strong and sus-
tained economic recovery in your view?

Mr. Vorcker. I don’t think I can say it’s necessarily inconsistent
at all. It depends, obviously, upon a lot of other things, but we have
seen, for instance, a very sizable rise in housing in recent months
from very low levels at these interest rates or higher interest rates.
1 suspect—although I can't prove this because evidence is anecdo-
tal—that we are seeing right now declines in consumer borrowing
rates, even while some of these sensitive market rates are rising a
little bit. I can’t sit here and say that these rates are incensistent
with the kind of recovery you would like to see. I don’t know that
for sure. Only time will tell. I would feel more comfortable overall
if interest rates were lower, but I've got to look at all those things
in making that judgment.

Senator RiecLE. If | understand what you're saying, you're
saying that if interest rates stay at current levels that you think
that a strong and sustained recovery can take place?

Mr. VoLckig. I think that's possible, yes, but——

Senator RiecLe. Do you think it's likely?

Mr. VoLckEr. I think your question was in terms of the next few
months. Expand your time horizon to a couple years. Let me
assume that inflation continues to improve as I hope. In that con-
text, just guessing, I would think that environment would be con-
ducive to lower interest rates; indeed, I think those lower interest
rates might be very important in sustaining the rise that we're
seeing in homebuilding. We haven't got a rise in business invest-
ment yet; we're going to have to see a rise in business investment.
During that kind of a time pericd, with that kind of inflation out-
lock, it would both be very important and quite a natural expecta-
tion that interest rates would decline.

Senator RiecLE. Well, I don’t want to diminish the importance of
the long-term outlook, however, most people that 1 talk to seem to
feel that what happens in the next 6 months here from this day
forward is really the critical period for several reasons.

One, we have been in a long, deep recession. There's been a lot of
stress applied to the system. There’s a lot of damage that’s been
done. You've got an international financial problem of some very
considerable dimension as you well know. And the feeling that I
get is that we need to get a recovery going now that we can depend
upon, that in fact it happens, and that it gains speed as we go out
over the next 3 to 6 months. And what I hear you saying is that
you think interest rates at current levels will let that happen and
that your expectation is that we will see things pick up steam here
if interest rates stay where they are without in fact going up.

Mr. VoLcker. I'm not predicting the level of interest rates.

Senator RIEGLE. I'm not asking you to predict them. I'm saying if
they stay here, will that give us recovery?

Mr. Vorckeg. I think that is quite possible. I said that if you're
interested in recovery—and we're all interested in recovery—the
lower the interest rates, the more assurance you have about that.
That doesn’t lead you to a direct conclusion that you should do
what you can to get interest rates down over that period because
you've got a risk on the other side.
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(3

LOWER INTEREST RATES FOR SUSTAINTED RECOVERY

With respect to that judgment, I'm hearing a lot of opinion from
professional finance people that interest rates in fact will have to
go somewhat lower than they presently are for a strong and sus-
tained recovery to take place, and that they would say that if rates
have leveled out now and if we have hit an interest rate floor at
the current level that that is not sufficient to get that job done.
You've not expressed that view, but I'm reporting to you that's a
view that I'm hearing with increasing frequency from others, and 1
must say I share that view.

If you look, for example, at what the Fed did last year with low-
ering the discount rate, because that’'s one specific step that you
can take which is a judgmental step, and you lowered the discount
rate in a series of steps and the rest of the rates came along and
followed in a parallel pattern, but then that set of moves stopped
and it gave the impression that perhaps the Fed thought that in-
terest rates had come as low as they need to come at this stage of
the game in order for recovery to take hold and to begin,

Now we see rates edging up again. If you take the new Treasury
bill rates on January 17 they were 7.6; on the 24th, up to 8 percent;
the 31st of January, up to 8.1; February 7, 8.2; February 14, 8.3 and
rising. So we have seen an uptake in interest rates.

If your judgment is that interest rates at current levels are suffi-
cient to kick off a recovery of some strength and there's a large
body of opinion of others who feel in fact these rates are still too
high and they need to be lower—then we've got a very tough con-
tradiction here that has to be resolved, and that's why I really
want to understand precisely your own thinking.

Mr. Voucker. I know that some people express that view and
that's one side of the story, but let me use the same facts about last
vear and let me describe them a little differently.

REDUCING THE DISCOUNT RATE

We were certainly reducing the discount rate on seven occasions
in the second half of last yvear. We were reducing it, generally, in
line with the reductions in market rates. I don't think those dis-
count rate reductions were generally leading the market, but we
had no desire to impair a decline in interest rates during that
period.

The last change we made in the discount rate was rather inter-
esting. If any of them led the market, there was some interpreta-
tion that that one might be leading the market, but interest rates
didn't go down. We reduced the discount rate and market rates
were going kind of irregularly—we're talking about fairly narrow
moveinents here—but interest rates today are higher than when
we reduced the discount rate. That may tell you something about
our ability to influence interest rates for any period of time
through the discount rate.

If you just were looking at the recovery in the short run, obvious-
ly, the lower interest rates are, the more assurance you have of re-
covery. But, at the same time, we have to look at what’s going on
in monetary growth, what’s going on with respect to inflation—
which is good at the moment—what’s going on in terms of the con-
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viction and the assurance people have that inflation will stay
down. And when we balance all those factors, then we have to
make a judgment about the discount rate. I'll just have to let cur
actions speak for themselves in that respect.

The only point I make is that we have to balance the consider-
ations that you rightfully put on the table and that we would put
on the table and try to look as far ahead as we can to see what the
ultimate effects will be.

Senator RiecLe. Well, that’s understandable. The problem is, as 1
read your statement and as you have delivered it, there's a clear
inflation-fighting tilt to it. You really hit that bell over and over
again and we all want to fight inflation, but [ don’t detect any kind
of equal sensitivity in terms of the need for recovery.

Mr. VoLckgr. I-———

Senator RircLE. Now if 1 just could finish, I'm not saying that
you don’t have that concern. I'm just saying the flavor of your doc-
ument leans much more heavily on the inflation-fighting theme
than it does on the economic recovery theme and that concerns me
because I think at this point we need a recovery and we can get
one without setting off some great spurt in inflation.

Mr. Vorcker. Let me explain lest there be some misunderstand-
ing. T put a lot of emphasis on this issue of inflation because I
think it is important. What I tried to say in the statement is that I
think it's important in itself, but it is important precisely in the
terms you put the question, in terms of sustaining this recovery. I
think we have a great opportunity for this recovery to extend years
ahead, and I think in all probability that’s going to take lower in-
terest rates. I think the way to get there is by maxunum assurance
that we are not going to lose this progress that we've made on in-
flation. You have to get the lower interest rates and sustain the
lower interest rates that you want, and that I see, in this environ-
ment, as being healthy, probable, necessary.

Senator RiecLe. Well, it would be very valuable if we could con-
tinue right now but my time is up. I hope we will get a second
round a little later.

The CuairMaN. Thank you, Senator Riegle.

Before I turn to the next questioner, I would explain particularly
for the benefit of the new members of the committee the procedure
that we have used in questioning, and it relates back to 1975 when
I sat over where Senator Trible sits and 1 would come and sit for
the entire hearing and senior Senators would waltz in {or a minute
or two and about 3 or 4 hours later, after having been there the
whole time, T would finally get to question. So when I became
chairman and Senator Riegle ranking minority member, we talked
about changing that procedure and have followed an early bird
rule where, regardless of seniority, those who have arrived early
and are patiently sitting here, get to question first.

So with that explanation to my colleagues, particularly the new
ones, Senator Hecht, you're next, regardless of the fact that you're
sitting way, way over there.

Senator Hecut. Thank you very much.

Mr. Volcker, how can businessmen expand to create tax revenues
when the profit margin is not there with present interest rates?
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EXPANDING PROFIT MARGINS

Mr. VorLcker. I think the major thing that will determine their
profit margins and their profitability is the recovery that we have
been talking about and expanding volume. Ags that recovery gets
underway for a while, I would be hopeful that business investment
will begin turning up. But business investment is going to be de-
clining for a while, I'm afraid, because there’s a certain momentum
in that present situation. For the months immediately ahead I sus-
pect you're going to see further declines in business investment,

The interest rates interact with many other factors. I think we
can go back to the discussion with Senator Riegle. As I've indicat-
ed, in a noninflationary economy, I think lower interest rates will
be desirable and necessary to sustain that increase in investment.

Senator HecHT. But as a businessman the profit margins are not
there. Let’s talk about prime rate, 11 percent. Obviously, the aver-
age small businessman is borrowing at two or three over prime
plus perhaps one or two points along the way. There just is not any
incentive to go out and expand.

Mr. Vorcker. There’s not an incentive now for a variety of rea-
sons, but I accept the point that we'd like to see interest rates
lower over time; there’s no argument about that. The question is
how you get them there and how you sustain them.

Senator HecuT. But to follow up on that, how can we increase
our tax revenues for the Treasury if business does not expand?

Mr. Voicker. You need an expansion in the total economy to
help increase revenue. Let me say that with any conceivable ex-
pansion in the economy over the next few years you're still going
to be left with a big deficit in the budget unless some other action
is taken.

Senator Hecur. No further questions,

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Dixon.

Senator Dixon. Chairman Volcker, you have suggested in your
testimony today that you believe that we are in a process of recu-
peration so far as the economy is concerned. In your appearance
here last year you inferred that things were getting better, yet un-
employment rates are much higher than you suggested then.
Though you predicted some nominal growth, there was a 1.2 per-
cent drop in GNP last year, 1 would share the concern of some
members here that interest rates have still not come down far
enough. If you recall in our questioning at this time last year, I
asked you whether you weren't suggesting more of the same as you
had with reference to the prior year when you suggested the 2.5 to
5.5 percent growth in M: and the facts indicate that during the
course of the year you improved on that.

Mr. Vorcker, Not everybody thinks it's an improvement.

Senator Dixon. Certainly the interest rates responded to what
you did. You had a growth at a rate of 2.5 to 5.5 percent in M.
Your actual growth wag 8.5 percent.

Mr. Vorcker. That’s correct.

Senator Dixon. You had 6 to 9 in M,. Your actual rate was 9.7.
You had 6.5 to 9.5 in M; and your actual rate was 10.3.

Mr. Vorcker, Correct.
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Senator DixoN. Now while not much happened in the first part
of the year, I think it’s clear that after July you have pursued a
less restrictive monetary policy in the second half of the year and
market interest rates also fell correspondingly during the second
half of last year.

Now don't you believe that the second phenomenon is a direct
result of the first?

Mr. VoLcker. Not entirely, no. I think a lot of other factors were
at work in the market. If you take those broader aggregates, in
general terms you will find a growth in the second half of the year
pretty close to what it was in the first half of the year. If you just
look analytically at those aggregates, something else must have
been going on. A lot of other things were going on, also progress on
inflation, but including obviously the fact that the economy re-
lapsed back into recession after there was a lot of leveling off in
the spring and summer and quite a lot of anticipation that recov-
ery would take place at that time.

Those expectations were disappointed and the fallibility of eco-
nomic forecasting has been demonstrated once again in 1982.

Senator DixoN. Mr. Chairman, I think we all agree that there
are a lot of factors that enter into what comes about as a final
result, but 1 think it is clear that in connection with all your mone-
tary targets you were substantially above the high side of those
monetary targets. You indicated earlier you don't recall how many
times you dropped the discount rate. I believe you dropped it five
times. [t was 1Z percent in June and 8.5 percent at the end of the
year. S0 you couple the fact that your growth in every one of the
areas M;, M,, and M,, was substantially over the high side, and you
dropped the discount rate five times. And I would suggest all of
those things married together in the second half of last year had a
substantial impact on the reduction in interest rates.

Mr. Vorcker. We did not press to get those numbers within the
target range. I think that accommodative view, if you want te call
it that, was consistent with the interest rates declining but I do
think there are other factors. You could have looked at midyear
and seen that both M; and M; were above their targets if 1 recall
the numbers correctly. In fact, they were probably about as much
above the target in midyear as they were at the end of the year.
That went along more or less as it had been.

There were other factors. We did let M; increase more rapidly—
there’s no doubt about that—in the first quarter when interest
rates didn't decline,

Senator Dixon. [ notice you're increasing your targets this year.
M, would be increased from 4 to 8 percent; is that correct?

Mr. VoLcker. Yes.

Senator DixonN. And Mz 7 to 10 percent, and M; 6.5 to 9.5 per-
cent.

Mr. VorLckeR. The Ms target is the same. Let me just put an im-
portant footnote on the M.. The increase in the M; target range re-
flects an institutional fact, a projection, which is subject to review,
that simnply because of the introduction of this new account, M:
will run about 1 percent higher than it did last year. That's not of
economic significance, sc 1 think in a sense that target is the same
as it was last year.
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Senator DixoN. May [ say I'm not being critical.

Mr. VoLcker. No. I just didn’t want any misunderstanding.

Senator Dixon. I would hope you would increase every one of the
three targets this year.

Mr. Vorcker. I don’t think it's a real increase in the case of Ma.
I'm not suggesting ——

Senator Dixon. It’s a one-half of 1 percent. That’s arguable as to
whether that’s a real increase. You've gone from & to 9 to 6.5 to 9.5,
according to your testimony.

Mr. VoLcker. Let the testimony explains why. Let me make a
point that I made in the testimony. The same target, with a lower
inflation rate, all other things equal—which they never are—
means less pressure on the money markets,

Senator Dixon. I would only suggest to you, Mr. Chairman,
predicated upon the experience of last year, that an increase in the
target on all three levels—M;, M2, and M:—and a reconsideration
of possible further lowering of the discount rate, all of which
worked well in my view in the last half of last year would be better
medicine to consider for this year.

Mr. VoLckeEr, We keep these things under review all the time
and we will continue to do so.

The Chairman. Senator Mattingly.

Senator MartiNgLY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

REASONS FOR INTEREST RATE DROP

Mr. Volcker, what percent do you think of the interest rate drop
was due to either poor economic conditions, your policies, or to the
deficit?

Mr, VoLckir. I'm inclined to say all of the above.

Senator MarriNGLy. Well, that’s right, but when you factor them
out?

Mr. VoLockgr. Most important things, by the middle of the year
was that the progress on inflation had become convincing. There
was still doubt, still questions about how long it will continue, but 1
think the atmosphere has changed a lot from what it was.

Senator MATTINGLY. Was progress on inflation by the economy
getting weaker or by what we did here in the Congress or by what
you did?

Mr. VoLcker. 1 would like to say by what you did in the Con-
gress, 1 think the fact that you passed that budget bill last
summer—if that's what you're thinking of—was a factor at the
time in tipping the psychology toward lower interest rates.

Senator MaTTINGLY. In other words, you say the tax increase had
an impact?

Mr. Vorcker. Right.

Senator MarriNgrLy. I'm sort of in disagreement on that. I think
last year we were looking at a $90 billion deficit in our country so
we came along and had a $99 billion tax bill and came on later
with another $14 billion tax bill and we got a $200-plus billion defi-
cit.

Mr. VorLckEr. I don’t agree with that. I think the deficit was un-
derestimated last year, but I think you would be worse off if you
hadn't taken action,
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Senator MATTINGLY. [t's underestimated every year.

Mr. Vorcker. It's underestimated maybe more frequently than
it's overestimated.

Senator MATTINGLY. To follow what Senator Heinz was talking
about about taxes and spending and not trying to pin anybody
down about where we ought to be going to and what Senator Hecht
maybe commented on and you didn’t hold much hope out for what
he was saying and you were talking about some taxes, tell me how
that $99 billion tax bill—did the 10 percent withholding or the pen-
sion reform encourage savings and investment? Was it a stimula-
tive thing, those two?

Mr. VoLcKER. I think the total package ——

Senator MATTINGLY. I'm just asking you about those two.

Mr. Vorckir. I can’t make choices about the composition of the
package. I expressed that generally to Senator Heinz. I don't want
to get deeply into the composition.

Senator MATTINGLY. Do you think that’s going to help you?

Mr. Voicker. 1 think if you're talking about interest rates,
within broad limits, anything that reduces future deficits is going
to be helpful.

Senator MATTINGLY. Does a withholding tax encourage people to
put money into savings which really helps the markets?

Mr. VoLcker. I'm not sure that withholding tax will have much
of an impact on that. I suppose you would say to the extent it af-
fects it at all, it’s going to be negative.

Senator MATTINGLY. What brand new tax do you think of that
could be really stimulative for our economy?

Mr. VoLckeR. Nobody is suggesting you do anything in terms of
proposing the tax right now in January or February or in the
months immediately ahead. What we are talking about are those
deficits out there 2 or 3 years ahead, and I do think that action—
including, if it comes to that, increasing taxes—to close that struc-
tural deficit will have a stimulating effect on the economy today
because it will help interest rates today.

Senator MarringLy. Do you think a trigger tax—we're talking
about a trigger tax in 1986 and it's probably a little gray as to
what that means—is that going to be stimulative to the private
sector? Is that going to encourage the private sector?

Mr. Vorcker. I think if it were credible to the private sector that
it was really going to take place, yes.

Senator MaTTINGLY. Do you consider it credible, the proposal?

Mr. Vorcker. I think it's one way of approaching it. I suppose,
given the budget figures, I'd rather see it a little earlier.

Senator MATTINGLY. Which gets back to a sustained recovery. We
all want a permanent recovery.

Mr. VoiLcker. Right.

Senator MATTINGLY. And vou referred to a hope in the outyears,
which I do too, but you say what's been proposed is reasonable and
I say what's been proposed is unreliable. In the budget process,
anything that gets past the first vear has not really been reliable,
at least in my association with the Federal Government for 7
vears. Would you agree with that?

Mr. VoLcker. I think you have put your finger on a problem,
How do you make a change out there in the future convincing. |
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think you've got to worry about that and think about that in any
action you take.

Senator MatTincLy. Which gets us to the—what impact will this
3200 billion plus deficit this year or the proposed $189 billion in
fiscal year 1984 have on interest rates?

Mr. VoLcker. They would be higher than they otherwise would
be.

Senator MATTINGLY. Therefore, let me narrow you down to a spe-
cific. How much confidence would be created as far as the Federal
Reserve and everybody that sets interest rates if the budget were
frozen? I'm not asking you to decide where it’s frozen. I'm saying if
we're going to spend $805 billion this year and we proposed spend-
ing $848% billion in 1984, what if we only spent $805 billion in fiscal
year 1984? What impact would that have on interest rates?

Mr. Vorcker. 1 think it would have a constructive impact.

Senator MaTriNGgLY. How much impact? What do you figure in
points?

Mr. VoLcker. I'm not going to——

Senator MarTiNgLy. How much confidence? It would be a lot of
confidence?

Mr. Vowrcker. If people thought you would carry through on that;
yes.

Senator MarrincLy. What would happen if you did that for 2
years?

Mr. Vorcker. More confidence. We're not talking about the prac-
ticality of it now.

Senator MATTINGLY. It really would have more impact than an
outvear discouraging tax increase then, right?

Mr. VoLckER. Probably, but you're going to get——

?Senator MarTiNGLY. Probably or really? It really would, wouldn’t
it?

Mr. VoLCKER. Let me make a distinction between two things. I'm
not trying to be overly subtle. In terms of new impact on the defi-
cit, they would have similar impact on the deficit and on interest
rates today. If you're looking also at structural considerations, last-
ing considerations, the spending cut would be better than the tax
increase or investment considerations over a period of time. I agree
with that; the spending cut would be healthier than the tax in-
crease.

Senator MATTINGLY. Having been around this town longer than I
have, if you froze an agency budget it would force them to reform
the agency’s budget?

Mr. VoLcker. In some cases. | ask that question of my staff.

Senator MATTINGLY. But it is definitely an attention getter and
probably would happen, isn’t that correct?

Mr. VoLcker. Yes; but you know as well as I do that you get into
all kind of difficulties in freezing things.

Senator MarTinGLy. Yet, we have the private sector out there
frozen, like Senator Hecht was talking about, where a man cannot
make a decision.

Mr. VoLcker. I don’t want to disagree with you that moving on
the expenditure side is more favorable.

Senator MarTiNcLy. | would take your comments as acceptance
that we ought to go more on the spending side than the tax side.
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You brought up protectionism and I'm going to ask you some-
thing probably that could be related to your job.

PROTECTIONIST POLICIES

At the IMF, the IMF is encouraging the LDC's and other coun-
tries that have problems to reduce their imports and increase their
exports. Now if they ask them to reduce their imports, aren’t they
going to have to go to more protectionist policies to do that?

Mr. VorLcker. The IMF, as a matter of general basic policy, is
always in favor of open markets, reduced protectionism.

Senator MatTiNGLY. How can they tell them don’t bring in any-
thing, but ship everything out?

Mr. VoLckeR. In brute force terms what they are basically saying
is cut your internal deficits and that will have an impact on how
many resources you're absorbing at home and the consequence of
that will be reduced imports. They are not saying put on import
control.

Senator MATTINGLY. Is that a good rule for any country?

Mr. VoLckEr. It's a good rule for countries that have a deficit.

Senator MATTINGLY. Can you name one that doesn’t have a defi-
cit?

Mr. VoLcKER. There may be a few around the world, but you're
talking about very big deficits here. You're talking about a Mexi-
can deficit of 17 percent of GNP; the Brazilian deficit is 13 percent
or something like that. These are very tough programs. We talk
about our budget deficit of 6 percent of GNP as far too big, taking
too many resources, too many savings. Their deficits relative to
GNP are 2 or 2% times what ours are; they're being asked to cut
them in half in a year and they have a real tough program.

Senator MarriNcLy. 1 was just a little bit concerned about
having that policy and whether that's consistent with what we're
talking about.

Mr. Vorcker. 1 think it certainly is because open markets is a
fundamental principle of the IMF.

The CaaIRMAN. Senator Lautenberg,

Senator LAUTENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Volcker, we both have New Jersey roots, but that
doesn’t mean we have to be kind to one another.

Mr. VoLckER. No.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Just a few things to help me understand
the process a little better. First of all, productivity and jobs are tied
together in the situation that we see with the IMF, as Senator Mat-
tingly has said. Is that part of the adjustment process we're asking
of the borrower: To increase exports so that they have a better bal-
ance which, in fact, may be resulting in a decline in imports from
the United States?

Mr. VoLckER. It already has by large amounts.

Senator LAUTENBERG. So we will continue to see a reduction, will
we not, in the job market here?

Mr. Voircker. 1 think we will see a reduction in the export
market for some time for that and other reasons. The total job
market involves in a lot of other things, but in that portion of the
job market, yves,
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Senator LAUTENBERG. It will be under pressure?

Mr. VoLcker. Yes.

Senator LauTeneeErG. OK. Do we penalize ourselves in some way,
Mr. Volcker, as we finance these loans? I understand there’s a
larger order of magnitude in terms of the stability of the interna-
tional economy; but do we penalize ourselves as we shore up some
of these very shaky economies at the expense of investing further,
if we run into very serious risks in terms of delinquencies, default,
et cetera?

Mr. Vorcker. | think it's quite the contrary. By shoring up their
financial position, as you put it, we are helping them make the ad-
justment that they have to make. What they are being asked to do
1s severe, but it's less severe than if they didn’t have this support.
If they had all credits cut off, they would have an even more diffi-
cult time internally and their imports would go down even more.
They simply wouldn’t have any money to pay for them.

While we're talking about programs that have an impact on our
exporis—even puiting aside the financial side of the equation,
which you can’t forget about because it's central—you would have
a more severe impact if you didn’t have the shoring up through the
credit side, as you put it.

Senator LautenseErRg. OK. I think there's testimony, if I'm not
mistaken, on that tomorrow.

Mr. VoLcKER. Yes.

Senator LAUTENBERG. In terms of the question on short-term in-
terest rates, does the new type of short-term investment opportuni-
ty the NOW, super NOW, money market and so forth—force such
competition for funds that it would be very difficult for short-term
Interest rates to fall because the liquidity that's required means
that that capital has to be constantly available-—readily available?

Mr. Voucker, If you're getting to the point that this shifts a lot
of money into banks that’s instantly available on demand, very
liguid money in that sense. I would not think it would make them
more cautious about extending loans in general but it could make
them more cautious about extending loans at fixed rates for any
period of time. T think that’s quite possible.

That's the way it should work in some sense, to make it a little
harder to get fixed rate loans for a period of time, all other things
being equal. Against that, some banks become relatively flush with
funds and they have to look for someplace to put them and make
some money. But, in principle, the more the bhanks shift to very
liquid money on the liability side of the balance sheet, the more
cautious they may be on the asset side.

Senator LAUTENBERG. The thing I think we're going to be finding
is that with the premiums, with the services, with the transaction
volume and so forth, the banks are going to have actually less
return on their investments,

Mr. Vorcker. There's no doubt there are quite heavy costs in-
volved at least in the short run, and I think probably it's made
them more cautious about reducing lending rates during this
period of time which, again, over time, should be balanced by the
fact they've got more money and they've got to lend it someplace.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Yes, except I think it will continue to put
pressure on short-term interest rates because they are not going to
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be able to recover a return on their investment that makes eco-
nomic sense for them.

Mr. Voicker. We'll see how it works out. It could, all things
being equal, result in relatively higher short-term rates over a
period of time. I don’t know how to measure that precisely, but it
may go in that direction.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Have we had enough experience with these
new kinds of money instruments to form any opinions as to wheth-
er they ought to be restricted in any way? Should they be encour-
aged? Should there be any legislative direction or regulatory direc-
tion?

Mr. VorLcker. They are encouraged enough from my point of
view. There aren’t any restrictions on them. It's no great secret
that T would not have designed the instrument exactly the way it
was designed. We've got a hybrid of transactions and savings ele-
ments In this instrument. [ would rather have had a cleaner dis-
tinction between the two and not have had so much of it piled into
accounts available on demand. I don’t think there are going to be
any changes in the foreseeable future. Congress legislated this
effect.

LONG-TERM LOAN AVAILABILITY

Senator LAUTENRERG. It does, though, doesn’t it, compete directly
with longer term loan availability, mortgages, et cetera? We have
had testimony here from people in the housing sector and there is
a question about how much money is available for long-term fixed
rate mortgages.

Mr. Vorcker. As 1 indicated, the more this money is highly
liquid and shiftable, everything else equal, the more cautious you
would think banks and thrifts would be about making longer term
commitments, but it's a matter of degree. Thrift institutions were
highly dependent on pretty liquid money for years and made long-
term investments. I think the more important factor by far, over
time, would be the general climate of confidence about future in-
terest rate levels and whether people have the confidence neces-
sary to make a long-term commitment. So far as the mortgage
market is concerned, that is turning more and more into an instru-
ment that is financed in the open market through GNMA securi-
ties or Government-sponsored means for converting a nonmarketa-
ble instrument into an instrument that can be sold in the open
market. There are private developments where mortgages are put
into more direct competition with bonds, so that you find mortgage
rates following bond rates more directly these days than they did 5
vears ago or 10 years ago. It’s no longer so much the captive of in-
stitutions.

1 think this kind of institutional development probably pushed us
in the direction where mortgages have to compete more on the
open market, and the mortgage rate will depend upon what the
open market rates are.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Will that encourage, in your judgment, a
return to the more conventional long-term fixed-rate mortgage?
Will investors get burned along the way and take the loss as inter-
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est rates increase—occasionally finding people left holding the hot
potato?

Mr. Vorcker. I think the future of a long-term fixed-rate mort-
gage is basically dependent upon the inflation outlook and the in-
terest rate outlock that's derived from that.

Senator LAUTENBERG. It's hard to imagine that we will get back
to the kind of mortgage system that existed.

Mr. VoLckeR. | think it will be a different system, but we can
have a lot of fixed rate mortgages in a new system.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Fixed rate but long term as well?

Mr. VorLcker. I think long term as well, if we can restore confi-
dence on the inflation side. There’s a surprising amount of long-
term lending going on right now. I think our estimates show 60
percent of mortgage money is fixed term.

Senator LAUTENBERG. That’s what they say, but it also means
that 40 percent is not. That’s variable.

Mr. Vorcker. Ten years ago, it all would have been fixed.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Absolutely. In terms of putting some
proper pressure on the deficit—and you may have said this
before—how do you feel about the tax cut coming up here in the
middle of the year? Do you think we ought to let it stand as it is?

Mr. VorLckeR. You've got to do something about the deficit in my
judgment. If I had my choice, and given the situation in the econo-
my at the moment, I suppose that wouldn’t be first on my priority
list in terms of its timing with regard to the budget.

Senator LauTenserc. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator. If I could just make one
comment on the issue of new money market accounts, I suppose
I'm constantly defending my child, but some comments that don’t
seem to be made now that it is being much more successful than a
lot of people anticipated, and this point was made in hearings on
Monday or at least 1 tried to make it—the fact that on the daily
availability of this money for a good deal of it where a very large
proportion of it is coming from is traditional passbook savings that
was readily available on a daily basis as well.

Mr. VoLckeR. That’s correct.

The CHAIRMAN. So that simply is not a change. I heard that com-
ment made from some of the witnesses from financial institutions.
It's not any more readily available than it was.

Mr. VoLcker. | think that’s certainly very true. If you go back 10
years, thrifts were totally dependent on passbook savings. I think
they were operating in a different climate, where there was more
stability in those savings than there is in any instrument now, but
that's a reflection of the total economic climate not the instrument.

The CHAIRMAN. Second, about being expensive, isn't it true that
they are far simpler accounts to manage than the very complex
sweep accounts that certainly put an upward pressure on money.
Also, the money market funds in excess of $200 billion that were
being removed from these institutions were accomplishing two
things. First of all, taking away liquidity which was then not avail-
able at all for mortgage loans, automobile loans, consumer loans or
anything else, and heing put into quite different purposed by the
money market funds, the new boys on the block, and also putting
S&L’s in a failure mode where we faced a list of nearly 1,000 trou-
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bled S&L’'s as a result of that lack of money and many of them not
making loans at all.

So I really reject—not just in a defensive manner, but I reject
that there is any more certainly upward pressure on interest rates
as a result of this new account compared to the struggles of these
depository institutions in the last 2 years to find enough money to
loan, sweep accounts, the administrative burden of that, passbook
savings—that whole scenario, which I do believe had a certain
upward pressure. But I'm intruding on Senator Hawkins' time,

Senator Hawrkins, Good morning. Mine will be a potpourri of
questions that have not been asked by others.

RECOVERY DEPENDS ON CONSUMER SPENDING

Many economists and commentators believe that the size of the
recovery will depend to a large degree on whether consumers start
spending. Interest rates on installment credit extended by banks
for durable assets remained at 18 percent through 1982, Credit
card rates stayed at 19 percent. Rates charged for car loans at year
end were 16 to 17 percent. Yet the CPI went up only 4 percent.

That means that the real or inflation adjusted interest rate for
consumers is 15 percent from the figures that 1 have.

Isn't it highly unlikely and almost impossible for consumers to
start a recovery if interest rates aren’t cut? What is the Fed doing
to lower them?

Mr. VorLcker. The interest rates you're referring to, of course,
are set by banks and other institutions and they are somewhat re-
moved but certainly influenced by the interest rates in the market
that we talk about more commonly. You're certainly correct that
those interest rates have held at exceptionally high levels during
this period of declining rates.

There was clear statistical evidence that they were declining late
in the year, but not by very much. I don’t have statistical evidence
beyond that.

I think perhaps before you came in, Senator, I said my sense is,
in an informal way, that those interest rates are declining more
rapidly now but still they are high.

To the extent they are reduced, you're going to help the consum-
er side of the economy. They are being reduced some. It comes back
in part to how confident people are, as I said earlier, about the fact
that interest rates will stay down, because once a bank makes a
consumer loan for 3 or 4 years it is on the books for 3 or 4 years
and the banker is interested not just in what the interest rate is
today on the market but in what it’s going to be next year and the
following year. You get back to this confidence question in part.

The consumer rates are also sluggish. They are particularly slug-
gish now, but I would be hopeful, if market rates stay down, those
rates would continue to come down by very noticeable amounts.

Senator HaAwkins. How would you feel about setting a credit
card rate at 15 percent right now, to lower “real” consumer rates
to reasonable levels.

Mr. VoLckERr. I haven’t any opinion about a particular rate. The
credit card rate over time has been the stickiest of all rates. Rates
are kept the same year after year, typically, unless there is a major
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change in the interest rate picture over a long period of time.
Credit cards have a lot of operating expenses; there is a certain
amount of credit loss; and they don’t like to change the rates fre-
quently as a marketing or operational matter.

Senator HAwkins. What has been happening to credit card rates
charged by commercial banks?

Mr. VoLckier. Department stores probably have higher rates
than the banks, or equally high rates. That's going to be the last
area to make a change. When they make a change, it tends to be
more permanent.

I think you will find the data actually suggests that last year
credit card rates were going up during the year while other rates
were going down. 1 think the reason for that is probably that many
States were relaxing usury laws and banks and others were looking
to increase their rates to what they thought was the appropriate
level; you had declines in rates by some during the year, but others
getting a relief from the usury laws, were increasing rates.

Senator Hawgins. In recent weeks both spot and long-term oil
prices have fallen rapidly placing downward pressure on inflation
and improving chances for economic recovery. How should the Fed
respond to this favorable development?

Mr. VoLckER. I'm not sure that any particular response is re-
quired. T think to the extent that helps the inflation rate, it helps
us and it helps interest rates, and you will see some response in
the marketplace. And, of course, that affects, over time, the dis-
count rate and other things. But I'm not sure that a decline within
a moderate range has direct implications for our actions today.

If you saw the collapse of the oil prices, then you'd have a series
of potentially good things and also a series of problems you would
have to worry about.

Senator Hawkins. Well, there have been alarmists telling us
that banks will not be ahle to stand a dramatic fall in oil prices.

Mr. VorLcker. I don’t think you would say that about the banks
in general. There’s certainly room there for some decline without
concerns about the financial system, but if you get an enormous de-
cline, you've got problems in the energy industry here.

Senator HAwKINS. What did you do when they were going up so
rapidly, anything? When oil went from $2 in 1972 to $11 and then
$11 to $20 and $20 to $38?

Mr. Vorckeg, I think a lot of people say, in retrospect that the
Federal Reserve—I was not in the Federal Reserve at the time—
was too accommodative in permitting the money supply to increase
during that period of inflation. It, cbviously, contributed to infla-
tion, and it was a matter of judgment as to what extent that should
be accommodated.

Senator Hawxkins. There is talk—and I'll repeat it— that within
regulatory services; between the Federal Reserve and the Comp-
troller of the Currency about maintaining a 10-percent reserve
against percetved problem loans. Are you aware of that?

Mr. VoLcker. We are working on a number of approaches in that
area. That, 1 suspect, will come up in the hearings tomorrow.
We've not got a plan or a position at this point, but various options
in that area are under most intense consideration so that we can
come back to you before you finally consider this IMF legislation.
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SELECTING MEMBERS OF THE BOARD

Senator Hawkins. That's tomorrow. The Federal Reserve Act
specifically states that the President when selecting members of
the Board must show a due regard to a fair representation of finan-
cial, agricultural, industrial and commercial interests, and the geo-
graphical divisions of the country. Could you tell me how you give
due regard to those different interests as well as geographical divi-
sions of the country regarding the present makeup of the Board?

Mr. VoLckeR. You ask how we give consideration to it. You're di-
recting the question to the wrong person; I don't make those ap-
pointments. But that has been a matter of some discussion through
the vears. [ know Senator Garn has been very interested in getting
a variety of points of view on the Federal Reserve Board.

That 1s a general philosophy, which 1 happen to agree with. Sen-
ator Proxmire, at one point, had a somewhat different idea, maybe
not inconsistent with a variety of points of view. He has encour-
aged appointments of professional economists to the Federal Re-
serve Board. I like the idea of a certain amount of diversity on the
Board. It’s hard to take account of that representation on any spe-
cific Board because you only have seven members and you've got a
lot of things to be taken into account.

Senator Hawkins. All seven presently are monetary economists,
are they not?

Mr. Vorcker. I don't know whether I would list myself as a pro-
fessional economist; that leaves at least five Board members who
are economists. I don’t know whether Governor Martin would or
not. He's had a career in the savings and loan industry and private
mortgage companies, but he started out as a professor of economics
30 years ago | suppose; he’s been away from it.

Senator Hawkins. So five economist and one practicing—you're
not a professional, but you're practicing——

Mr. Vorcker. I'll let myself be neutral at this point. All the
members of the Board have had professional economic training;
that is correct.

Senator HaAwkiNs, All members with the exception of Mr. Martin
have been former Federal Reserve Bank employees?

Mr. VoLcker. Not all have been Federal Reserve Bank employ-
ees, I'm making a technical distinction. Mrs. Teeters was a Federal
Reserve Board employee at ohe point; that’s a distinetion without a
difference 1 suppose.

Senator Hawkins. She was a staff economist for the Federal Re-
serve Board's Division of Research and Statistics, 1956 to 19667

Mr. VoLckER. That was Governor Partee, I think. Governor Wal-
lich worked for the Federal Reserve Bank of New York 30 years
ago; Governor Partee worked for the Federal Reserve Bank of Chi-
cago 20 years ago; Governor Teeters was a member of the Federal
Reserve Board staff; Governor Rice I think briefly, for a year or
two, worked for the Federal Reserve Bank of New York early in
his career; and Governor Gramley was an emplovee of the Federal
Reserve Bank of Kansas City in his career and he was on the
Board staff for a long while.

Senator Hawkins. What about Governor Partee, did you mention
him?
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Mr. VolLcker. He was the first one I mentioned. Both Governor
Partee and Governor Gramley have been on the staff of the Feder-
al Reserve Board.

Senator Hawkins. Would you recommend that we rewrite the
law and say that all Federal Reserve Board members shall be
former Federal Reserve employees and economists?

Mr. VorLcker. With great emphasis, no.

Senator HAWKINS. So would you say then that the present Feder-
al Reserve Board that's been appointed by Presidents along the
way are not in compliance with the Federal Reserve Act?

Mr. VoLcker. | wouldn’t say that. They can have other experi-
ence as well as once having worked on the Federal Reserve. My
first permanent job was with the Federal Reserve Bank in New
York and I don’t like to think that that left me scarlet-lettered or
illegal.

Senator Hawkins. No, I didn’t say it’s illegal. I'm just saying
either you're all economists or former Fed employees.

Mr. VoLCKEER. An ideal Board member in some sense would have
some experience of this sort, but other experience as well. If you
could combine the two, you've got an ideal situation,

Senator Hawxkins. I'm sympathetic with the view of our chair-
man who says the Fed should be broadly representative of diverse
industries and regions.

Mr. VoLckER. So am 1. Just to give you an example, Vice Chair-
man Schultz who left the Board a year or so ago had no experience
with the Board. He had some banking and other experience. He
brought a very valuable perspective to the Board of Governors, not
just from Florida but from a wider area. He was an excellent,
strong member,

Senator Hawkins. Thank you. My time has expired.

The Chairman. Senator Sasser.

Senator Sasser. Chairman Volcker, you and I have been jousting
together now for about 3 vears, first before the Budget Committee
and here before the Banking Committee. During that period of
time, we have had a lot of conversations about inflationary expec-
tations, and the problem of inflation I think has been your princi-
pal concern and perhaps rightfully so.

I'm beginning to think now, though, that we have become fasci-
nated or hypnotized by this serpent in the corner of the room we
call inflation while the house is burning down around us.

Now you have said time and time again that we needed to do
something to defeat this inflationary expectation, that we need to
quench this fire. Well, what about growth expectations?

Now we've got inflation down to the lowest level in about 20
years, if I'm not mistaken.

Mr. VorLcker. Ten years.

STIMULATE GROWTH EXPECTATIONS

Senator Sassgr. And if you have to defeat inflationary expecta-
tions and that takes time, how do you stimulate growth expecta-
tions? Now this administration is predicting growth at the rate of 3
to 4 percent. If that is true, it’s going to take almost 10 years just
to take up the slack in the idle industrial capacity that we have
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now; and saome economists tell us we have to grow at the rate of 3.5
percent a year just to take care of new individuals coming in the
work force and take care of mare efficient productivity in the econ-
omy.

You were talking a moment ago in terms of what we might be on
the verge of if we stayed the course and didn't throw away the
gains that we had already made—that we might be on the verge of
a long and sustained recovery. I look here at 1982 business invest-
ment; it was down 8.4 percent. It's predicted to be down in 1983, In
the tax bill in 1981, we gave more liberal depreciation aliowances
to business, all in an effort to stimulate business expansion and |
suppose recovery. But the Congressional Budget Office tells us that
real interest rates have eaten up or been twice as big as the de-
crease in real after-tax rates resulting from lower inflation and re-
sulting from higher depreciation schedules that we gave for busi-
ness. So that’s been lost.

My question to you is, when do we get away from this focus
about feeding inflationary expectations and when do we start stim-
ulating some growth expectations? 1 strongly suspect that we're
going to have to have 2 years at least of high-level sustained
growth before we are going to start getting an increase, getting
new plants built in this country, and making a significant inroad
in unemployment. How are we going to get this growth expectation
going with these continued short-term high interest rates?

Mr. VorckEr. Basically you put your finger on it: Qur economic
problem has developed as a result of 10 years of unsatisfactory per-
formance which shook the basic confidence of the American people
in the inflationary outlook. That creates a very difficult dilemma
precisely for the reason that you suggest—it takes a long time to
deal with inflationary expectations.

The problem is—and I tried to deal with this in my statement—I
don’t think we have a choice. The market will not permit us to say
let’s forget about inflation now and create, as you put it, an expec-
tation of a climate of growth. We've got to do both together, be-
cause if we don’t 1 think we are doomed to failure precisely because
inflation expectations will feed back through the interest rates and
you will get a level of interest rates that won't be consistent with
the growth that you and I want.

People have varying views on this. I feel rather optimistic that,
given the progress we have made on inflation, given what seems to
me the clear case that can be made for this to continue and to con-
tinue consistent with the signs of recovery we now see, that we are
building a base in which, indeed, we can have both—lower interest
rates and recovery—as I think we must.

If I knew some buttons to push to hasten that process, I would
push them, but I don’t think I have those buttons. To put it an-
other way, we are doing the best we can, in my judgment, just to
create that kind of climate where we can have——

Senator Sassgr. Mr. Chairman, I would urge you to push the
button that would create some lower short-term interest rates.

Mr. VorLcker. That's specifically——

Senator Sasser. I think that's really what we need to get this
economy moving again.
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Mr. VoLckir. Nobody has given me the button to push to get
short-term interest rates free of any other consequences. I've got to
worry about that growth in the monetary aggregates; I've got to
worry about the expectations that sit out there. We've got to make
that judgment all the time. Maybe I've got a crippled computer or
something, but I can’t just push a button and make everybody else
behave the way I would like them to behave,

CONTINUED CREDIT TO DERTOR NATIONS

Senator Sasser. Let me shift gears here for just a moment.
You're deeply concerned about the strains on our international
system partly brought—in fact, largely brought on by the current
recession—the recession in the United States, in some areas a de-
pression, and a recession in the economies of our trading partners
around the world—and the problems with the less developed coun-
tries. You stated in recent testimony before the House Banking
Committee that we ought fo increase our support of the Interna-
tional Monetary Fund and provide continuing credit to those
debtor nations so they can maintain continuity of payment. Some
of them can’t even pay the interest on their leans without help.
They can’t pay the interest on their loans, I'm told. Quoting from
your testimony before the House, you said, “Failure to deal success-
fully with immediate international financial pressures that only
jeopardize prospects for our recovery’—talking about our domestic
recovery— ‘for our jobs, for our export markets and for our finan-
cial markets.” Now I'm advised that 35 percent of our GNP lost in
the recent recession is due to a decline in exports and because the
high interest rates in this country have caused our currency to ap-
preciate dramatically against that of a number of our trading part-
ners. Since 1979 it's gone up H0 percent vis-a-vis the French franc,
53 percent vis-a-vis the German mark, 36 percent vis-a-vis the Jap-
anese yen, which makes it much more difficult for our goods to
penetrate the export market abroad because they are more expen-
sive and makes the importation of these other goods cheaper, dis-
placing workers here at home with imported goods.

Now if it's important for us to stimulate the international
market or keep that international financial system by infusion of
funds in the International Monetary Fund so we can protect our
export markets, why isn’t it just as tmportant for us to bring inter-
est rates down in this country so that we can also allow our busi-
ness people to compete on a fair level with other businesses abroad
8o we can have a significant penetration of the export markets and
have fair treatment with regard to imports coming into this eoun-
try?

Mr. Voreker. I'd like to see interest rates in this country just as
low as we can have them, consistent with our objectives over time.

Senator Sasser. Well, [ think that’s the problem, Mr. Chairman.
I think there’s a gathering view that maybe we ought to be going
about this in a different manner. Now I know that you want lower
interest rates consistent with what you think our monetary policy
ought to be.

Mr. Vorcker. Right.
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Senator Sasser. But there are some of us and I suspect some on
this committee, who respectfully disagree with that and feel that
what this economy needs now is lower interest rates, to get it
moving, angd Lo get a solid recovery coming.

Mr. Vorcker. I would be delighted to see that.

Senator Sasser. Without it, I don’t see it coming. That's my prob-
lem.

Mr. VoLcker. Just to repeat something that we all know, the
Congress can make an enormous contribution to that by dealing
with the budgetary problem, because that is one action that can be
taken that is entirely consistent with our long-term and medium-
term goals as well as with what the situation requires today. It's
almost uniquely fixed in the sense that it’s good in the long run
and it’s good in the short run, so that's an action that I can recom-
mend to you without any reservation at all.

On the monetary side, certainly, we have to have that considera-
tion in mind, but I think we are in a little more ambiguous position
as to what to do today in terms of interest rates and our effective-
ness over a period of time. Whether it’s good or bad and whether it
will be productive or counterproductive is a matter of judgment,
and there’s no escape from that judgment. We've got to make it,
and I'm giving you my best judgment as to how to balance this
thing out,

That doesn’t say whether interest rates are going to go down or
not, because it depends upon other things, but those are the judg-
ments we are constantly making.

Senator Sassgr. Mr. Chairman, my time is up. 1 got a telephone
call from one of my constituents who asked me to ask Chairman
Volcker a question. He said, “Senator, will you ask the Chairman if
he is going to seek reappointment as Chairman of the Federal Re-
serve Board,” and my constituent didn’t express an opinion one
way or the other.

Mr. Vorcker. [ don’t seek jobs.

Senator Sasser. Thank you.

The CHaiRMAN. Senator Sarbanes.

Senator SArRBANES. Is the follow-on to that response that the job
seeks you, Mr, Chairman?

Mr. VoLcker. In this particular instance?

Sgnator SARBANES. As a general proposition, do the jobs seek
vou?

Mr. VoLcker. [ think it’s fair——

Senator SarBaNES. Is that the follow-on to that response?

Mr. VoLCKER. [ suppose it's fair to say [ interpret that to have
been the case in 1979,

BANKS KEEPING INTEREST RATES HIGH

Senator SaARBaNES. [ notice in today’s paper that Secretary of the
Treasury Regan, when citing reasons why interest rates have nhot
fallen closer to the levels that might be expected in a sluggish
economy with a low rate of inflation said—and I'm now quoting the
newspaper quote of him—"T think the third one, being very candid,
is bank earnings, Mr. Regan said. T think the banks faced with a
lot of problem loans both domestic and international are doing
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their utmost to keep their earnings by keeping their interest rates
up‘?l

Do you agree with that?

Mr. VoLcker. I think banks have been cautious in reducing the
prime rate or some of the other rates partly because of those cir-
cumstances, partly because of the concern of the cost of this new
account. I think that was perhaps evidenced more on the credit
side some months ago than now, but the spreads between the
prime rate and other rates have been relatively wide and 1 think
that’s part of the explanation.

Senator SarBaNEsS. The American Bankers Association, in a
statement denying Mr. Regan’s assertion about earnings and inter-
est rates said:

There are no doubt data available to support a charge that banks are holding in-
terest rates artificially high to build up earnings in anticipation of domestic and in-
ternational bank loan losses.

What's your comment on that?

Mr. VoLckER. I guess I could make the same comment I just
made. It’s very hard to know how important a factor this would be.
I think it led to some caution at times. It’s hard to measure what
effect that may have in the actual level for the prime rate. We do
know that the prime rate for a loan——

Senator SARBANES. So you think banks are keeping interest rates
artificially high?

Mr. VoLckER. You say artificially. For a variety——

Senator SarBanES. Well, a direct conflict here between an analy-
sis by the Secretary of the Treasury there is the factors causing
high interest rates and the response of the banking community.
You're the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board. What's your
position?

Mr. VoLckER. | have expressed the opinion that I think this was
a factor leading to a more cautious rate of reduction, a slower rate
of reduction in the prime rate than might have taken place in
other circumstances, given the level of market rates and all the
other things.

Senator SARBANES. So you think there was merit to Secretary
Regan’s observation, is that right?

Mr. VoLckeR. To that extent; yes.

Senator SakpanEs. OK.

Mr. Vorcker. I don’t think that's sustainable over a period of
time. 1 think you're talking about lags here. You’re not talking
about——

Senator SarBaNES. We have been talking about lags and periods
of time for a long time,

Mr. VoLckEer. Right.

Senator SaRBANES. The assurances you're giving now are the
same sorts of assurances you offered a year and 18 months ago.
You say you're optimistic about where things are going and yet
your own statement predicts an unemployment rate of over 10 per-
cent for 1983 in this country. Now that’s not optimism for the un-
employed.

Mr. VoLcker. No, that’s true, and that's where we are.
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Senator SArRBaANES. It certainly is true. What consultation has
there been between the Federal Reserve and administration offi-
cials recently and particularly, with respect to the monetary policy
accord?

Mr. Vorcker. There wasn’t any direct consultation on these tar-
gets that I was presenting today. I have had continual contacts
with members of the administration, as I always do.

Senator SarBangs. With the Secretary of the Treasury, for in-
stance?

Mr. VoLckER. Yes.

Senator SArRBANES. Is that on a regular basis?

Mr. VoLcrer. It's regular and irregular. We usually try to meet
regularly but we can meet many more times than regularly sched-
uled.

Senator SARBANES. What's the regular schedule?

Mr. VoLcKER. We try to meet at least once a week.

Senator SARBANES. When did you last meet with the President
himself to discuss our Nation's economic situation and how we
ought to address it, and what our economic policies ought to be?

Mr. VoLcker. A week or 10 days ago.

Senator SARBANES. With the President. When did you meet with
him prior to that?

Mr. VoLCcKER. It's been——

Senator SarBanEes. That's about the first meeting in a year, is
that correct?

Mr. VoLckEeR. Directly to discuss these problems, yes.

Senator SArRBANES. But there was a meeting a week or 10 days
ago?

Mr. VoLcker. That's correct.

Senator SARBANES. To go into these issues?

Mr. VoLckeRr. Correct.

Senator SarBaNEs, Well, that’s a step forward. The last time we
asked you that question there hadn’t been a meeting in about a
year’s time.

What is the relationship, if any, between monetary aggregates
and interest rates?

Mr. VoLckER. Complex.

Senator SARBANES. Is there a relationship?

Mr. VOLCKER. Yes.

Senator SARBANES. So it does matter what you do with respect to
monetary aggregates as far as interest rates are concerned?

Mr. VoLckeir. Yes, but it matters in a complex series of ways. In
a completely static situation, expectations unchanged, you would
expect that the more money, the lower short-term interest rates.
But we obviously don’t live in a static kind of world. The question
is how does any one of our actions affect expectations and other
elements in the economy over a period of time. That all influences
interest rates.

I pointed out earlier a slightly different facet of operations, but it
is tied in with the aggregates. Sometimes we can reduce the dis-
count rate and interest rates will go down. Sometimes, like in De-
cember, we can reduce it and interest rates don't move down.
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Senator SArBaNES. Is it kind of a happenstance business? You
just do it and hold your breath to see which way you're going to
go?

Mr. VoLcker. We make the best judgments we can.

Senator SARBANES. 1 know, but what are those judgments related
to?

Mr. Vorcker., 1 don't consider that happenstance. We try to
assess what’s going on in the business world. We try to assess the
inflationary situation. We assess all the indicators we can get and
even sometimes try to anticipate interpretations that others will
put upon our actions.

Senator SARBANES. You've got unprecedented real interest rates;
is that correct?

Mr. VoLCKER. No.

Senator SARBANES. You don'’t find the current real interest rates
way out of line to start with?

Mr. Vorcker. 1 think they're very high. You asked me if they're
unprecedented.

Senator SArRBaNEs. What's the problem with unprecedented?
Would you regard them as being historically as being very much
out of line?

Mr. Vorcker. Historically, they are high; yes.

Senator SArBaNES. They are very high?

Mr. Vorcker. When you say real interest rates, the relationship
between the current inflation rate and current interest rates is
high historically, no doubt about it.

Senator SaranNks. Do you think you can have the recovery to
speak of, a strong sustained recovery, which will reduce unemploy-
ment at the current levels of real interest rates?

Mr. VorckeRr. As I indicated earlier in discussions with Senator
Riegle, 1 think over time with the kind of inflation picture 1 see,
yes, I think interest rates——

Senator SArBaNES, I want to clarify when you were responding
to Senator Riegle whether you were talking about real interest
rates. That word was never in there.

Mr. VoLcKER. All right. Let me add it.

Senator SARBANES. Interest rates can drop, but if the real inter-
est rates remain at a very high level you will continue to be con-
fronted, in economic terms with the problem that Senator Hecht
identified.

REAL INTEREST RATES

Mr. Vorcker. Let me respond to the question on real interest
rates. First of all, let me say you can only know what the real in-
terest rate, in one sense, is after the fact. You can’t even know
then for a fact—it presumably involves an expectation of the rate
of inflation. Let’s compare it with the current rate of inflation and
take that shorthand for a so-called real interest rate.

Yes, | believe that over a period of time the real interest rates
should and probably will have to be Jowered to sustain the kind of
recovery | would like to see over a period of time. Now let me say
in that connection——
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Senator SARBANES. In other words, we cannot have a strong, sus-
tained recovery at the current levels of real interest rates?

Mr. VorckEer. I think that’s unlikely, for an extended period for
the kind of recovery 1 would like to see. If you tell me that the
Government is going to run deficits at $200 billion during this
period, you might have some kind of a lopsided recovery, because
you're going to be pouring out a lot of consumer purchasing power.
You're also going to have relatively high interest rates under those
conditions. It's not the kind of recovery I'd like to see. It’s not the
kind of recovery this country needs. You asked me whether it’s im-
possible; I don’t know whether it’s impossible to do that.

Senator Sarpanes. The deficit is created by the soft economy. Do
vou counsel the Congress to move to close that deficit by spending
cuts or tax increases?

Mr. Vorcker. No. The problem is, if I may supplement that
answer, the deficit we're facing in coming years.

Senator SarBanges. | don't think we probably differ much over
whether there's something wrong in an economic policy that proj-
ects a b-percent unemployment rate/assumes that in those econom-
ic circumstances that we're going to run a very large deficit be-
cause of the imbalance between spending and revenues. That could
be connected on either side but, nevertheless——

Mr. VoLcker. Nobody knows precisely what the numbers are,
but I think there's very wide agreement about that.

IMPACT OF HIGH INTEREST RATES

Senator SArBaANES. What part of the deficit problem if you accept
the proposition that the high interest rates have contributed to the
economic downturn, has been created by the high interest rates,
the impact they have had on economic activity?

Mr. VoLcKER. A good part of the current deficit, I think probably
a majority of the current deficit, is related to the recession. You
can ask other questions about what created the recession,

Senator SarBaNES. Do you think high interest rates have helped
to contribute to the slowdown of economic activities?

Mr. Vorcker. In a direct sense, yes, but you have to go into
many questions about why that happened.

Senator SarBaNEs. My time is up.

The CaamrMan. At this point, I know Senator Riegle has request-
ed time for additional questions. I'd just like to request that we ad-
journ at 12:30. Do other Senators wish to have additional ques-
tions? Let me turn to Senator Riegle and then Senator Hawkins.

Senator RiggLE. Mr. Chairman, picking up where we were earli-
er, I want to refer to some items in the Wall Street Journal of yes-
terday and today. Yesterday I'm sure you probably read an article
on the front page and the headline reads as follows: “Despite Re-
covery Talk, People Don’t Indicate Any Shift to Optimism. The
Wall Street Journal Survey Finds Joblessness Disturbing.” In
today’s they have a different feature story and it says “Firms Ques-
tion Signs of Recovery and Worry About Another False Start.”
And this is a survey of business people across the country and
there are a number of interest observations in here but one of the
paragraphs that relates to this discussion that we're having reads:
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What would it take to convince skeptic executives that a genuine recovery is un-
derway? Many say a further decline in interest rates is the most important signal.
Conversely, rising interest rates would convince some that the recovery will abort.

But they mention interest rates as their main thing,.

We mentioned just briefly as you were coming into the room
about car sales and there’s been a modest uptake in auto sales,
partly due to the fact that the companies have offered them at
below market rates, but the sales pattern is below what it was a
year ago at this time.

But perhaps more significantly, to those of us that follow the car
industry closely, is the fact that Chrysler Corp. announced yester-
day that they're going to incentives and that's warmly seen as a
sign about concern in the weakness in the market and the feeling
that something more has to be done to induce sales activity.

So that is not necessarily an encouraging sign if one wonders
about the psychology and I cite those things but I could cite lots of
others to say that I think the dominant psychology at the moment
out there is one of skepticism with respect to whether or not we're
really on the road to recovery.

Earlier you said if interest rates stay where they are now that
you thought that we could in fact get a strong and sustained recov-
ery going here and maintain it.

Mr. VoLckeRr. You were talking in a narrower time frame.

Senator RiecLE, 'm talking about the next several months. I think
this is the time period in which we kick off a recovery or we fail to
do it. T happen to think that’s a very important time frame myself
and that’s shared by most of the peopie I speak to in the business
community.

With that is part of the proposition that I'm putting to you. I am
concerned and I think it’s a major miscalculation to think that in-
terest rates at current levels will let strong recovery happen. In
other words, I think we have plateauned out at an interest level
here that really is insufficient to ignite the kind of recovery we
need right now and 1 would describe that as a strong, sustained
recovery.

If you look at retail sales or the other things I mentioned, there's
still enough slackness there and weakness to support that notion,
and I dare say I think if the message goes out here today to the
business community and to people across the country that the Feqd
in essence feels that we can get a recovery with intereest rates at
this level and not having to go lower, that that will really jolt an
awful lot of pecple. T don’t think that will be seen as a positive
signal quite frankily. In fact, I think that will make people nervous
and justifiably so. I think you found that with respect to actions
that the Fed can take, the discount rate being a very specific one,
I think you have been able to demonstrate an ability to help move
{nterest rates down and I think the time may be ripe—in fact,
think it is ripe for further reduction in the discount rate and I
think that would be helpful.

NEED FOR FISCAL TIGHTENING

But let me add one other point and then 1 welcome your com-
ments on it. All this has to be said in the context of the fact that
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we found we need fiscal tightening. There's no question about that.
The overhang of the deficits in the outyears will create impossible
problems for us. We've got to get those down. We've got two prob-
lems there. One is that we're not going to get a package of suffi-
cient reductions in the deficit unless defense is a major part of
that. I mean, that just has to be one of the major areas in which
eventually we end up with a bottom line reduction in the deficit.
The President in the [ast couple days has given a strong signal that
they are going to mount a major public relations campaign in the
country against any further cuts of any consequence in their de-
fense request. I would just say to you that [ think that’s kind of a
linchpin and we can watch that and if we're going to get the over-
all package of savings with revenue and spending, defense is going
to have to be part of it. So that’s one of the concerns that I think
anybody analyzing this situation would have to raise right now,

The second thing is this. Under the best of circumstances, just
warking out the fiscal decisions are going to take us period of
months just in the normal course of events. So if we're in a very
sensitive time period here where recovery needs to start and we
hope is starting and we hope will continue, it may not be until 4 or
5 months from now that you're going to get the precise fiscal
answer in the form of actions taken by the Congress.

In this interim, it seems to me I think we may need some mone-
tary easing, some further monetary easing. And if that’s not the
view of the Fed, then my feeling of apprehension goes up quite
sharply and I must say to you that I find that reflected in the
views of many people in the business community that I speak to,
including many in the New York City financial industry.

Mr. VoLcker. Let me make a couple of comments, hopefully
short, to clarify my own pogition. The kind of comments you quote
from that article, I obviously hear very frequently, too. I think it's
a good characterization of many elements of opinion in the busi-
ness community and elsewhere, I don’t know whether you asked
me whether it was possible to have recovery at current interest
rates or whether I responded that it was possible. I didn't respond
that I was delighted by that prospect. I would like to see interest
rates lower. Obviously, the lower interest rates are, the more assur-
ance you have for a good recovery.

What I did say is that we had to balance that kind of concern
against other concerns. That article you quoted from focuses on the
other concerns in a very precise way: It said some of the business-
men were worried not so much about the current level of interest
rates but about whether they would go up, and that that would
abort a recovery.

I tell you that we have to judge our current actions in a context
of whether we increase that risk, and I don’t want to increase that
risk. 1 don’t want to go back to the kind of interest rates we had
before. T want to take advantage of this situation, because I think
lower interest rates—real and nominal—are desirable and neces-
sary over time and can be achieved.

Senator RIEGLE. Let me just stop you there for 1 minute because
I understand that distinction but that’s why I put the question ini-
tially in a very narrow way, and that was to ask you if rates did
not go down lower which we would all like to see whether the re-
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covery in fact would be able to take hold and continue, and I think
vou clearly said that you thought it could and would.

Mr. VoLckeRr. That's right, but with less assurance than if rates
were lower. When you get into balancing these factors, you say and
I understand that you can’t deal with the deficit in the immediate
future, but that fact is hanging there. So long as that fact is hang-
ing there it maximizes the possibility of getting adverse reaction—
of people thinking that the Federal Reserve is going to monetize
the Government debt or is not going to monetize the Government
debt—and either way it’s an impossible situation because interest
rates will go up.

We can’t deal with that directly. There's no way we can remove
that cloud from the market. It exists and narrows our flexibility by
its existence and may have an adverse effect on whatever we do
today.

Senator RiecLE. Let me say this to you, and this will sound
strong, but it’s a truthful assertion. I think I probably talk to as
many business people as any Senator. [ have an enormous concen-
tration of business activity in my home State. [ have not found a
single business person in this country that would take the position
that if interest rates go no lower, stay where they are, that that
would be sufficient to set off a strong and sustained recovery. I'm
just telling you that I can’t find anybody out there who would ad-
vance that proposition.

NEED FOR LOWER INTEREST RATES

What I'm hearing from them is in fact something guite different
than that and that is that through a combination of actions very
specifically including fiscal tightening that we’ve got to get the
rates lower in order to get the recovery. So that single point of dif-
ference of opinion I think is a very pivotal one.

Mr. VoLckEr. Again, we are not aiming at this level of interest
rates. If interest rates were lower, we would have more assurance.

Senator RiecLe. I realize that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. VoLckERr. But my own judgment doesn't coincide with yours
about prevailing opinion. There's no question that a lot of business-
men want lower interest rates. It’s quite natural. 1 understand it,
and T'd like to see lower interest rates, too. But when you say that
it's impossible to have a recovery at this level of interest rates, |
think, on the contrary, we're probably at the beginning of a recov-
ery now, at this level of interest rates. I see many economic fore-
casts, right or wrong—they were wrong last spring, let me hasten
to add—many business forecasts that show some recovery, and they
haven't necessarily pronounced a further decline in interest rates.
Many of them have interest rates pointing up a little bit.

T think the major forecasts are pretty much in that posture. That
doesn’t deny what you say, that businessmen would feel a lot more
comfortable with a lower level of interest rates. Obvicusly, I would
teel more comfortable about the nearterm prospects with lower in-
terest rates, but that doesn’t answer my question about how you
achieve that and sustain them, and that’s what we're trying to do.

Senator RiecLE. My time is up but I will have some questions for
the record and I think it's a matter of making sure that we get
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through the short term and we get some strength here in the short
term and at the same time not lose sight of the long-term objec-
tives.

Mr. VoLcker. | agree with that.

Senator RiegLe. But I'd like to pull you a little more into the
near term because 1 think that’s really critical right now in terms
of getting on the upswing and staying there.

Mr. Chairman, my time is up.

The CHalRMAN. Senator Hawkins.

Senator Hawkins. I'd just like to talk to you a little bit about
some of the statistics you used. Ten percent unemployment, deficits
of $200 billion, and so forth, out into the outyears. What if there
were 5 percent unemployment? What would happen to the deficit?

Mr. VoLcker. I'm not sure just what aspect of this you're driving
at. If unemployment was 5 percent today and production was up,
with all that would imply, the deficit today would be certainly less
than $100 billion. Tt might be down—I haven’t got the calculation
right in front of me—in the area of $50 to $75 billion.

HIGH TECHNOLOGY INDUSTRY BOOMING

Senator HAwkiNs. Is it not true that the potential for growth for
new businesses, especially in the high technology industries that
are coming downline are mind boggling in terms of new jobs and
new wealth? Take the computer industry for one. It's expected to
grow from 350 billion to $100 billion in 1986, making it the biggest
business in America.

Mr. VorLcker. [ haven’t got any projections of that, but it’s been
an enormous growth industry and it employs a lot of people.

Senator Hawkins. How about the long-distance communications?
It's supposed to be $50 billion today and growing at 18 percent a
year.

Mr. Vorcker. No question that those kind of industries are the
cutting edge of growth.

Senator Hawxkins. Robots and other major new industries, the in-
creased industrial productivity, but the construction of the robots
itself is showing phenomenal growth. I polled some figures that
showed from $200 million in 1980 and they're projecting over $2
billion by 1985, Fiberoptics companies—that is old to me but new
to a lot of people—that is going to take off again. AT&T is plan-
ning to use a telephone cable between Washington and Richmond
and the new cable would have taken 2 million pounds of copper
with the old-fashioned technology.

So it seems to me that there's little question that growth in the
high technology industries will more than make up for the slack in
the smokestack industries there.

Mr. Voucker. I would agree with that, but I also think .:at the
slack in so-called smokestack industries can diminish or disappear
over time, too.

Senator Hawkins. So if we had two more Hewlett-Packards and
one more Xerox——

Mr. VoLcker. [t would be nice, wouldn't it?

Senator HAwkINS. We may not be seeing the projected problems
that you're foreseeing in 1985 and 19&6.
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Mr. VoLcker. I think this country has great potential. My basic
view of the future is that we are going to have a very long and sus-
tained expansion.

Senator Hawxkins. And in your view, they probably will come
from new companies?

Mr. VoLckeR. A lot of the growth will come from the new compa-
nies, new technology, as you're pointing out. The steel industry, the
o0il industry, the metals industries are going to do a lot better too.

Senator Hawxkins. But the business firms that made the Fortune
500 like GE and IBM have created no new jobs since 1976 accord-
ing to the information I have, yet digital equipment and data gen-
erally generated new jobs at the astonishing rate of 40 percent a
year in the same period.

Mr. Vorcker. And, of course, we are getting a lot of jobs in the
service area, too. The long-term trend is very clear; the economy is
relying less on manufacturing and more on other areas.

Senator HaAwkins. And they generate wealth.

Mr. VoLCKER. And they generate wealth, too.

Senator Hawkins, So creativity and the desire for wealth is
found in all nations. The big difference in America is venture capi-
tal.

Mr. Vorcker. 1 think that’s an important difference, and we
have to keep that alive.

Senator HAwxkins. So the Japanese may be our peers in technol-
ogy and our superiors in education and industrial organization, but
in your opinion, do they lack venture capital?

Mr. VoLckER. I'm not in a position to know whether they lack
venture capital. The Japanese have done pretty well.

Senator Hawkins., What is their deficit?

Mr. VorLcker. In the budget?

Senator Hawxkins. Yes.

Mr. Vorcker. They have had a large deficit and they have been
trying very hard to reduce it. I can give you the figure.

Senator Hawkins. I'd like to know. I'm asked so often. Do you
have Germany’s, too?

Mr. VorLcker. This is general government; this includes, in our
context, State and local governments, where we happen to have a
surplus. Japan’s deficit is about 4 percent of GNP in 1981; in 1982
it is about 3.25 percent. It's coming down; it’s on a declining trend.

Senator HAwKins. So when we take all the figures that we get
from the CBO and from the Federal Reserve and from the OMB
and from the administration and all these other agencies that
bring so many figures to us, it seems to me a lot of those are based
on business as it is today.

Mr. VorLckER. No, not these forward-looking budgetary estimates;
they are quite specifically based upon assumption of growth in the
economy. Ancther way of looking at them is to try to identify that
part of the deficit that has no relationship to the unemployment
level—structural deficit, full employment deficit, or whatever you
want to call it. Taking that into account and assuming we're not
going to have excessive unemployment, that unemployment will
return to the average levels of the 197(’s, we have a very big defi-
cit. That's the problem in the future years. The deficit right now
can be mostly traced to unemployment, not all of it but most of it.
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That is not true in 1986 and 1987. I think the interesting thing is
that virtually everybody’'s analysis coincides on this point. People
have somewhat different numbers—they may differ by $25 billion
or they may differ by $50 billion—but they are all saying it's going
to be about $200 billion or $250 billion when you get out to 1986
and 1987, even if unemployment is down to the 6-percent level or
thereabouts. That is precisely the problem. If we get rid of the un-
employment, we're still going to have the deficit.

Senator Hawkins. But even if we have the new high technology
industries coming on line?

Mr. VoLcker. They are taken account of in the economic projec-
tion. Let’s assume all the high technology industries and all the
other growth elements in the economy get our unemployment rate
down to 6 or 6% percent in 1986 or 1987. I hope you do something
about this, but as things now stand, you're facing a $200 billion
deficit or a $250 billion deficit in those years, and I've taken ac-
count of all the growth that you want to generate.

Senator Hawkins. Even with the venture capital tax gains in
1978 and 19827

Mr. VoLckeR. As the expenditure trends now stand and with
growth of 4 or & percent a year for the next 3 or 4 years, you will
end up with a deficit in the general magnitude of $200 billion.

Senator HAwWKINS. If the growth were to exceed that——

Mr. Vorcker. If the growth were 10 percent a year, 1 think you
probably wouldn’t have a deficit, but there's no reasonahble prospect
that the economy is going to grow at 10 percent for the next 5
years. We haven’t got the capacity, manpower, or anything else.
We have never grown at that rate of speed.

Senator HAwkiIns. Thank you.

The CHAlRMAN. Senator Hecht, do you have any additional ques-
tiong?

Senator Hecur. Mr. Chairman, my questions have been an-
swered, not all to my satisfaction.

The CHalrmAN. Well, that will never occur while you're in the
Senate.

Mr. Chairman, let me just make a few observations in closing.
There will be additional questions I'm sure by many of the mem-
bers. I will have some additional ones, too, as I have not had the
time to ask you all I wish to.

MAJOR PROBLEMS ARE POLITICAL—NOT ECONOMIC

We can discuss the short-term interest rates and my concern
with them. But it's my feeling that having been here for & years
and not being a professional economist or an amateur economist
but simply looking at the economy in this country, it is my feeling
that the ups and downs of the business cycle are political, not eco-
nomic.

I say that because, as I observe what is going on right now, we
have a tremendous desire on the part of Democrats te blame you
and Ronald Reagan for the condition of the economy and we have a
desire on the part of Republicans to blame past Democratic Con-
gresses for the problem. It seems to me if we would look at the
arithmetic—whether Republicans, Democrats, liberals, or conserva-
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tives—that there are solutions that would create a long-term sus-
tained recovery for this country. But we are just so damned inter-
ested in assessing blame in many cases just for selfish individual
gain for the individual to look good for the next election. It seems
to me we now are starting to panic. We are going to have a large
jobs program just when we start coming out of a recession. I don’t
share your optimism about the economy sustaining over a period of
time because of politics.

You leck back at what Congress does in these situations and we
come up with a big stimulus and it makes you feel good for a short
period of time, certainly until the next election. Then you find you
have just lighted that slow fusge that's going to light up another ex-
plosion. That isn’t an opinion by J. Garn. It's a fact. You're hearing
it from the press—you've got to do something.

1 wish we could start taking longer term looks and be able to
weather out some of these storms to flatten out that cycle a little
bit. We are on the verge of that kind of panic once again just at the
beginning of the recovery. Every jobs program 1| have seen since
I've been here has been too late. If we're going to do jobs programs,
we ought to do them at the beginning of recessions rather than at
the end.

I think the major problem we have is politics: I also see us going
through the phase again of “Let’s get the military.” I would agree
completely with your statement that you shouldn’t have military
spending for the purpese of creating jobs, that spending ought to be
determined on the basis of the threat. That is not being done in the
Congress by the Republicans or Democrats either.

Now it's politically popular again to say let’s save all social pro-
grams and cut the military; don’t determine the level of spending
on the basis of the threat. I'tn one who thinks spending is below
the threat. Looking at statistics, it was all right for John Kennedy
to use 42 percent of his entire $106 billion budget to run the whole
country for the military. But now Ronald Reagan’s attempt, if he
were to get every dime that he’s asked for, he would spend 29 per-
cent of the budget on the military. These numbers come from a
very reliable source, a couple weeks ago a chart from the front
page of the Washington Post. I think if people would objectively
look at military spending, most of it is butter; 57 percent of it is for
people, not for B-1's or jet airplanes or anything else. We've got a
threat. A side benefit from military spending is jobs, and when you
talk about cutting military spending $£1 billion you eliminate about
35,000 jobs. Those people leave to go someplace. There may be more
efficient ways to create higher number of jobs with $1 billion—I
agree with that. But it certainly is true that a lot of those who lose
their jobs from military spending cuts are going to go on unemploy-
ment rolls. There is a cost. Would you agree with that even though
we both agree it isn’t the most efficient way to create jobs, but the
net effect of reducing our ability to deter the Soviet Union is an
increase 1n cost in other areas, in unemployment benefits, welfare,
other sorts of subsidy programs that must take care of those
people?

Mr. Vorcrer. 1 think it's undeniable. If you reduce defense
spending by x billion and then have a jobs program at the same x
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billion you may not increase jobs on a net basis because you've got
to lay off people in the jobs that are lost on the other side.

The CHAIRMAN. | don’t know whether the net effect of a bill is a
half billion or a billion dollars.

Mr. Vorcker. I don’t either.

The CHAIRMAN. The point is those who so politically preach to
and leave this body—and hopefully some day we will return to a
more representative citizen legislative body—and to simply attack
the military budget and be unwilling to admit or at least portray
the position that that is an entire savings, which simply is not the
case at all, and those who will not admit that most of the military
budget is butter—it may not be the highest quality butter, but it
isn't weapons systems. You could eliminate the entire strategic
weapons program and only eliminate 13 percent of the military
budget and you can’t save $15 billion in outlays in the 1984 budget.
It doesn't exist. The only place you can get those kinds of savings is
to eliminate people for operations and maintenance or fast spent
out items that spend money in the near term. So then you are
eliminating people to get those kinds of savings that people talk
about to go back on other types of Government programs in order
to take care of that cut.

I just wish there was some way to get people—if someone wants
to come to me and say, “Jake Garn, I disagree with your assess-
ment of the threat. We can cut military spending this much,”
that's fine. That's a different opinion on the assessment of the
threat, But to indicate you get all these savings from the military
budget and it doesn’t imply some increased cost in other areas of
the Government is simply not telling the truth or looking at the
arithmetic of that budget and the real growth item in the budget
over the last 20 years has dramatically been—totally apart from
political philosophy—has been in the social programs and primar-
ily the transfer payments, but we haven't got enough guts to talk
about that. We're going to get the military and hope the Russians
turn the other cheek and hope that Mr. Andropov turns out to be a
real nice guy, protective, benevolent and doesn’t continue to use
poison gas and other things in Afghanistan.

Well, I'm going far, far afield from the purpose of this hearing to
discuss monetary policy. It seems to me if we once again forget par-
tisan politics, you simply cannot ignore the impact of the $1,303 bil-
lion national debt created under both Republican and Democratic
Presidents and with the approval of both Republic and Democratic
Members of the House and Senate for a period of three decades
and interest on the national debt of $125 billion this year, We talk
about debts of 3200 billion. If we hadn’t been spending excessive-
ly—to make the point about fiscal policy being the prime culprit in
this—if we hadn'’t all these years been spending far more than we
take in, we'd be pretty darned close to a balanced budget without
having that $125 billion interest on the national bill. That’s a fact,
isn’t it? May the record show that the nod was a yes.

Mr. VoLCKER. Yes,

The CHAIRMAN. Again, in closing, let me express my frustration
at the inability of politicians of both political parties, liberals and
conservatives alike, to face the real problem, the figeal policy of
this country is the primary driver of these high interest rates and
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the high unemployment and my opinion is that has to be it. There
are other factors, but that has to be at 2 minimum 75 percent of
the problem, and unti! we in both parties quit looking for scape-
goats and try to gain our own political gain—I don’t share the opti-
mism of you and some of the others. Until we can solve the politi-
cal problem, I don’t see how we can solve the economic problem
and my colleagues in both parties may be rather surprised that the
best politics is doing what is right. They may be amazed at the
margins they would achieve in their reelection bids if they had the
courage to look at these numbers and do something about fiscal
policy, because I would submit you wouldn’t be very well known in
this country or the Federal Reserve would not be very well known
because you wouldn’t have very much to do. Achieving your mone-
tary targets would be relatively easy and you would be a quiet
agency in the background.

Mr. VorLcker. I agree with you on that. You know, I do feel opti-
mism, but I would simply conclude by saying the first qualification
to my optimism and the first threat and first obstacle is the deficit
problem.

The CHAIRMAN. And I suppose if I could do one thing—and I
have said this many times-—one thing more to solve this problem
for future generations more than anything else is a constitutional
amendment to amend the terms of the President to 6 years so he
could really be a statesman, and Senators and Representatives to
for 3 to 4 years and send us all home. Howard Baker—and I agree
with his philosophy about a citizen legislative body. We do not
have that. We have a growing tendency of making our livings, our
entire lifetime—much as I hate to see Howard Baker go because of
his great leadership, boy, do | admire his courage to practice what
he preaches and to leave this body and hopefully some day we will
return to a more representative citizen legislative body that doesn’t
desire to be professional politicians perpetuating themselves in
office until they’re 90 or 95 years old.

Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for your patience and we
look forward to seeing you tomorrow before the International Fi-
nance Subcommittee,

The hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:05 p.m,, the hearing was adjourned.]

[The report from the Federal Reserve Board follows:]
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Letter of Transmittal

BOARD CF GOVERNGRS OF THE
FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
Washington, D.C., February 16, T883

THE PRESIDENT OF THE SENATE
THE SPEAKER OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES.

The Board of Governors is pleased to submit its Monetary Policy Report to the Congress pursuant to the
Full Employment and Balanced Growth Act of 1978.

Sincerely,
Pau! A. Voloker, Chairman
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Section |: The Performance of the Fcomomy in 1982

The recession that bhegan in mid-1981 contiiued through 1982,
bringing the cumulative decline ir real gross national product over that
period to 2-1/2 percert. Imemployment reached a postwar high, while in-
dustrial capacity utilization fell to a postwar low. At the same time,
however, {aflacionary pressures were greatly reduced; and while some poten—
tial obstacles to growth clearly need attention, an economic environment
conducive to sustainable recovery and expansion seemed to be cmerging by
vear—-aad.

To a cousiderable extent, the recession and its attendant economic
and financial stresses have reflected the difficulties icherent in reversing
an inflationary trend that had been gaining momentum for more than a decade.
By the late 1970s, the underlying inflation rate had accelerated to near the
double-digit level, and expectations of rising wages and prices had become
deeply emhedded in the behavior of consumers, businesses, and Investors.
Growirg financial dislocations and economic imbalances made it plain that in-
flation was having a debilitating effect on our economic performance, Although
policies to curb the inflatior were strengthened cansiderably in late 1979,
the inilation rate remained quite high throupgh 1980 and slowed only a littlie

in 1981,

In this past year, however, the progress against inflation has
bheen more dramatic. The rate of increase in most price measures in 1982 was
onlv a third to half the peak inflation rates of 1979 aud 1980, a much faster

deceleration than had generally been thought possible when the year began.
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The slowdown was attributable to temporary influences to some extent, but
there also has been more fundamental progress. In particular, expectations
of inflation are being scaled down, productivity is improving, and there ate
widespread Iindications of business and labor adapting their price and wage
practices to the competitive realities of a new, less irnflationary enviroa~
nent .

Reflecting both the sharp deceleration of price inflation and the
cuthacks in economic activity, nomfnal GNP grew amly 3-1/4 percert over the
four quarters of 1982, little more than a third the rate of growth in 1981.
Nevertheless, the demands for money remained quite strong, as exceptional
economle and financial uncertainties bolstered investors' desires to hold
l1quid balances, and as the attractiveness of depositery accounts was en-
hanced by the progressive liberalizatrion of deposit rate regulaticns.

The growth in aggregate debt outstanding also was quite strong,
with a particularly steep Increase in the credit needs of the federal govern-—
ment. Federal borrowing was extraordinarily large in the second half of
1982, when the federal sector absorbed nearly hailf of the funds raised by
all domestic norfinanctal borrowers. State and local goveraments, teo,
issued substantial amounts of new debt in 1982, especially late in the year.
Private credit demands, however, were curtailed sharply as ecopomic activicy
weakaned .

Interest rates fell appreciably in 1982, primarily in the second
half. By the end of the vear short-term rates were about half the peak
levels of 1981, and long-term rates also had declined considerably. In turno,

the declines in rates helped trigger an improvement in activity toward year-
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end in the credit-sensitive sectors of the economy. In particular, automo-—
bile sales have perked up in recent months, and an upturn in the housing
sector gained momentum as the year progressed, Following an excepticnally
rapid ligquidation of business inventeries in the fourth quarter, the pressures
to reduce stocks appeared to be easing ecarly in 1983 as beth production and
employment increased in January., All told, these and other recaent data
provide strong irndications that recessionary forces are dissipating and that
the economy may be entering the initial phases of a new expansion.

Interest rates. A year age, as 1982 began, interest rates were
moving higher in association with stronger demands for meney and credit,
reversing a portion of the decline that occurred as the economy slipped into
racession in the second half of 1981, However, the rise in rates was soon
halted. Short-term interest rates showed little net change from late January
through June, and then fell sharply in the third quarter, as sluggish money
growth through the early part of the summer reduced the demand for bank
reserves, easing pressures in money markets. With market rates falling and
the economy sfill quite sluggish, the Federal Reserve reduced its discount
rate by 3-1/2 percentage points over the second half of the year in seven
separate steps, thereby accommodaring the downward mavement in money market
rates. Durirg this periond, the broader monetary aggregates were running at or
just above the annual target ranges, but this did not secm inapprupriate in
light of prevailing economic and financial conditiomns. By December shorc—term
rates had fallen around 5 percentage points from their average levels in

Jure .
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Long-tern interest rates also registered substantial declines in
the second half of the year, respending mot only to the easing in money
markets, but also to the sustained moderation of inflation and weakness in
economie activity. On balance, yields on bonds and coaventional mortgages
fell 3 to 4 percentage peints betwecen June and December. The declime in
long-term yields and the promise of a sustained pickup in economic accivity
helped to maintain a sharp rise in stock prices beginning in the summer,
with several hroad market indexes reaching historic peaks late in the year
and rising to still higher levels in early 1983,

Tn additior to the peneral cyclical facters affecting ianterest
rates, the structure of rates across different markets this past year
reflected, to an unusual degree, investor concerns about the fiaancial health
of borrowers. Severs stress was evident in a high level of bankrupteies, as
well as in other difficulties cxperienced by many busicesses and financial
irnstitucions in the 1.8, and abroad. In these circumstances, lenders began
to assess credit risks more carefully, demanding larger returrs for extending

-
aredit ro potentially rreovbled borrowers. Later in the year, however, these
risk premiums dropped to more normal levels as an easing of overall credic
conditions and anticipations of a pickup in economic activity relieved some
of the anwieties in financial markets.

Fven with the sharp declines of 1982, iaterest rates vemain at
nigh levels relative both to their historical levels and to current iaflta-—
tton rates. A major factor propping up longer—term rates especially is the
prospective size of federal goverament deficits, which threates to remaln

massive ever as the economy recovers, thereby competing with the rising
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demands of private borrowers for avallable savings. Moreover, although
inflation mederated substantlally in 1982, many potential investors, scarred
by the experlence of the 1970s, remained cautious about the longer-rtange out-
look--and about the government's commitment to maintaln forceful anti-infla-
tionary policies.

Residential construction. So far, the housing seccor has been the

main beneficiary of falling interest rates. A gradual upturn in housing
activity that began in late 1981 gained momentum in the second half of 1982
as mortgage rates moved sharply lower. By last month the interest rate on
commitments for conventional fixed~rate mortgages had dropped to 13 percent
from a high of 18-1/2 percent in the fall of 198l, and rates on many types
of variable rate loans had declined even more.

Homebuyers responded favorably to the rate reductions, and in the
fourth quarter, sales of both new and existing homes rose to their highest
levels since the recession began in mid-1981. Because the inventory of
unscld new homes had been drawn down to a low level, the improvement in sales
in the second half provided a direct impetus for new construction activity.
Starts of new single-family dwellings in the fourth quarter were up almost
50 percent from depressed yvear-earlier levels, with most of that pgain coming
in the second hali of the year. Starts of new multi-family units rose
through most of the year, supported in part by federally-subsidized units,

Consumer spending. Consumers continued to exhihit cautious spend-
ing patterns through most of 1982. Despite sharp reductions in perscnmal tax
liabilities at mid-year, real after-tax income rose only .6 percent during

the year, as reductiouns in employment cut deeply Ilnto wage and salary
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payments, At the sane time, consumers were reluctant to finance purchases
by taking on new debt. Domestic auto sales remained depressed through most
of the year, with the pace for 1982 as a whole the worst in move than two
decgdes. Foreign car sales also fell, but much less than sales of domestic
nakes.

Nevertheless, the economic situation in the censumer sector appeared
to he improving as the year ended. With liquidity up and debt burdens down,
congumers' finatcial positions, in the aggregare, have improved considerabiy
from the over-extended positions of the late 1970s. Cotsumer confidence
begar to perk up in the second half of 1382 as inflation remained moderate
and as interest rates on consumer loans bepgan gradually tc decline. Spend-
ing, most notably on dursble goods, started to prow more rapidly toward
vear—end. Sales of domestic autos rose sigrnificantly in November and have
been maintained at a higher level into early 1983, apparently reflecting
financing concessions as well as changes in manufacturers' design and pricing
policies., Retail sales excluding autes also rose a little in late 1982, and
in the fourth quarter, total consumer spending registered its strongest gain,
it real terms, since late 19819,

Business sector. The persistent weakness of economic activity in
l9RZ ted to comsiderable stress in the private business sector. Among non-
farm businesses, low operating rates depressed corporate profits, and the
financial condition of many firms weakened under the burden of reduced
availabiliry of internal funds, heavy short—term indehtedness, ard high
interest charges. Credit ratings deteriorated for mary businesses, the
incidence of dividend reductions or suspersions inctreased, and business

bankruptcies rose ta a postwar high.
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Signs of growing financial distress also were evident in the farm
sector of the economy. Because of weak demand and exceptionally large crop
harvests in 1982, farm prices slumped and income was low for the third vear
in a row. Land prices in the farm sector have fallen substantially in some
areas since mid-1981, farm proprietors’ equity has declined, and debr-to-
asset ratios have trisen noticeably in the past two years. Difficulties
in servicing debt have increased, especlally among those farmers whe came
te rely more heavily on credit financlug in earlier years, and farm bank-
ruptcies and foreclosures have become more numerous.

Confronted with weak demand and financial strains, many business
firms moved aggressively in 1982 tg trim inventeries and ecurtail capital
spending. In real terms, total fixed investment expenditures ic the busi-—
ness sector fell more than 8 percent ovetr the four quarters of 1982. Cut-—
backs in spending for equipment accounted for nearly all of the decline;
purchases fell especially tapidly for heavy industrial machinery such as
engines, construction equipment, farm machinery, and transportation
equipment.

Business investmert spending on nonresidential structures slowed
in the first half of 1982 and thea turned down in the second half. Huch
of the decline was concentrated in outlays for oil and pgas dyilling, which
fell sharply over the year as drilling incentives weakened in response to
worldwide reductions in energy demand and declices irn petroleum prices. In
contrast, business spending for new buildinpgs was well maintained through
1982, although part of this strength probably reflected the continuation of

projects started some time agon. Forward-leoking indicators, such as the
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constant-dollar value of new construction contracts, fell substantially
during the year while vacancy rates for office bulldings climbed sharply.
These and other indicators suggest rhat capital spending by businesses,
especially for constructien, could continue to weaken for some months.

Depressed aggregate demand also caused businesses te liquidate in-
ventories at a rapid pace in 1982. The weakening of final sales in the second
half of 1981 had led to an unintended buildup of inventories, and in early
1982 businesses began liquidatineg those excess stocks gt a rapld pace. However,
the runoff ¢f inventeries halted around mid-year, possibly because businesses
generally anticipated g midyear upturn in sales. When ne such upturn cccurred,
a second round of inventory liquidation hegan, and stocks were reduced at a
particularly rapld pace in the fourth quarter. PBy year-end many industries
had reduced inventories to helow pre-trecession levels, but stocks i some
sectors still appeared large relative te the prevalling sales pace.

Reflecting the reductions in inventories and capital spending,
husinesses reduced their credit usage appreciably in 1982. The strong rally
in the stock market that began during the summer also helped reduce borrewing,
as firms started relylng more heavily on equity financing and relatively less
on new debt issuance, Falling long~term interest rates enabled businesses to
accomplish goma lengthening of their debt maturities toward the end of 1982, but
even 0, business halance sheets at year-end were heavily laden with shert—term
debt.

Government sector. Total govermnment purchases of goods and services
rose 2-1/2 percent in Teal terms during 1982, about the same increase as in

the previous year., At the federal level, real outlays for national defense
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expanded rapidly for the second vear in a row. Spending also rose considerably
for agricultural programs, as the federal government accumulated farm inventories
under programs designed to keep farm prices and farm incomes from falling fur-
ther. Federal purchases of other goods and services, on balance, were cut

back sharply.

The credit demands of the federal pgovernment rose steeply in 1982,
and accounted for almost 40 percent of total credit flows to the domestic
nenfinancial sectors of the econcmy. Federal horrowing from the public rose
from 587 billion 1in 1981 to 5161 billion in 1982, as the federal deficit
widened in response to weak growth In taxable incomes, reductions in tax
rates, the further rise in government purchases, and z recession-induced
increase in unemployment compensaticn and other transfer payments.

Real putchases of goods and services by state and local govern-
ments were little chanpged over the four guarters of 1982, Faced with a
recession-induced shrinkage in tax revenues and cutbacks in federal support,
many state legislatures enacted increases in sales, income, or corporate
taxes to help maintain setvice levels., In addition, state and local borrowing
increased substarntially, not only to finance traditional functions but aiso,
in & number of cases, o support mortgage lending in local commumities. A
surge in new hond issues in the fourth guarter was in part an attempt by
state and lecal governments to raise funmds before a requirement to register
all new issues of tax-exempt securities after year—end {later postponed to
mid-~1983) was scheduled to take effect.

Intercational payments and trade. Following a steep advance in 1981,

the weiphted—average value of the dollar appreciated another 20 percent from
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the beginning of 1982 through early November. The strengthening apparently
was in large part a response to the progress made in reducling inflaction and

the sense of a contiouing commitment of 1.5, authoricies to ensure greater
economic stability. Moreover, during a period of major strains in the inter-
national financial system and considerable economic uncertainty there evidently
was a view that dollar assets, especially U.5. assets, would provide a

"safe haven”. Since early November the foreign exchange value of the dollar
has fallen a little, on net, as market participants have reacted to the
prospecf af very large deficits in 1983 in the U.S5. merchandise trade and
current accounts.

A movement towards deficit in the U.S. current account was already
evident In [982. Reflecting the effects of the strong dollar, as well as
sluggish economic growth abroad, real exports of goods and services decreased
13 percent over the four quarters of 1982, The volume of imports of goods
and services alsoc declined during 1982, but the decline was smaller than for
exports; the increasing price compecitiveness of foreign goods, which resulted
in part from the strong dollar, helped suppert import demand. As a result
of these trade patterns, net exports, in real terms, fell $15 billion over
the four quarters of 1982; the trade sector thus made an atypically large
contribution to the recession. The U.5. curreat account, which was in small
surplus for 1981 as a whole, recorded surpluses in the first half of the
year bubt then swung into deficit in the second half as exporcs weakened,

The external financial position of several large borrowing countries
--notably Argentina, Brazil, and Mexico--worsened in 1982. These financing

problems have placed severe strailns on the banking system and on internatiomal
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markets generally, as the need arose to refinance or reschedule existing
deht, During the year there were repeated cooperative efforts among
borrowers and private and official lending institutions to address these
problems, and the debtor countries, to gain control of rising debt burdens,
are adopting strong policies of Internal and external adjustment. As a
result, there has been a reduction 1n their demand for exports from major
industrial countries, particularly the United States because of its close
ties to Latin America.

Labor markets. Employment in the United States fell steadily
throughout 1982, and by year-end total nonfarm payrcll employment was more
than 2-3/4 million helow its July {98! peak. As is typical in recessions,
the largest job losses were in the cyclically sensitive manufacturing and
construction industries. In addition, employment fell in the oil and gas
drilling industries, and trade employment suffered an uvnusually sizable
decline. Employment in the service sector continued to grow in 1982, but
at a slower pace than in recent years.

The back-to-back recessions of the early 1980s were accompanied
by a rise in total unemployment of about 5-1/2 million, and by the end of
1982, the unemployment rate, at 10.8 percent, was nearly two percentage
points above its previous postwar peak, ILncreases in unemployment were
especially large ameng adult men, who hold a disproportionate number of jobs
in the cyclically seusitive Iadustries. As the recession persisted through
1982, the number of workers unemployed for longer than a half-year increased

to more than 2-1/2 milliion. To support the incomes of these long-term
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unemployed, the period of eligibility for unemployment benefits was lengthened
twice, to as much as 55 weeks for some workers.

Nevertheless, a little improvement in labor demand began to be evident
around the turn of the year. The incidence of layoffs appeared te be moderating
toward the end of 1982; unemployed workers have been recalled in seme industries.
And in January of this vear, the civilian unemployment rate declined to 10.4
percent,

Wages and labor costs, The falleff in labor demand in 1982, along

with the general unwinding of inflation, led tc a sharp slowing in the rise
of wages and labor costs. The wage rates of production workers Increased
about 6 percent during 1982, the smallest advance in 15 yecars. The moderation
in wage increases was especially sctriking among new contracts negotiated
under major collective bargaining agreements; in 1982, first-year wage increases
under these agreements averaged 3-3/4 percent, less tham half the average
increases reached when these workers last negotiated. In some particelarly
hard-pressed industries, workers agreed to new contracts that eliminated
alvogether the fiwed wage increases that had been customary in past wage agree-
merts, and in some cases there were outright wapge reductions. MNevertheless,
with price inflation slowing even more rapidly than nominal wages, real wage
rates Iu the nonfarm business sector actually rose faster tharn in most recent
vears,

Labor costs pet unlt of ocutput were up only 4~1/2 percent over
the four quarters of 1982, as an improved productivity performance reinforced
the impact of slower rominal increases in wages and berefits, oOualitative

reports throughout the year suggested thet business firms, many of chem
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hard-pressed financially, were engaged Iin agpressive efforts to cut costs
and holster efficiency. Productivity gains in the second half of the year
were particularly noteworthy, fiven that business output was still declining
cyclically; normally, productivity tends to slump inm the contraction phase
of the business cycle as firms reduce output by meore than hours worked,

Prices. In 1982, all major price indexes advanced at coansider-
ably slower rates than in 981, and for some price measures, the increascs
in 1982 were the smallest in more than a decade. The consumer price index
rose 3.9 percent over the year, compared to a 12-1/2 percent advance just
two years earlier, Capital pgoods prices were up less than half as much as
in 1981, and prices were little changed feor a broad range of materials used
in manufacturing and construccion,

Tn many ways the slowing of inflation this past year has reflected
the pervasive Influence of the recession on product and labor markets. In
addition, the strengch of the dollar has helped to hold down the prices of
J.S. imperts; bountiful harvests have contributed to declines in agricul-
tural prices; and the worldwide recession has depressed the prices of oil
and other commodities. Although these influvences themselves may prove to
be temporary, the foundation is now in place for more lasting gaias against
inflacien. Iz particular, the wage-price interactions that served to per—
petuate inflation through the 197(s appear to have lost much of their
momentum. Workers generally ave agreeing to smaller pay increase thao in
earlier years, and in some sectors in which lopng-term wage agreements are
prevalent, the settlements concluded in 1982 will halp ensure diminished

labor cosc pressuies in coming years, Lower lahor costs are relieving
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pressures or prices, and, in turn, an improved price performance is reducing
expectations of inflation and thus leading to a further slowing of labor
This cumulative process cof disinflation still appeared to have

costs,

momentum at year—end, thereby providing solid grounds for continuing better

price performance in 1%83.
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Section 2: The Growth of Money and Credit in 1982

The Federal Reserve has been secking to provide enough liquidity
te facilitate an early upturn in economic activity, while maintaining the
monetary discipline needed te sustain the progress toward lower rates of
inflation--a crucial element in satisfactory economic performance over
the longer run. The specific meonetary target ranges chosen by the Federal
Open Market Committee last Februarv and reaffirmed in July were as follows,
with growth measured from the fourth quarter of 1981 to the fourth quarter
of 1982: for M1, 2-1/2 to 5-1/2 percent; for MZ, 6 to 9 percent; and for M3,
6-1/2 to 9-1/2 percent, The associated range for bank credit was 6 to 9 per-
cent at an anaual rate, measured from the average level of December 1981 and
January 1982 to the fourth quarter of 1982: the base period for bank credit
was selected to minimize distorticens from the shifting of assets to newly
established Imternatiocnal Ranking Facilities, first authorized in lare 1981,

It was recognized when selecting these ranges that several factors
could affect the relationship of monetary and credit growth to income and
expenditure in the economy. It particular, the Committee contemplated that
Ml might deviate for periods of time from expected patterns of growth in the
event that economic and financial uncertainties fostered unusual desires for
ligquidity. Such desires had already been indicated by a surge in growth around
vear-end 1981, at which time it was believed that vigerous elforts to bring
money back within target ranges rapidly woeuld not be appropriate when the econ-
omy was sti1ll guite weak. In addition, the demand for M1 was seen as likely
to demonstrate a continuing sensitivity to changing firancial technology and

the proliferation of new money and near-money type instruments. The Committee
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also anticipated thar the broader aggregates, M2 and M3, might be affected

by lepislative and regulatory chanpes, such as broadened eligibility for
Individual Retirement Accounts (IRA) and Keogh accounts and the ongoing de-
repulation of deposit rates, as well as unusual desires for liquidity. 1In
July, while the Committee decided to retain the ranges adopted earlier for
monetary growth, it underscored in its report to the Congress its willingness
to accommodate any urusual precautionary demands for liquidity that might be
asseciated with unsetéled economic and Financial condicisas.

The behavior of the aggregates over the year indeed diverged sub-—
stantially from normal historical patterns. Precautionary motives evidently
boosted demands for monev and other highly liguid assets relative to the ex-
pansion of nominal GNP, which remained quite sluggish. Ml expanded 8-1/2 per-
cent on a fourth—quarter to fourth-quarter basis, 3 percentage points above the
FOMC's target range, largely reflecting relatively rapid growth over the
course of the vear in interest—bearing checking accounts that also serve a
savings function. In addition, M] growrh was boosted hy special developments
late in the year in connection with the large amounts of maturing all savers
cortilicates.

The broader aggregates, M2 and M3, expanded at rates of 9.2 and
10.1 percent, respectively, much closer to—though still scmewhat above--the
upper limits of their ranpes. These growth rates for M2 and M3, it should
he noted, are lower than thosc observed prior to some recent charges in money
stock definitions, the previous figures being 9.8 and 10,3, respectively. Te
maintain consistency in the treatment of various kinds of fimancial assets,

M2 and M3 now include balances in tax exempt money market mutual funds, which
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FOMC Ranges and Actual Growth
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FOMC Ranges and Actual Growth
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have attributes very similar to those of the highly liguid taxable money
funde, and exclude balances im IRA and Keogh accounts, which clesely resemble
pension funds and consequently are much less like money balances. The table
on page 18 shows figures for M2 and M3 growth in recent years under both old
and new definitions.

The income veloclity of varlous measures of money~-defined as the ratio
of gross mational product tc measures of money——fell sharply in 1982. The veloc-
ity of Ml dropped 4-3/4 percent and that of M2 5-1/2 percent, from the fourth
quarter of 1981 to the fourth quarter of 1982. For M1, this was the largest
four-quarter decline In the postwar pericd, and in fact there have been very
few four-quarter spang ln which M1 velocity declinmed at all. 1In the case of M2,
no parallels for the steep velocity decline of last year are tc be found since
the 1950s.

Although declines in velocity of M2 have not been uncommon during
periods of recession, Iin past periods they were explainable largely in terms of
reflows of funds from securities Into M2-type balances when market rates af
interest fell below deposit rate cellings~—a factor of much reduced imporcance
in the present regulatory enviromnment and with the emergence of money market
mutual funds as an Important investment outlet. The recent weakness in
velocity more probably reflects strong demands for relatively safe, liquid
agsets on the part of the public because of uncertainties in the business
and financial outlook.

Further evidence of strong precautlonary demands 1s to be found in the
particular types of monetary assets that the public chose te acquire last year.
Interest~bearing NOW accounts—-which are included in Ml--contioued to expand

rapidly, though growth was, of course, less rapid than in 1981 when they first
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GROWTH OF MONEY AND CREDIT
(Percentage changes)

Dutstanding Debt
of Domestic

New 0ld Hew 01d Bank Nonfinancial

hH M2 M2 M3 M3 Credit? Sectors
Fourth quarter
te fourth quarter
19718 R.2 8.0 8.2 1.1 11,3 13.3 12.9
1979 7.4 8.1 8.4 2.6 9.8 12.6 12.1
1980 7.2 9.0 9.2 9.7 10.0 8.0 9.9
1981 5.1 (2.9 ¢4 6.s 1.7 1l.4 8.1 9.9
1982p/ 8.5 9.2 9.8 10,1 10.3 7.1 9.5
Annual averape
to annual average
1978 8.2 8.5 8.8 5 1.7 12.4 12.2
1979 7.7 8.2 8.5 . 10.3 13.6 131
1980 6.2 4.0 8.3 9.0 9.3 8.6 12.3
1981 7.2 )l 95 5.8 11-6 11.6 9.4 10.0
19828/ 6.5 9.4 9.8 5 W5 5.8 19.0

Tp - Preliminary
I. Ml figures in.parentheses are adjusted for shifts to FOW accounts In 1981.

2. Bank credit data are not adjusted for shifts to Interrational Banking Facllities
in 1981 and 1981. The 1982 growth rate, however, is calculated from a December L9B1
and Jaruary 1982 base to minimize distortions owing to such shifts.

NOTE: M1 and the new M2 and M3 figutes Incorporate miner effects of benchmark and
seasoral adjustment revisions. MNew M2 and M3 incorporate definitional changes as
well.
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Growth in Velocity*
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became available nationwide. Such deposits, while serving the transactions

needs of holders, have many of the characteristics of savings accounts, which

in the past have tended to grow during periods of economic adversity. Indeed,
dvring the first haif of last year, when interest rates on cther investments were
still relatively high, individuals began once again to add to their savings bal-
ances following a long downtrend in such deposits; growth in savings deposits
surged once more in the final months of 1982, apparently buoyed in part by
deposits of proceeds from maturing all savers certificates. The attractiveness
of NOW and saviangs accounts no doubt was enhanced after midyear as lower interest
rates reduced the earnings disadvantage of keeping funds in such highly liquid
form. Other types of liquid assets included ic the aggregates also grew rapidly
in 1982, There was a slzable buildup of balances irn the 7- to 3l-day accounts
and @9l-day accounts at depository imstitutions, scon after these accounts were
authorized in May and September, respectively. Shares of money market mutual
funds also increased substantially, albeit much less rapidly than in 1981 when
many people were first attracted to these savings vehicles. Ry contrast, inflows
to longer-maturity time deposiis were moderate.

The apparent strong desire for liguidity, and the associated shifting
in asset demands, had an important bearing on the FOMC's assessmenc of the
behavior of the afggrepates as the year progressed, The Committee felt that
some growth in the aggregates above the Jonger-run target ranges could be
tolerated in the prevailing economic conditions which appeared to be giving
rise to greater precautionary demands for money than might be anticipated in
normal circumstances. The lengthening recession and associated eceonomic dislo-

cations prompted more cautlous financial management on the parts of households
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and businesses, and this attitude of caution in financial markets was intensi-
fied from time to time by concerns about strains on some fizmancial institutions
and ahout the ahility of private and governmental borrowers in a number of
foreign countries to meet their debt-service obligations. The latter part

of the year, moreover, brought a nunber of institutional developments that
further complirated the interpretaticn of the movements in the woney supply,
necessitating a more than ordinary degree of flexibility in responding to
incoming data oo monetary growth.

It was recognized in the early fall that the behavior of Ml during
the final three months of the vear would very likely be distorted by special
factors. In particular, an extremely large volume of all savers certificates
matured beginning in early October, and this was expected te have sizable
temporary effects on M1. Also of potential importance was the intreduction
(mandated by the Garn—St Germain Depeository Lustitutions Act of 1982) of new
deposit instruments for banks and thrift institurioms that were to be competitive
with money market mutual funds. 1In the event, the Depository Institutions
Deregulation Committee authorized, beginning December 14, depository {astitutions
to offer a "money market deposit account” (MMDA) that could be used to a
limited extent for transactions purposes and that would be free from interesc
rate ceilings, and authorized Super NOW accounts free of iaterest rate ceilings
beginning January 5.

MMDAs, because of their more limited transactions feature, are
included only in the breoader aggregates, while Super NOWs, which have unlimited
transactions features but also include a savings element, are included in

M1, Clearly, these distinctions are not clear-cut, and they illustrate the
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increasing fuzziness of the dividing line between Ml and non-M1 type balances.
I fact, in making this definitional decision, the Federal Reserve Board

roted that it would be monitoring carefully the behavior of the new accounts
to determine whether some alteration in their treatment might be advisable.

The sizahle furd shifts that might result from these developments in
the fourth quarter--and, in the case of the new accounts, possibly even shifts
in articipation of their availability-—seemed likely to have direct and iadirect
effects on Ml that would be large in magnitude and would, particularlv in the
case of the new accounts, affect the underlying behavior of narrow money as
the public reallocated transactions and savings funds., As a result, the FOMC
at its fctober meeting decided thar it would glve considerably less weight
to Ml iz the coaduct of policy and rely more on the broader aggrepates, M2
and M3, It was anticipated in this decisicon that the special factors aftecting
M1 growth in the fourth guarter would have a much smaller impact on M2 aud
M3 since a major portion of the shifts of fuads would occur among assets
contained in chese breader agpregates; for example, proceeds from maturing
all savers cevtificates (a componert of M2) that were deposited In transactions
balances would remain part of M2. However, 1t was recognized thai the advent
of the MMDA might boost M1 expansiocn late in the year.

Tn late December, M2 growth in fact was raised by sizable inflows
to MMDAs from sourceés outside M2——such as market instruments and large CDs~-
ard growth continued at au extraordicarily rapid pace inte the early wecks of
1883, The new accounts were heavily advertised by the depository institutions,

and often were offcred initially at interest rates that were exceptionally
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high relative to prevailing rates on comparable {nvestments. By year-emnd, MMDAs
outstanding had risen to a level of about $87 billion, and by the end of January
1983 were about $230 billion. Super NOW account growth was much slower, reaching
about 518 billiem by the end of January.

Commercial bank credit grew 7.] percent in 1982, near the midpoint
of the FOMC's range. The pace of bank loan growth during the year was consid-
erably affected by changes in the pattern of busziness financing. During the
first half, when the persistence of high Iong-term lanterest rates encouraged
firms to concentrate their borrowing in short-term markets, husiness Loans
at banks expanded rapidly. But as interest rates moved lower over the second
half, corporations iacreasingly shifted their financing to long-tern debt and
equity markets; in the third quarter husiness loan growth slowed sharply and
in the fourth quarter showed no net increase, as corporations used the proceeds
from bond sales to avoid increasing hank indebtedness. Real estate loans at
banks also slowed as the year progressed and, for the year as a whole, ilncreased
only 5-1/2 percent--a rate helow that of recent years., Consumer loans comtinued
weak, expanding only 3-1/2 percent. While loan growth slowed, banks greatly
expanded their holdings of U,S. Treasury obligatiens during the year, acquiring

close to 513 billien in the final quarter alone.
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Section 3: The Federal Reserve's Cbjectives for the Growth of Money and Credit

The @conomy over the past year and a half has passed through a most
difficult period, one of high urnemployment, depressed incomes, and severe
distertions in financial markets. There 1s substantial evidence that the
recession 1s ending. Forces seem to be in place that are consistent with
recovery in economic activicy. One positive factor is the improvement in
Firnancial market corditions in the past six months, which is stimulating
activity in majer credit-sensitive sectors of the ecomomy. A better halance
iy beirnp established bhetween inventories and final demands. Inflationary
expoctations, while still sensitive, have abared. There has beemn substantial
progress towards restoring price stability, and there is good reason to
believe that further progress can be achieved even as business activity
nicks ueo,  An improvement in productivity should helster growth in real income
and profitability during recovery, and can be a facror in sustaining better price
norformance,  bPimionishing inflation and a lowering of inflation expectations,
ig turn, sheuld premere further declines in incerest rates,

Apainst this backdron, monetary policy has been, and will continue
to he, corcerned with fostering a lasting expansion in business economic activity
irn a framwork of continuing progress against inflation. Monetary expansion
and liquidity should be adequate to support the moderate recovery that appears
to be startiny. At the sape time, although the recent gains that have been
pade against inflation are highly encouraging, it is clear that the test of
the success of our anti-inflationary effort is still ahead. Thus, the Federal
Reserve remalns committed to a course of monetary discipline that 1S esseiildl

Lo avold a resurgence ol inflationary pressures as eCOonOMic eXpansicin procedds.
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In setting guidelines for monetary growth consistent with these
goals, the Federal Open Market Committee recognized that the velationship
between growth ranges and ultimate economic objectives had deviated substan-
tially from past patterns during 1982. As noted earlier, monetary growth was
quite rapid relative to income and by year-ecd exceeded the targets set
by the Committee for 1982. This growth, however, appeared fully consistent
with the needs of the economy and progress apainst inflation, given the indica-
tions of unusual demands for monetary assets that persisced during the past
year. With velocity declining sharply, rigid adherence to the 1987 targets
would have produced a wmueh more rvesirictive ecomomic effect than was appropriate,

The atypical behavior of velocity last year will likely prove at least
in part temporary, te be followed by an unwinding of the exceptional liquidity
demands this vear; apvreciable increases in Ml velocity, in particular, are
common during the early stages of economic recoverv., However, it may well be
that the experience of 1982 reflected in part a more basic shift in underlying
demands for womey, at least as currently defired. Institutional changes have
led to the increased availabillty of transactions accounts that pay interest
tied to market rates, and this is likely to affect the trend growth of money.
The deceleration of prices may increase the incentives to hold maney over
time, cspeclally as the reduced inflation is veflected fully in market interest
rates. These consideratiorns suggest that velocity in 1983 may well follow a
pattern different from that of past vecoveries. In setting targecs for 1983,
account had to be taken of the experience of 1982, past cyclical behavior,
and the possihle alteration of underlying relationships between money and

ultimate ecconomic objectives.
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The members of the FOMC also recognized that the introduction of

new deposit lustruments very recently has affected, and would continue to
affect for a time, the growth rates and behavioral characteristics of the
various aggregates. The extremely rapid build-up of money market deposit
accounts (MMDAs), in particular, already has resulted in a substantial flow

of funds into M2 from market instruments, greatly inflating the pgrowth of

this aggrerate iz the curreat quarter. Tt is anticipared that the redistribu-
tiop of fFunds associated with the MMDAs and, to a lesser extent, Super NOW
aceounts will continue to influence the behavior of the aggregates, though

the effect of such shifts oo growth rates of the different monetary measures
clearly canmot be determined with a high degree of confidence.

While effects of these new deposit instruments on Ml seemed smaller
than might have heen expected to date, the rapidly changing composition of M1
since the introduction of nationwide NOW accounts at the beginning of 1981
seems to have altered, and made less predictable, the behavior of that aggregate.
The NOW accounts appear to behave partly like savings accounts and partly
like trarsactions accounts. Thus, the pattern of M1 movements has come to be
inflyerced by individuals' attitudes toward saving as well as by transactions
neads and interest rates. As a result, the relationship of this aggregate
to ipcome may well be in the process of chanpge that, by the nature of thiags,
can ocnly be accurately determined as new behavior patterns are reflected in
the data over time. Though they have not growm rapidly ia the early weeks
of the year when depository Jostitutions were promoting MMDAs so aggressively,
Super NOW accounts, which can he offered free of interest rate ceilings, have

the potential for further disturhing M1 behavior relative to historical tendencies.
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All of these factors contributed co the complexzicy of setting tarpget
ranges for 1983, and the Committee recegnized that an unusual depree of judgment
will be necessary in iuterpreting the growtl of money and credit in coming months.
Some flexibility in reassessing the ranges could be important. The Committea
decided te contlitue setting target ranges for all three weasures of money, but
with some departures from past practice to deal with the special uncertainties
it faces currently.

In the case of M2, 1t felcr that performance of this aggregate
would be most appropriately measured from a base period that would be less
affect®d by the inmitial, highly aggressive marketing of MMDAs. Thus, rhe
expected growth of M2 is 7 to 10 percent, measured from the average level
of Fehruary and March 1983 to the average level of the fourth quarter ¢f this
year. This range 1s one percentage point higher than that set for M2 last year,
but it makes allowance for some further shifting of funds Iinto MMDAs from mnon-M2
sources over the remainder of the year, although at a greatly reduced pace from
what evidently has occurred to date.

The range for M3 was set at 6-1/2 to 9-1/2 percent, measured in accord-
ance with past convention on a fourth—quarter to fourth—quarter basis. This
range is ldentical to that set for 1982, hut contemplates growth below the actunal
outcome last year. In adopting the range, the Committee assumed that any net
shifts of funds over the year into the new types of deposit accounts from market
instruments would be moderate. It was thought that M3 would be less affected hy
the new accounts because many depositories have the option of reducing their is-
suance of large CDs if sizable inflows of MMDAs and other core deposits satisfy
their needs for funds, Whether this in fact turns out to be the case will de-

pend {n part on the public's perceptions of the risks entailed in uninsured
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investments and on the ability acnd desire of depository institutions to use
their new liability powers to expand their market shares in finauncial inter-
mediation.

For M1, a growch range of 4 te R percent was specified for the period
from the fourth quarter of 1982 to the fourth quarter of 1983, This range, while
pointing to slower actual growth than in 1982, is both wider and higher than
the range tentatively set last July. The new range reflects allowance for a
possihle change in cyclical behavior as well as for the evolving character
of Ml as a more important repesitory for savings, especially in a lower ivn-
flation, lower irterest rate enviromment. The comparatively wide range set
for M1 also reflects the Committee’s judgment that some allowance should be
made in this fashion fer the uncertainties introduced by the existence of
the rew depasit accounts.

An associated range for toral domescic nonfinancial debt was estimated
at 8-1/2 to 11-1/2 percent over the four quarters of 1983, This range encompasses
growth about in line with expected growth of nominal GNP, in accordance with
long—term trends: however, Commitcee analysis of the cutlock suggested that,
in the particular circumstances of 1983, somewhat more tvapid growth of credic
also might be consistent wikh its overall objectives. Owing to the extraordinary
size of the federal budget deficit, the share of credit flewing to the private
sector is expected to be lower than experienced generally in the past. Lt
is expected that the commercial bank share of total debt expansion will put
bank credit growth at between 6 and % percent this year.

The Committee members agreed that the monetary ranges should be re-

viewed in the spring in light of the accumulated evidence available at that
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time regarding the behavior of the aggregates and their relatiocship to other
economic variables. VFor the time being, in implementing monetary policy, the
Committee agreed that substantial weight would be placed on behavior of the
broader aggregates--M2 and M3~-in anticipation that current distortions

from the initial adjustment to the new deposit accounts will abate. The
behavior of M} will be monitored, with the depree of emphasis given to that
aggregate over time dependent on evidence that velocity behavier is resuming
a more predictable pattern. Debt expansion, while not tarseted directly,
will be evaluated in assessing behavior of the mocey aguregates and the
impact of monetary policy.

The Committee emphasized that policy implementation in 1983 neces-
sarily will involve a continuing appraisal of the relationships between each of
the measures of money and credit and ecornomic activity and prices, particulariv
in the aftermath of unusual hehavior of velocities of both money and credit
aggregates last year. This will invelve taking account of patterns of saviag
behavior and cash management among butsinesses arnd households, and indicatious
of charging conditions in domestic and intermational credit markets and ia

foreign exchange markets.
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Section 4. The Qutlook for the Economy

There are encouraging signs that the economy will soon be in
the early stages of an ecomomic upturn, if indeed the expansion has not
already begun. Ian its initial phases, the economic recovery may be less
robust than the average postwar expansion, but, at the same time, the
chances that the recovery can be sustained over the long run have been
considerably eahanced by the significant progress against inflaticn in
the past year or so.

Indications that the economy is turning up have been apparent
in recent weeks, The housing sector appears to be well along in the
recovery process, as both house sales and new construction have Tegistered
significant advacces, Retall sales also plcked up toward the end of 1582
and held steadv ic Jarnuwary; auto sales in particular have been at improved
levels in recent morths. In the business sector, inventory liquidation
apparenitly has hecome less of a depressant of real activity, as both
industrial producticn and emplovmernt showed appreciable gains in January.

To be sure, because of the length of the recession and the
stresses and uncertaiacies it has pencrated, consumers and bhusinesses may
follow cantious ecorprmic stratepies in coming quarters, lo the business
aector 4 high desree of unused industrial capacity probably will dis-~
courage investment speading for some time, as firms boost the operating
rates for existing plant and equipment, tather than investing in new
physical capital:; commercial copstruction in the office building area
may be particularly weak for a while. The export sector may well con—

tinue to be a drag on U.S. economic activity well into 1983, Fxports
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fell sharply in the second half of last yesr, and given the widespread weak-—
ness in foreign economies and the still high value of the dollar, there is
aot likely to be a quick turanaround in export demand.

Although the January employment report provided encourapging signs
of improved labor demand, the gains ic coming months, on halance, may be
relatively moderate given the uncertainties still present in the business
environment. As demands pick up initially, businesscs appear likely to
boost output in part by lengthening work schedules or improving efficiency,
rather than by committing themselves fully to higher levels of employment.
Therefcore, during the early stages of the recovery, the unemployment rate
probably will be slow to retrace the increases sustained during the past
recession, The difficulties of bringisg unemploymenc down quickly may be
compounded by structural changes now apparent in the U.$. econcmy; al-
though the service sector and industries in the forefront of techuolopy
will be adding employees, job oppertunities in some traditional indnstries
may be trending lower over a lorng perlod, and chere is legitimate coneern
about the ahility of displaced workers readily to ficd aew employment in the
expanding sectors,

Nevertheless, once the recovery is under wayv, there appears a good
chance that it can be sustained. Fiscal policy is providing significant near—
term support for the economy through a continued rise in defense spending,
counter—cyclical transfer payments and further tax cuts. The current monetary
policy, too, is conmsistent with an expansion: harring some unexpected reemer-
gence of serious inflationary pressures in 1983, the monetary prowth tavgets
established by the FOMGC should provide the liquidity needed to support a

recovery in real activity.
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A resurgence of inflation seems unlikely in the near term, evern
though some commodity prices may rebound from cyclically depressed levels
as the recovery fakes hold. The underlying tread in labor costs appears
to have moved down. In additiern, the current supply situations in
agricpltural aod erergy markets appear conducive to continuing progress
against inflation; iadeed, recent developments in the interuatiornal oil
market seem to portend quite Faveorable price movements for this key
commodity.

There still are, however, vcasons for concern about the longer-run
outlook for the cconomy. (ne major source of concern is the prospect
that federal deficits will continue to be massive in the years ahead, even
as the economy is well along in the expansion. This sugpests a sevious
risk that pressures os credit markets will mourt as the credit demands
aof private horrowers prow with the vecovery, Ia additioa, the prospective
deficits tead to cast doubt on the commitment of ecomomic solicv to
sain coatrol of irnflation over the leng ruc. For these reasons, Lhe
budectary picture ronticues to have an unsetftling influcnce on financial
markets, and lenders remain hesitant to commit funds for a long period,
exeopt al Interest rates Lhat are high relative to the curTent pace of
iaflation.

Dvercomi

the still deep skepticism about the arnci-iaflacion
effort is crucial lu other ways to the achievement of strong and sustaiced
economic growith., It is generally recognized that periods of slowing
inflation in the past twe decades have proved to be temporary, and

uzless the commitment to see the present effort through is made fully
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credible by the actions of the fiscal and monetary authorities, there
will be a danger that as markets improve with recovery we will see a
reversion to aggressive patterns of wage and price behavior. 1If this
came to pass, the viability of economie expansicn would be severely
jeopardized.

We need, too, to deal with the strains existing in the icterna—-
tional financial arema. Timely action to enhance the resources of the
Tnternational Monetary Fund is essential. 3But more generatly, we must
malntain the spirit of cooperztion amcong borrowers, lenders, and govern-
mental authorities that has been the hallmark to date of the effort
to resolve the difficult problems confronting us.

FOMC economic forecasts. The members of the Federal Open Market

Committee, together with other Federal Reserve Bank Presidents who alter-
nate as Committee members, believe that the economic expansion that now
appears to be starting will result in a solid gain in real GNP over the four
quarters of 1983, The increases expected are moderate in comparisom with
the first vear of most pagt tecoveries, and the consensus 1s that these
gains can be achieved without a resurgence irn inflationary pressures,
ezpecially in light of the favorable underlying trend of unit labor costs.
In formulating these projections fotr 1983, members of che TOMC
and the Presidents took account of the target ranges estahlished for che
various monetary and credit aggregates, and assumed that Unngress and the
administration will make pregress in the months ahead in reducing federal
deficits for coming years, thereby diminishing the threat thase deficits

would otherwise pose to long-run price stability and sustainable economic
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growth. No gpecific allowance was made for a large decline in oil prices;
also, the special restraining influence on prices exerced by the appreciation
of the dollar ia 1582 is not expeected to be repeated in 1983,

The vanges of growth in morey and credit specified by the Committee
for 1983 would appear compatible with some further decline in market rates
of icterest as ioflation abates. However, the direction of fiscal policy
decisions will play a major role, Decisive action to teduce the Treasury's
demands on the credit markers in the vears ahead would be well received by
investors and would contribute greatly to a relaxation of the continuing
nressures oo interest rates. Of critical importance to the interest rate
cutlook=—-and one certainly tot divorced from the hudper picture--is the
behavinr of inflation and expectations of ioflation. Lower rates of infla-
tion cortribute directly to the reduction of demands for meney and credit,
ard sustaired progiess in slowing the advance of wapes and prices would do
much to relicve the corcerns of investors as to the farure course of interest
rates,

Projections ol ihe majoritvy of the Commlitee members (and other
Presidents) far arowth fo the teal GNP from the fourth gquarter of 1982 to
the fourth aquarter of 1983 were is a raoge of 3-1/2 to just over 4 pereent,
a little higher than the recent forecast of the administration, and similar
ta the prajection of the Congressional Budger Office. Soeveral expectod
sigrificantly mare growth. Nearly all believed prospects were excellernt
for less inflation thaas the 9.6 perceat Lncrease in the GNP deflator projeected

by the administrvation, with the majority expecting an incrcase of 4.5 percent
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or less.  The combination of real growrh zrd inflavicr resalted in a
central tendency of 8 to 9 perreant in nominal GNP vrowth. Unemployment

was expected to remain high during the [irst year of recovery.

Feonomic Projections for 983

OHC members acd

o other FRB Presidents Admini-
_ _Rarge  Central Tendency stration CBO

Charges, fourth quarter

to quarter, percenb:

Mominal GNP -l/4 to J1-1f4 8.0 to 9.0 8.8 8.9

Real GNP 3 to 5-1/2 3.5 to 4.5 3.1 4.0

GNP deflator 3-1/2 to 5-1/2 4.0 to 5.0 S.h 4.7
Average level in the fourth

quarter, percent:

lnemployment rate* 9-1/2 to 10-1/2 9.9 ta I0.4 10.4 n.a.

n.a. = not available

*Percent of total labor ferce imcluding persons in the Armed Forces stationed 1in
the United Staces.
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APPENDTX

Note on Credit Aggregate

The specific measure ol aggregate credit used by the FOMC in
establishing a range of prowth is the total debt of domestic nonficancial
sectors, as derived from the Board's flow of funds accounits. This measure
includes horrowiar by private domestic rnonfinancial sectors and by the federal
and state and local goveroments, ia U.S. markets and from abroad; it excludes
horrowing by foreipn entities in the United Staces.

Various stariscical tests were used to compare this measurc with
other potential credit appregates—-such as rortals that incivded bhorrowing by
foreipn eatities or bv financial iastitutiens, or that were augnented by
equities. Comparisons also were made with less compreheasive totals such as
apgregate private beorrowiar or fisancial assets other than equities held bw
aonfinanclal soctors. In these comparisons, which involved examiining the
stability and predictability of relatiouships tae GN¥ and other economic
variables, the domestic nonfinarncial debt total senerally performed as well
as or better than the other series considered. The private bortowing aggre-

pate clearly perinormed least well.
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Behavior of Domestic HNonlinancial Sector Debt
{changes in percernt, fourth quarter to fourth quarter}

Charpe in Ratin of

Change i o

___Year o Nebt Pebt to GHP
1960 5.2 3.1
1961 5.7 =14
1962 f.7 n,a
1963 £.9 n.z
19R4 7.2 1.2
1965 7.2 -3.n
1964 £,9 -1.1
19n7 f.8 n.s
1068 R4 ~0.4
19609 7.1 n.i
1070 6.9 1.9
1671 8.3 -3
1a72 1n.n -1.4
1973 11.% 0.2
1974 9.7 2.1
1075 8.9 -1.n
1974 10.7 1.3
1az77 12.3 n.1
1978 12.9 =1,k
1e7¢ 12.3 2.4
19820 G.9 N4
1971 10,1 n.4
1082 - S.7

Memnrandum:
Average annual change RoTT
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FEDERAL RESERVE’S FIRST MONETARY
POLICY REPORT FOR 1983

FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 18, 1983

U.S. SENATE.
CoMmMITTEE ON BaNKING, HousiNg,
AND URBAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 9:30 a.m., in room 538, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Senator Jake Garn (chairman of the committee)
presiding.

The CHamrMaN. The Banking Committee will come to order.

I do note the hour of 9:30 when the commitiee was scheduled to
meet and the attendance of Senator Proxmire, Senator Gorton,
Senator Trible, and the Chairman. This is a continuation on the
hearings on current monetary policy and conditions.

Two days ago we had Chairman Volcker, Chairman of the Feder-
al Reserve Board. This morning we are to hear Hon. Martin S.
Feldstein, Chairman of the Council of Economic Advisers; and after
he has completed, we'll hear from Andrew Brimmer, president,
Brimmer & Co.; John Paulus, chief economist and vice president,
Morgan Stanley & Co., New York City; and Mr. Richard Zecker,
senior vice president and chief economist, Chase Manhattan Bank,
New York City.

I do not note the presence of our first withess. I do note that our
Senate Banking Committee has started on time, as all Senate com-
mittees should, and now we will entertain any statement my col-
leagues wish to make awaiting the presence of Mr. Feldstein.

Senator ProxMIRE. Mr. Chairman, I have no opening statement
except to commend you on being so prompt in holding these hear-
ings. I think, if not unprecedented, it's very rare. Once in a while a
chairman will be on time, but you're always on time and I think
that’s a marvelous element that we can count on in this uncertain
world, and 1 see our witness is here so 1 will desist my filibustering
and join you in welcoming our distinguished Chairman of the Eco-
nomic Advisers.

The CHAIRMAN. As soon as your bottom touches your chair, we
wilil be happy to hear your testimony.

Mr. FELDSTEIN. | can do that and start my mouth moving at the
same time,

{109)
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STATEMENT OF MARTIN 8. FELDSTEIN, CHAIRMAN, COUNCIL OF
ECONOMIC ADVISERS

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am please to be testifying
again before this distinguished committee.

This is an especially critical and confusing time for monetary
policy. It is a critical time because it is so important that the in-
crease in money and credit during the coming year be consistent
with a sound recovery. Too little money growth could choke off the
recovery while too much money growth could fuel a destabilizing
increase in inflation.

It is a confusing time because many of the old verities of mone-
tary economics no longer appear to be valid. For more than two
decades, the ratio of the money stock to nominal GNP moved only
within narrow bands. Last vear, however, this velocity ratio de-
clined sharply, leaving nominal GNP about 6 percent lower than
might have been anticipated on the basis of the money stock. And
now, as a result of the significant financial deregulation enacted by
Congress last fall, the broad measure of the money stock [M:] is in-
creasing at an unprecedented rate.

Monetary policy at the present time cannot be guided by apply-
ing mechanical rules. The Federal Reserve must use its judgment
to adjust the money stock during the present temporary period of
transition while asset demands are adjusting to the new regulatory
arrangements. But it must also be clear that, when the transition
is finished, the Fed will return to the sound and disciplined rules
for controlling the growth of the money stock in a way that per-
mits nominal GNP growth at a rate that is consistent with sustain-
able growth of real GNP and a moderating rate of inflation.

I believe that the Federal Reserve is trying at the present time
to keep monetary policy on the middle ground that can sustain re-
covery without rekindling rising rates of inflation. I know that the
President is confident that Chairman Volcker and the Federal Re-
serve Board are trying to pursue an appropriate policy and will
continue to do so in the months ahead.

I believe that the procedure for 1983 that Chairman Volcker an-
nounced earlier this week is commendable. It recognizes the funda-
mental uncertainty about the shifts in money stocks during the
first quarter of the year but then returns to the discipline implied
by the target rates of money growth.

This morning I want te look first at the broader issue of the prin-
ciples that should guide monetary policy at a time when a purely
mechanistic application of money growth rules is inappropriate. |
will then discuss the rapid growth of M, in the second half of 1982
and on the even more rapid growth of M, in the past month. Final-
ly, 1 will comment on the level of interest rates at the present time
and the prospect for lower interest rates in the future.

STABLE MONETARY POLICY

The administration has repeatedly indicated that the fundamen-
tal guiding principle for monetary policy in the 198('s should be a
gradual reduction in the rate of growth of the money stock until
the rate is consistent with price stability. This broadly monetarist
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approach has alse been enunicated in recent years by the inde-
pendent Federal Reserve,

The basic challenge for monetary policy at present is to balance
this principle of stable money growth with the need to take ac-
count of changing asset preferences that may alter the velocity of
money. While maintaining the approach of setting target ranges
for money growth, the Federal Reserve will also need to use its
judgment to permit money growth rates to reflect changes in finan-
cial regulations and other lasting changes in asset demands.

When regulatory changes appear to be responsible for abnormal
growth of the demand for money, the Fed must examine the evi-
dence on the changing composition of liquid assets and try to deter-
mine how much more or less money growth than usual may be ap-
propriate. Although the difficulty of such calculations cannot be
overstated, there is no substitfute in the medium term for such
evaluations.

Regulatory changes are not the only source of changes in veloc-
ity. Individuals and institutions may change their asset preferences
for other reasons as well. Any persistent change in velocity that is
not matched by a corresponding change in the money stock will
cause either a peried of increased inflation or a period of weak eco-
nomic performance. It is clear, however, that changes in the
growth of the monetary aggregates must not be made easily or
lightly since excess money growth will be inflationary while inad-
equate money growth will threaten economic expansion.

Although the monetary authorities must rely on their profession-
al judgment in the short run, the observed behavior of nominal
GNP can be used over a longer period of time to guide a gradual
recalibration of the money growth targets. Basing the recalibration
of monetary targets on nominal GNP is consistent with the basic
principle of pursuing a stable monetary policy. Indeed, it is the rel-
atively stable long-run relationship beiween the monetary aggre-
gates and nominal GNP that justifies the Federal Reserve’s policy
of setting targets for the growth of M, and M,. Thus the principle
of targeting money growth rates is not an end in itself but only a
means of achieving control of nominal GNP.

MONEY GROWTH RATES

The difficulties of pursuing a sound monetary policy are amply
Nlustrated by recent experience. By conventional standards, the
rates of growth of M; since the middle of 1982 and of M, in Janu-
ary are far too high and would seem likely to precipitate an infla-
tionary surge of demand. More careful analysis, however, shows
that the money growth rates cannot be taken at face value. They
reflect changes in asset composition and therefore need not be in-
flationary.

Stated somewhat differently, monetary expansion causes infla-
tion when the increase in the supply of money exceeds the increase
in the demand for money. Since money demand generally grows at
a rate that is equal to or less than the growth of nominal GNP, a
rapid growth of the money stock typically means that the supply of
money will exceed the demand for money and that an increase in
inflation is likely to follow. However, when there is an important
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regulatory change or other reason for a substantial increase in
money demand, a corresponding shift in money supply will not be
inflationary.

Consider first the rapid growth of the M, measure of the money
stock since last July. From the 4 weeks ending July 21, 1982, to the
4 weeks ending January 19, 1983, M, grew at an annual rate of
14.2 percent. The Federal Reserve has explained that the termina-
tion of all-savers certificates was responsible for some of the abnor-
mal increase, since the funds from the all-savers certificates were
temporarily held in M, accounts. Even meore important, I believe,
was the reaction of M, demand to the sharp decline in interest
rates.

The currency and bank deposits that constitute M, earn either
no interest or interest at fixed rates. When the return available on
other assets like money market mutual funds is high, individuals
and businesses will economize on their M, balances. When those al-
ternative rates are low, individuals and businesses will have less
incentive to economize on M, balances and the size of those bal-
ances will grow. There have been many statistical studies that con-
firm this relationship between the interest rate and the demand
for M1.

Between June and December 1922, the interest rate on commer-
cial paper fell from nearly 14 percent to less than 9 percent. This
fall in interest rates was in line with the fall in inflation during
the previous months. If this 5-percent fall in the interest rate
caused the amount of M, demanded to rise by 5 percent over 6
months, it would cause the annualized rate of growth of M, to in-
crease by 10 percent. Thus a one-time level shift of 5 percent in M,
demand that is phased in over 6 months would make a 4-percent
rate of growth of M, appear as a 14-percent rate of growth.

I have used round numbers to illusirate my point and do not
want my statement interpreted to mean that I believe that the
shift-adjusted increase in M, during the past 6 months was at a
rate of 4 percent. But 1 do want to emphasize that the substantial
increase in M, should be seen primarily as a level shift and not as
excessive monetary growth. If inflation stays at its current level
and short-term interest rates do not rise appreciably, there is no
reason for a subsequent reversal of this temporary period of high
M, growth.

Although M, rose rapidly in the second half of 1932, the growth
of M. during that period continued essentially unchanged at slight-
ly above 9 percent. This was further evidence that the rise in M,
was at the expense of the interest-bearing components of M, and
thus represented only a predictable change of portfolic composi-
tion.

The major changes in banking regulation that went into effect in
December and January—the money market deposit accounts and
the super NOW accounts—have introduced a new and substantial
source of temporary instablility in the relationship between the
monetary aggregates and nominal GNP. The money market deposit
accounts have given banks an opportunity to attract deposits of
funds that would otherwise be held outside the banks and outside
M.. The result is an increase in the measured value of M, that re-
flects a shift of funds rather than an unwarranted increase in M,
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growth. Although the M, stock rose at a 30-percent annual rate in
January, it is far better to see this as a 2.5-percent increase in the
stock of M.. Fortunately, the financial markets recognized the
nature of the M. increase and did not reflect any fear of increased
inflation. Instead, long-term interest rates remained essentially
steady.

Although the surge in M; is readily understood as the result of
deregulation, it does make it difficult to assess what is really hap-
pening to the growth of liquidity, that is, to the growth of M, ad-
justed for the shifts induced by deregulation. The behavior of M, is
not a useful guide since the regulatory changes are affecting M; as
well: Some of the flow of business deposits into MMDA’s is coming
from M, while funds are also being attracted into M, by the super
NOW accounts. As a result, the Federal Reserve must monitor
closely during the months ahead the sources from which the
growth of M., may have originated. Ultimately, the Fed must also
monitor the behavior of nominal GNP itself. It is critically impor-
tant during the early phase of the recovery to prevent an excess of
liquidity from rekindling the inflationary spiral.

INTEREST RATES

I have been talking for the past few minutes about the monetary
aggregates and mentioning interest rates only in passing. I recog-
nize, of course, that interest rates are now of great concern to
many businesses and households. There is a justifiable concern that
interest rates—especially real interest rates—are now very high
and that such high rates threaten the economic recovery. At a
minimum, these high rates will produce a lopsided recovery in
which the interest-sensitive sectors of the economy do not share in
the general expansion. Housing, construction, and the capital goods
industries will remain weak. Moreover, the high real interest rates
will keep the dollar strong and this will depress our export indus-
tries and those industries that compete with imports from abroad.

The primary cause of the high real interest rates is the very
large budget deficits that still hang as a cloud over the economy for
the entire decade of the 1980's. Without legislative changes, the
deficit will remain at more than 6 percent of GNP for the indefi-
nite future. Such deficits raise long-term interest rates in two
ways. First, financial investors anticipate that the Government in
future years will be competing with potential private borrowers for
the available pool of savings. Reducing the demand of the private
borrowers to the available residue of funds requires raising the real
rate of interest that such prospective borrowers will face.

Second, in addition to raising the real interest rate, the prospect
of large future deficits also increases the fear of inflation and
therefore the nominal interest rate. There seems little doubt that
the current high interest rates reflect the fear that inflation will
rise significantly in the future.

It is tempting to think that the Federal Reserve could reduce the
interest rates hy an expansionary monetary policy. In reality, how-
ever, an expansionary monetary policy would only increase the fi-
nancial market’s fear of inflation and drive interest rates higher.
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Now the emphasis of economic policy must be on reducing the
budget deficits in the years ahead. Let me add, however, that I also
believe that the idea of reducing the budget deficit by eliminating
(or “postponing’’) the indexing of tax brackets would be counterpro-
ductive. Everyone would soon recognize that deindexing the tax
law would produce relatively little additional revenue if the infla-
tion rate was low but a great deal of extra revenue if inflation is
high. Deindexing the tax law would produce a powerful incentive
for Congress to force the Fed to follow an inflationary monetary
policy. I believe that the immediate effect of deindexing the tax
law would be a rise in long-term interest rates and a weakening of
the recovery.

The fundamental conclusion from these considerations is clear;
The only way to reduce long-term interest rates is to make legisla-
tive changes now that will assure that the outyear deficits will be
an acceptable fraction of GNP. Doing so will reduce both nominal
and real interest rates.

MONETARY POLICY

My comments have drifted away from monetary policy in order
to focus on the fundamental cause of the current high interest
rates. The critical task for monetary policy now is to permit the
monetary aggregates to expand at a pace that is consistent with
sound growth and moderating inflation. The difficulty is achieving
this at a time when major regulatory changes have temporarily al-
tered the normal relationship between the monetary aggregates
and nominal GNP.

The combination of monetary rules and discretion must be ap-
plied with great care and judgment. The observance of rules must
not become a doctrinaire attachment to arbitrary standards, and
the exercise of discrétion must not degenerate into unprincipled
fine tuning. Instead, the monetary rules must be understood as a
way of achieving an appropriate long-run path for the economy.
The exercise of discretion in recalibrating monetary targets must
be subject to the discipline that such revisions are ultimately com-
patible with the desired long-run path of nominal GNP. With rules
and discretion balanced in this way, monetary policy can support a
sound recovery that leads to sustained and noninflationary growth.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Your statement appears to blame the persistent high interest
rates almost entirely on the prospect of continuing large Federal
deficits. In our hearings with Chairman Volcker and in other hear-
ings we have held recently, I have stated over and over again how I
agree with that philosophy as far as long-term interest rates are
concerned.

People would be foolish to make reasonable long-term loans with
prospects of continuing $200 billion deficits.

CONTINUED HIGH SHORT-TERM INTEREST RATES

The question I asked him and would ask you now is I don't un-
derstand why we continue to have such high real short-term rates.
All of the testimony that T have taken before this committee, the
testimony we will hear today in addition to yours, is to the effect
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that no one expects inflation to reignite in the short period, over
the next year or two.

Excess plant capacity and all sorts of other indicators seem to
say that now we've got it under control at least for a while.

I understand the fragile nature of the outyears and again the
long term, but I still have a very strong feeling that the short-term
rates are entirely too high from all of the evidence we have before
us and I can’t seem to get an answer as to why the short-term
rates still stay up. There seems to be no risk with much more rea-
sonable short-term rates with all the information that's come
before this committee.

Mr. FerLpstEIN, I think you're absolutely right in making the dis-
tinction between the long rate and the short rate in this context,
saying the long rate is easily understood in terms of inflation fears
comilng from the budget deficit, while the short term is more of a
puzzle.

I thought about that question a lot in the early part of the
summer. Let me try to explain why I think those rates are high
and also I will submit for the record a short piece that I wrote for
the Wall Street Journal back in June, titled something like “Why
are the Interest Rates So High,” but really addressed to the gues-
tion of why the short-term rates were so high.

[Copy of article referred to follows:]

[From the Wall Street Journal, June &, 1852}
WayY SHorT-TerM INTEREST RATES ARE HIGH

(By Martin Feldstein)

Though the rate of inflation has fallen sharply since last year, interest rates have
shown no inclination to decline by anything like an equal amount. While the rate of
inflation as measured by the GNP price deflator declined from more than 97 per-
cent last yvear fo less than 4 percent in the first quarter of this year, short-term in-
t?lrest ﬁates have declined less than 2 percent and long rates are esgentially un-
changed,

The result has been a rise in the real interest rate {the excess of the market or
nominal interest rate over the inflation rate) to a level that is without precedent in
the postwar period.

The high level of real short-term and long-term interest rates depresses invest-
ment, prolongs the recession and enlarges the government deficit.

Any change in Fed policy aimed at lowering interest rates would be a mistake,
The high rates are an inevitable consequence of the disinflation process, With time,
the nominal market interest rates and the corresponding real rates will return to
their normal range. Any attempt to hasten the process by expansionary monetary
policy would risk a reacceleration of inflation.

A CHANGE IN INFLATION RATE

Though the level of real interest rates is abnormally high, there is nothing unusu-
al about a change in the rate of inflation causing a change in the real rate of inter-
est. A change in the inflation rate ultimately induces a similar change in the nomi-
nal interest rate, but experience shows that the interest rate change occurs only
gradually. In the 196('s and 1970's the interest rate rose too slowly and the real
interest rate fell. A similar delay in responding to the recent distinction has now
produced a high real rate of interest. The real level is unprecedented only because
the recent decline in the inflation rate has been so large.

It is easy enough to understand why long-term rates have not declined sharply.
The long rate depends not on the current rate of inflation but on the expected rate
of future inflation. Prospective bond buyers remember that the GNP price deflator
was rising at nearly 10 percent as recently as the final guarter of last year. They
are aware, moreover, that the Fed’s relatively tough policy during the past 18
months is no guarantee that it will want to give primacy to fighting inflation during
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the rest of the decade. And while these concerns have limited the potential decline
in long rates, the revised budget outlook that turned last year’s projected budget
balance by 1985 into a forecast defi¢it of nearly & percent of GNP has given a coun-
tervailing upward thrust to interest rates. The net result has been a continuation of
high nominal rates.

The long-term rate will move down only as continuing experience confirms that
there will be a lasting decline in inflation and that large deficits will not require a
sharp rise in the real inferest rate fo curtail private investment. This decline in
long rates will be hastened when a drop in the short-term interest rate raises the
cost of not buying bonds.

The high level of short rates is thus important not only in itself but because it
contributes to the high level of long rates. To judge by what I've heard and read, the
basic reason for the persistence of the high short rate is not well understood. Expla-
nations in terms of future budget deficits or inflation rates are velevant to the long
rates but not to the short. The argument that the increased volatility of short rates
induces an extra risk premium makes no sense, both because there is no investmeni
with less volatility risk and because the increased volatility of long rates should be
driving investors into short-term securities and thereby lowering their vields. Simi-
larly, the argument that risks of bankruptcy and. default have increased interest
rates cannot explain why the default-free Treasury bills should have high yields,
indeed, the flight by investors from risky private obligations to the haven of govern-
ment securities should lower the Treasury bill rate.

There is one basic reason for the high short-term interest rate: The supply of
money is low relative to its demand. The short-term rominal interest rate is the
price that equates the supply and demand for non-interest-bearing money. While
the real interest rate regulates the supply and demand for credit through changes
in saving and investment, it is the nominal short rate that represents the cost of
holding M1 money balances that don't bear interest instead of holding T-bills, com-
mercial paper, or interest-bearing time deposits in banks or money market funds.

Individuals and businesses therefore choose to hold less M1 relative to the level of
transactions when the nominal short-term interest rate is high than when it is low.
This implies that when the quantity of money that the Fed supplies is low relative
to the level of transactions, the interest rate must be high to bring money demand
into equality with the money supply.

The volume of M1 has been virtually unchanged since the beginning of this year
and grew at less than 3 percent last year. Because money has been relatively scarce,
the interest rate has remained high.

Many economists did not anticipate the sharp rise in the short-term real interest
rate but expected that the nominal interest rate would decline as the inflation rate
dropped. Their view was based on the simple frictionless economy of the textbook
world. In such an economy, a reduced rate of money growth not only lowers infla-
tion but also causes a decline in the nominal interest rate that keeps the real inter-
est rate essentially unchanged. Though the lower nominal interest rate increases
the demand for money, this is offset in the textbook world by an immediate drop in
the price level that reduces the demand for money to the available supply. Immedi-
ate and compiete downward flexibility of prices in the texthook world permits disin-
flation to occur without higher real rates of interest,

In the real world, of course, the price level does not conveniently decline instanta-
necusly by several percent to reduce money demand and permit a decline in the
nominal interest rate. Instead, the real interest rate rises and this high real rate
induces a decline in economic activity. The lower level of economic activity and the
decline in inflation that it causes both reduce money demand but not by enough to
permit an immediate return of the real interest rate to its natural level.

As long as the real interest rate is above its natural rate, there will be slack in
the economy and therefore downward pressure on inflation and interest rates. The
real interest rate is thus eventually self-correcting.

No one can say exactly how long it will take for the real short rate to return to
its natural level. Some simple arithmetic will indicate the nature of the adjustment
process. There has been a relatively stable trend that reduces money demand by
about 3 percent a year apart from changes in interest rates and the level of income.
A 5 percent rise in nominal GNP this year would raise money demand at current
interest rates by only 2 percent. If the Fed permits M1 to increase by 5 percent,
there will be a net increase in M1 liquidity of 3 percent., The result would he a de-
cline in the nominal interest rate. Similarly, if 1983 M1 growth is 4.5 percent, a fur-
ther decline in the nominal interest rate will occur if nominal GNP grows by less
than about 7.5 percent.
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FRAGILE CREDIBILITY OF FED

This arithmetic makes it clear that it is the stickiness of the price level that keeps
the short rates so high and that causes a prolonged recession to accompany the
process of lowering the inflation rate. The faster inflarion declines, even if that de-
cline is only a temporary downward overshooting of the equilibrium inflation rate,
the faster will the subsequent real interest rate decline and the sooner will the level
of economic activity recover.

It is tempting to think that this painful process of reducing money demand by
extra price deflation could be avoided if the Fed simply accommodated the addition-
al money demand by providing an extra dollop of money supply. Unfortunately, the
Fed's credibility is so fragile that the f{inancial markets and other Fed watchers
would almost certainly interpret the accommodation as evidence that the Fed has
abandoned its policy of gradually reducing the money supply., Long-term inflation
expectations would worsen, and the interest rate on bonds and mortgages would
probably rise even if the short rate was lowered. Moreover, such monetary accom-
modation would be a return to the notion of interest rate targeting that produced
inflationary money growth for the past 15 years. There is no reason to think that
mehetary fine tuning would be more successful this time.

There seems little choice but to wait until the natural process of disinflation re-
duces the relative demand for money, thereby lowering the nominal interest rate
and bringing the real rate back to its natural level. The painful recession that ac-
companies this disinflation is the inevitable cost of correcting the inflationary ex-
cesses of the past decade and a half.

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. Basically, the short-term nominal interest rate
has to clear the demand for money. The demand and supply of
money has to be equated using the nominal short-term rates re-
gardless of the implications that that has for the real rate. So one
way of answering the question is to say that the amount of the real
money stock, the real M1 money stock that we have at the present
time, is relatively small in comparison to our level of nominal GNP
and the only way to equate the demand for that M, stock with the
available supply 15 to have a high short-term nominal interest rate
because it is the short term nominal interest rate that is the cost to
the individual of helding M, balances.

Now then the question is what makes that go away? What makes
that change? Let me answer it first withh my old professorial hat
on for a minute and then try to answer it more practicably.

In theory, the fact that inflation came down a great deal should
not have led to higher real interest rates. Instead, nominal rates
should have come down at the same time. The only way for that to
happen is for the real money stock to increase. For the real M,
money stock to increase there are two things that might happen.
One is that the Fed could pour some more money into the system.
The other thing is the price level could drop.

In the theoretical world that I lived in before T came to Washing-
ton on my hlackboard, that process——

. The CHAIRMAN. What makes you think you're in the real world
ere?

Mr. FELDSTEIN. In that analytically simplified world, the way in
which real money balances adjust is for the price level to drop. In
other words, when the inflation rate comes down, the price level in
these little abstract models that economists like to think about,
drops substantially and immediately. If the price level were to drop
substantially, then we would, with the same nominal money stock,
have more real money balances and more real M;. With more real
M., we would have a lower nominal interest rate now.
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Now that hasn’t happened or at least it hasn’'t happened fast
enough to give us the larger M, balance. So there are two possibili-
ties. We can have the Fed inject additional funds, try to increase
M, in order to bring down that short rate, or we can wait until
over time this process happens naturally. That is, that nominal
GNP grows more slowly than the money stock that the Fed is pro-
viding and that allows for interest rates to decline.

The risk in taking the first route, the risk in the Fed adding
more money now, is that it will increase the fear of long-term infla-
tion. It runs the risk of increasing long-term interest rates, and 1
felt 6 months ago and 8 months ago when 1 first started thinking
about this that the Fed was not in a position then to increase the
stock of money without forcing up long-term rates. It would drive
down short-term rates but would drive up long-term rates in the
process.

In fact, my speculation at that time was wrong and the Fed was
able to accommodate a natural decline in short-term rates without
long-term rates going up, and even long-term rates coming down,

My sense, talking to financial market people in September and
talking to them again now, is that the thinking in the financial
community has changed a lot and that people who were not ner-
vous about an additional supply of money of M, 6 months ago are
very nervous about it at this time.

So I don't think the Fed is in a position where it can inject those
additional funds to try to bring down short-term rates without run-
ning very substantial risks that it will push up long-term rates fur-
tﬁer. I don’t know whether T clarified or complicated matters with
that.

The Cuairman. Well, let’s get very practical then and let me ask
you—in the hearing with Chairman Volcker I used the term profi-
teering and that may have been too strong a word, but let me re-
phrase the questions.

Do you believe that there’s a possibility that financial institu-
tions are deliberately holding rates up?

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. Not market rates certainly. Treasury bill and
commercial paper rates are set on a very competitive, worldwide
market, so that those are not in any sense administered rates.

When we start asking about things like the prime rate or specific
rates for a particular class of consumer loans or mortgages, banks
may have some more discretion over that, but frankly, I don’t
think they have a great deal of discretion because, again, we have
a very competitive market. They may administer what they call
the prime rate, but then they will vary who gets to borrow at
prime and who gets to borrow above and below prime, so that ulti-
mately I think the effective interest rates that people are paying
are determined by market conditions.

LENIENCY IN BANKRUPTCY LAWS

The CHAIRMAN, Do yvou think part of it might be due to the fact
that they are taking precautions against rising loan losses? Do you
think that the changes—the great leniency in the bankrupcy laws
have had anything to do with these increasing rates, protecting
themselves against those losses?
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Mr. FeLDsTEIN. Well, the changes in the risks associated with
any given loan clearly can affect the interest rates that they
charge. As the argument that they have taken losses on some of
their previous loans and would now like to make more profits to
help offset those loans—it’s certainly true that banks would like to
make more profits to offset losses that they have accrued in the
past, but liking to doesn’t necessarily make it possible. I don’t see
the connection that says merely because they have incurred losses
they are now in a position to charge higher interest rates. It may
be that they are being more careful about the kinds of loans that
they make, that they would rather not make certain loans. In fact
they have reduced the supply and therefore the interest rate that
appears in the market is high.

The CHalrman. Well, it’s a different subject for another time,
but I do feel very strongly that we've got to change the errors we
made in the bankruptey laws. It has become so incredibly easy. I
was brought up by a father that taught me if you borrowed money
you were supposed to pay it back. It was just that simple. I do
think the bankruptcy laws need to be changed dramatically in the
other direction, that we made a great error when we liberalized
them so much.

Let me ask you what your view is of the seriousness of the threat
to our economic recovery coming from the debt service problems of
the less developed countries. At the same time these hearings are
going on, Senator Heinz, the chairman of the International Fi-
nance Subcommittee, has been conducting hearings on that issue.
I'm specifically referring to those debt service problems, the re-
gquest from the administration for an increase in the IMF quotas
and what vour feelings are on that situation.

Mr. FeLpsteiN. Well, I think that the problems of the less devel-
oped country borrowers—Brarzil, Mexico, Argentina, and many
others—are indeed very serious. To speak first about the IMF ques-
tion and then about the impact on recovery, I think the IMF is
clearly playing a critical role in working out this debt repayment
problem. Without the IMF, 1 shudder to think about what the pros-
pects are of successfully working out the complicated coordination
problem of getting this repayment done.

The IMF, of course, is not carrying the bulk of the financing of
it. That has to be borne and is being borne by the private banks,
but the IMF is playing a pivotal role and I very much support the
request for additional funds by this Government to join with all the
other governments in aiding the IMF in doing that job.

Even with the IMF, even given the role that the IMF can play in
allowing these countries to continue their current activities, they
will contribute to a reduced level of world trade and that will put a
further damper on the overall economic recovery. Experts tell me
that we are likely to have a merchandise trade deficit this year of
about $75 billion, about 2.5 percent of GNP, about twice last year's
level. That means that much final demand is being directed to for-
eign markets rather than to the domestic economy and that's clear-
ly going to put a damper on the level of economic recovery in this
country.

Only a small part of this is due to the OECD debt problem, but it
is one of the contributing factors.
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The CHAIRMAN. Senator Proxmire.

Senator Proxmire. Chairman Feldstein, in the last 25 years,
every Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board—Martin, Burns,
Miller, and Volcker—have all told us about the very serious rela-
tionship between fiscal policy and monetary policy and monetary
policy is very, very hard to operate without a sound fiscal policy.

At the same time, we all know now that any recovery must have
an accommodative, supportive monetary policy.

I'm wondering, years ago there was what was known as a qua-
driad, as you know, consisting of the Treasury Department, the
Chairman of the Council of Economic Advisers, the head of OMB,
and the Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board.

It seems to me they met about once a month and I thought that
kind of meeting was constructive. Do you have that sort of formal,
regular discussion now?

Mr. FELDsTEIN. Well, we do in two different ways. [ meet with
Paul Volcker on a regular basis.

Senator Proxmire. How often?

Mr. FrLDSTEIN. Every 2 weeks regularly. We often meet in be-
tween, but there’s a scheduled meeting every 2 weeks. Donald
Regan, I think, sees him on the same frequency. We each see him
separately on those occasions, but Paul comes to a working break-
fast that includes Treasury, CEA, OMB and three others on an ir-
regular basis. I'd say that group meets every week.

Senator Proxmire. Would you say that Stockman comes to that?

Mr. FeLpstEIN. Stockman, Don Regan, myself, Secretary Bal-
drige, Secretary Shultz, and Mr. Harper.

Senator Proxmire. That's a regular meeting?

Mr. FerpsTEIN. That group that 1 just described meets every
week.

Senator ProxMIRE. 1 see.

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. And Paul Volcker comes some of the time.

Senator ProxMIgRE. That’s reassuring. I didn't know that and 1
think that’s most helpful. In fact, that's a more frequent meeting
than they’ve had in the past.

Mr. FeLostein. This is scheduled this way now.

Senator ProxmMire. Then I wonder if you can tell us how can the
Federal Reserve Board provide a monetary ease that will bring in-
terest rates down in our recovery while permitting our credit
system to fluctuate between $150 and $200 billion a year for the
next 5 years at deficits that will absorb half or more of ocur net pri-
vate savings? How can they do that?

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. Well, you're not asking me about two quite differ-
ent things. [ think that the kind of target that Paul Volcker sug-
gested and the FOMC approved are certainly consistent with eco-
nomic growth at the rates that the adminstration and others have
forecast. That is, if we see M, growth in the coming year at 7 to 10
percent range, that certainly is consistent with nominal GNP
growth in the 8 to 10 percent range, and therefore, with the real
ggowth and the relatively stable rate of inflation we have talked
about.

As far as the financing of the debt goes, the financing of the debt
is really quite separate from monetary policy. The financing of the
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debt is dependent on how much savings we have and on the crowd-
ing out that occurs.

IMPACT OF ADDITIONAL MONEY SUPPLY

Senator ProxMire, Let me follow up and ask this. If the Fed per-
mits the money supply during the next year or so to rise by that
proportion, won't the expanded liquidity base constitute a potential
time bomb that may lead to a mammoth inflation in later years
and won't the anticipation of that be just what the Chairman was
implying a while ago? It would be recognition on the part of long
term investors that you have this dynamite of liquidity available,
won't that make people feel that we're going to have a very serious
inflation in 1985, 1986, and 19877

Mr. FELpsTEIN. What you're talking about in that guestion is the
monetary aggregates increase rather than the debt?

Senator Proxmire. Well, yes. I'm talking about the fact that the
huge deficits must be financed and this will make it difficult for
people to buy homes and buy cars and buy the other things they
have to buy on credit.

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. | think you're really talking about two separate
things.

Senator Proxmire. But they are interrelated, are they not?

Mr. FELpSTEIN. Not really.

Senator PROXMIRE. Why not?

Mr. FeLostein. In the one case we're talking about Government
debt. We're talking about borrowing by the Government. We're not
talking about additional liquidity but changing the form. That is, if
I buy a Government bond rather than buying a corporate bond,
that doesn’t change my liquidity. It does reduce the ability of the
corporate sector to invest. It does create the crowding out problems
that 1 alluded to in my testimony.

Senator ProxMire. If you buy them, yes; but if the Federal Re-
serve Board buys them through their open market operations?

Mr. FELDSTEIN. Absolutely.

Senator ProxMire. In order to make it possible for the economy
to fund both this colossal deficit and at the same time provide
credit for the private sector——

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. That is exactly the kind of thing that financial
markets are worried might happen in the future. There’s no neces-
sary reason for that to happen. We can have large deficits with all
of the problems that ensue from those deficits without having infla-
tion. But if the Federal Reserve does go in and buy up those defi-
cits or buy up more of those deficits and create more money, then
we'll have more problems.

Senator PrRoXMIRE. If the Federal Reserve does not step in and
finance those deficits, there will be crowding out, won't there?

Mr. FeLpstEIN. Absolutely. Indeed, the crowding out will
happen——

Senator ProxMmIRE. Ninety-four percent of the net private credit
could be absorbed by the deficit and off-budget c¢redit programs.

Mr. FeLpsteIN, That’s correct, and that crowding out will happen
essentially regardless of what the Federal Reserve does. It can
affect that crowding out ever so little by trying to monetize. You
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can create a lot of inflation, but it can't change the basic reality
that the Government is borrowing those funds and they're not
available for private use.

Senator PROXMIRE. Why not, if the Federal Reserve Board steps
in and buys it up?

Mr. FELDSTEIN. They don’t create any more additional savings.

Senator PrOXMIRE. Wright Patman, the old chairman of the
Joint Economic Committee, used to ask William McChesney
Martin, “Why doesn’t the Federal Reserve Board buy up the whole
national debt?”’ Martin’s reply was, “They could, but it wouldn’t be
worth anything when they got it,” indicating the tremendous infla-
tionary effect of that kind of policy. But you're telling me now
there would be little or no inflationary effect if the Federal Re-
serve Board moves in and monetized the debt to the extent of
buying half of it or three quarters of it?

Mr. FeLpsteIN. Quite the contrary. There would be a lot of infla-
tionary effect, but it wouldn’t change the crowding out of private
investment. That is, if we have a certain amount of GNP, a certain
amount of real resources available, and the Government spends
more of it or by its tax policy induces consumers te spend more of
it, then those resources are not available for the investment in
plant and equipment and businesses.

The fact that the Fed comes along and prints some more money
doesn’t change the face of reality that we have a certain amount of
GNP and the Government has spent what they've spent and the
consumers have spent what they have spent.

Senator ProxMIRE. But if the Federal Reserve Board comes along
and pumps enough money into the economic system, won’t that at
least temporarily provide the basis for holding down interest rates?

Mr, FeLpsTEIN. If the Fed put in more money, allowed M, to
grow, it might reduce shortterm interest rates. An increased M,
might reduce short-term interest rates, but at the same time it
would run the risk that long-term interest rates would rise imrnedi-
ately and it’'s those long-term rates to which housing and other
kinds of investment are so sensitive.

Senator ProxMIRE. | understand that. But as I've read people
like Tobin and others, they seem to argue that if the Federal Re-
serve Board increases the available supply of money even with the
enormous deficits we're running, if they maintain the present level
of M, for a while for instance, that that will permit us to maintain
not only short-term interest rates at a low level but it will help us
to hold down leng-term interest rates because, as you have told us
and others have told us, the likelihood is we will not have inflation
for the next year or two anyway.

Mr. FeLpsteIN. The long-term rates are very sensitive to expecta-
tions out in the future.

Senator ProxMIRE. Yes, but we are converting some of our usual
long-term borrowing into a different kind of a situation with vari-
able interest rates. For instance, we have variable mortgage rates
becoming the rule now so that the lenders are protected in that
way.

Mr. FeLpstEIN. To the extent that we are moving in that direc-
tion and all that matters is short-term rates, we are talking about
a different kind of problem; but if we're concerned about what is
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happening to conventional long-term mortgages and long-term
bonds, I'm afraid injection of additional liquidity would run the
risk of increasing those long-term rates,

Let me say a little more about the conversion problems you
talked about. Many borrowers are unwilling to make long-term
commitments on the basis of floating rates. Would-be homeowners
want to know what their monthly payments are going to be in the
future. Business that are putting up a new plant want to know
what their cost of funds is going to be. So they are reluctant to
make those kinds of outlays unless they can get long-term funds at
what they regard as reasonable rates.

At the same time, the people in the financial markets are look-
ing into this murky future and saying with the deficits of the sort
that are out there there is a risk that we're going to have substan-
tial inflation and we’ll only buy those long-term bonds if we are
given enough of a risk premium, enough of an inflation premium,
to protect us against the risk of that extra inflation.

So what we have is a situation in which the financial investors
will only buy the bonds if they have high rates because they are
afraid of inflation. At the same time, the would-be borrowers are
saying, “We can’t be sure we're going to have higher incomes to
pay off those mortgages with, or higher prices to justify the higher
rates for our business.” So the buyers and sellers are not coming
together. I think that’s really the serious problem. The home buyer
or the business investor will be unwilling te pay the kind of high
interest rates that the financial investors are demanding because
}here is this, an uncertain amount of inflation out there in the
uture.

Senator PRoxMIRE. My time is up, but let me just see if I under-
stand. You're saying that there’s little or nothing that the Federal
Reserve Board can do by way of an easier monetary policy to hold
down interest rates which would coincide with the position that the
Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board has taken?

Mr. FELpsTEIN. That’s correct, relative to what they are doing.

The Chairman. Senator Trible.

Senator TrisLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The great strength of the dollar in the last year or so has been a
major factor in the decline in American production and jobs. Chair-
man Volcker said falling exports accounted directly for some 35
percent of decline in our GNP during this recession. I've seen how
the high price of the dollar affected my own State, for example. In
Virginia, the demand for coal and agricultural products has dimin-
ished and tourism is in decline, and we have increased competition
from foreign textiles and other products.

All of that means loss of jobs and income. I have two questions in
that regard.

FUTURE OF THE PRICE OF THE DOLLAR

Do you expect any reduction in the price of the dollar in the
near future and how will the new Federal Reserve policies articu-
lated by Chairman Volcker the other day affect the price of the
dollar and American jobs?
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Mr. FeLpstriN. There are two forces that affect how the dollar
moves in the coming year. One, is the trade deficit. Normally when
you have a large trade deficit, you would expect that to put down-
ward pressure on the dollar; but at the same time we have very
high real interest rates from these deficits, very high long term in-
terest rates, following from these budget deficits and they are put-
ting upward pressure on the dollar.

So what will come out in 1983 will be a balancing of these two. I
would tend to think that despite these unprecedented trade defi-
cits, we will see the dollar not falling sharply. Forecasting ex-
change rates is like trying to forecast what the stock market or in-
terest rates will do. The dominant force will be the high real inter-
est rates and the Government deficit keeping the dollar strong,
That means a continued adverse effect on our trade, both our
export industries and those industries that have to compete with
imports from abroad.

I think it’s only as markets get confident that we are bringing
down inflation and that we are bringing down the Government’s
need for funds in the outyears that we will see a decline in the
dollar relative to other exchange rates, and therefore strengthen-
ing, with a lag, of our trade position.

You asked what the impact of the Federal Reserve policy is going
to be on this. I would say relatively little. I would say the dominant
factor affecting our exchange rate is going to be those high long
telim real rates, which reflect fiscal policy more than monetary
policy.

Senator TrIBLE. There’s a great deal of concern, of course, about
the budget deficits projected for the outyears. The numbers are
staggering by any measure. As you know, the budget process moves
slowly—painfully slowly in this institution and the other body
across Capitol Hill. The next fiscal year’s budget will not be re-
solved any time soon.

Since you have your projecting hat on today, recognizing the sen-
sitivity of housing and auto sales and a whole host of activities to
interest rates, short and long term, given the recent pronounce-
ment by the Federal Reserve on its policies and recognizing the un-
certainties of the budgetary process here on the fiscal side, what
would you anticipate will occur on the interest rates front? Will
these interest rates stabilize now or can we hope that they may de-
cline further?

LONG-TERM RATES COMING DOWN

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. Well, I continue to believe that as we develop
confidence that inflation is not going to be allowed to increase we
will see long-term rates coming down. But I think it’s going to be
hard over the next 2 or 3 months to have any kind of substantial
change in people’s thinking about the longer term.

I think if the recovery is well underway, 6 months from now or 9
months from now, and inflation has not started going up at a sig-
nificant rate, that will be very reassuring. But at the same time,
Congress must have made major progress in bringing down the
likely outyear deficits. The combination of those two things would
make for a substantial reduction in long-term rates.
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Senator TriBLE. So are you saying then for the next several
months you would anticipate interest rates would be stable?

Mr. FELDSTEIN. I would anticipate that long-term rates would not
show any substantial movements over the next few months, but I
will repeat what 1 said about exchange rates—forecasting is dan-
gerous like that.

Senator TrisLE., Chairman Volcker also testified that the Fed ex-
pects nominal GNP, total spending, to grow 8 to 9 percent this year
with real growth in the range of 3.5 to 4 percent. Compare those
projections, if you will, to those prepared for the administration's
budget and tell us how the Fed projecticns would affect the Federal
budget and the Federal deficit.

Mr. FELpsTEIN, Yes. OQur forecast for the same period is 3.1 per-
cent real growth. You said Chairman Volcker has said about 3.5
percent and maybe a little higher than that. The difference is
really very, very small. The nominal GNP figure we have shows a
little more inflation than theirs and so our projection of nominal
GNP growth for the year is really very similar to theirs. The differ-
ences between these forecasts in terms of their impact on the
budget deficit are a few billion dollars, under $10 billion or se.
There’s not enough difference to be worth thinking about at this
time.

Senator TriBLE. Well, you know, my constituents believe a billion
dollars here and a billion dollars there still count, but I recognize
in terms of triple digit deficits—

Mr. FeLpsTEIN, Certainly in terms of the decisions that have to
be made, we would be delighted if there were a little more econom-
ic growth. It would reduce the deficit a little bit, but it wouldn’t in
any way remove the requirement for the important changes that
have to be made on both the revenue and the spending side.

Senator TriBLE. I understand. I thank you and [ thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Sasser.

Senator Sassgr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

The administration is predicting 3.1 percent in growth this year,
I think you told Senator Trible. I saw some figures the other day,
Dr. Feldstein, which indicated that the economy would have to
grow at the rate of 3.5 percent just to absorb new workera coming
into the work force and also to compensate for unemployment
caused by increased productivity—I suppose technological unem-
ployment. Are those figures accurate?

Mr. FeLpsTeIN. No. It's maore like 2.5 percent that you need, 2.5
percent real growth to keep pace with productivity and the grow-
ing labor force. Our forecast of 3.1 percent indicates that there will
be declining unemployment so that 3.1 percent is more than
enough to offset the other.

Senator Sasser. But at 3.1 percent we're talking about a minimal
decline in unemployment in the coming year. What are the unem-
ployment figures? Aren’t you still predicting in your economic fore-
cast for the coming year unemployment of 9.9 percent? Am I cor-
rect in that figure?

18-014 O—83——9
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UNEMPLOYMENT FORECAST TOO PESSIMISTIC

Mr. FeLpstEIN. The forecast that we have for unemployment al-
ready looks too pessimistic, given the recent unemployment, but we
have the unemployment rate only falling to 10.4 percent by the end
of this year. As you know, those recent figures that we have had
from the Department of Labor indicate 10.4 percent was the unem-
ployment rate, by the oid definitions, in January.

Now we have been warned and I'm sure you have heard that
that 10.4 percent may have a certain amount of statistical error in
it. Statistical noise frequently occurs during the winter months be-
cause of the difficulties of seasonal adjustments. So it's not out of
the guestion that we will see that number bounce back up again.

But if the recovery is indeed underway and if it continues at a
healthy pace, we would certainly expect to have a lower unemploy-
ment rate by the end of the year than we forecast, and certainly
iower than we have today.

Senator Sasser. What sort of economic growth are you predicting
for the outyears? In other words, my concern is if you're predicting
a 3.1 percent growth for this year—and ! think it’s generally con-
ceded now that the administration’s predictions are perhaps overly
pessimistic, which is refreshing after 2 years of unrealistically opti-
mistic projections—but they are projecting 3.1 this year. Let’s say
that is unduly pessimistic and say the Fed’s figures are more accu-
rate, that it does get up to 4 percent or even 4.5 percent as some of
the private prognosticators have been predicting. What are you
predicting for the outyears?

Mr. FELpsTEIN. Let me first comment on the current year where
we have emphasized that this forecast, like any forecast, reflected a
balance of probabilities. Certainly at the time we made the forecast
there was no evidence of a recovery having begun.

Now, a month and a half later, there is evidence that may turn
out to be an indication that recovery has begun, Certainly if the
recovery did begin in December or January then we would expect
more than 3.1 percent for the year as a whole.

Now looking to the outyears, we have tried to avoid making pre-
cise year to year forecasts, trying to guess just which years will be
up and which years will be down, and instead we have emphasized
the average growth over the entire period. The average real growth
that we're looking for over the entire 5-year period is 4 percent
real GNP growth a year.

I might add, just to put that in some context, by comparison,
over the last three decades the economy has grown at less than
that, at about 3 percent. In the 1970’s, it was a little more than 3
percent. Of course, we are talking about growth coming out of the
bottom of a quite severe recession.

Six years from the trough of a recession, during the entire
postwar period overall, the recoveries have averaged 4 percent real
growth. What we are looking for is real growth which is about the
same as has happened on average over that period, although the
distinguishing feature is that we want to see that happen without
an increase in inflation. Sustained recoveries in the past have
always been spoiled by rising inflation.
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Senator Sassgr. Well, my concern is, Dr. Feldstein, with these
growth figures that are being projected now, it appears to me that
we are going to be sitting here 5 years from now still with very,
very high unemployment figures. If we're going to grow here at the
rate this year as you're predicting of 3.1 percent, or as others are
predicting of 4 percent, and if we grow at the rate of 4 percent over
the next 4 or b years, what’s this going to do to our unemployment
picture?

Mr. FELDSTEIN. We estimate that the unemployment out in 1988
will average about 6.5 percent, down to 6.2 percent by the end of
1988. Now 1 would certainly like to see lower unemployment than
that, but I'm afraid that given our current labor markets that 6- to
T-percent range for unemployment is about as low as you can get
without putting upward pressure on wages and prices.

Senator Sasser. At that unemployment figure, at 6.5-percent un-
employment, if we just let things go the way they are now with
regard to the budget, if current policy remains in effect, what
would be the structural deficit built into this budget?

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. The deficit out in 1988 would be essentially all
structural and it would be about $300 billion or 6 percent of GNP,
totally unacceptable.

Senator Sasser. Totally unacceptable—even if we get down to
your best unemployment figures there and the economy is as
healthy as you predict it can be, we are still geing to be running
deficits of $300 billion a year?

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. Those two things are incompatible. We could not
have this kind of economic growth and we could not have this kind
of recovery il we don't make the kind of changes called for in the
President’s budget. We must shrink those deficits to something
down to something more manageable and more tolerable.

Senator SasseEr. Throughout your testimony you state that mone-
tary targets should be calibrated to the pursuit of a moderate GNP
growth. We have had the Fed monetary targets since 1979, and
GNP has remained virtually stagnant now for a period of 3 years
or almost 3 years.

What does this say about the Fed's monetary targets and their
impact on GNP growth?

Mr. FELDSTEIN. Well, let me emphasize that we are at nominal
GNP growth.

Senator Sasser. Let me just ask you this if I may. Would you
have stuck with these monetary targets that the Fed used between
1979 and 19827

Mr. FELDSTEIN. | would say that basically the Fed has done a
good job. They haven’t precisely stayved with their own targets.
They allowed both M; and M. to rise above target a bit last year
because they saw this very sharp change in velocity which was
keeping the nominal GNP growth much below what might have
been anticipated. And I would say that the targets that they have
set now for 1983, as best as we can tell at this point, are consistent
with a healthy growth in nominal GNP.

Senator Sassgr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Lautenberg.

Senator LauTeENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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I'm sorry, Dr. Feldstein, that we have not had a chance to say
hello. I missed your testimony this morning, and I was looking for-
ward to it. 1 greatly admire your views and what you're trying to
accomplish under what I think are very difficult circumstances.

I will just take a minute, if I might, and search out answers to a
couple of things that I'm interested in. I did hear you say, and you
confirmed what we have heard from some and disputed by others,
that such things as long term fixed rate mortgages are going to be
difficult to borrow as in other times. Some have said that they see
a trend back to that kind of thing. Others like Chairman Volcker
said that 50 percent of the mortgages being issued were of that
character,

How do you feel about the future of the mortgages? Do you see
more money going into fixed-rate, long-term mortgages?

Mpr. FeLpSTEIN. Well, I think that, as I said before, borrowers still
like to have a sense of certainty about what their payments are
going to be.

Senator LAUTENBERG. What about lenders?

VARIABLE RATE MORTGAGES

Mr. FeLpstEIN. And lenders also like to have some sense that
they are going to be repaid in real terms in an amount consistent
with what they have lent out. And I have long favored moving
more in the direction of variable rate mortgages and tried to design
them in ways that gave more latitude than the current regulations
permit so that it becomes easier to have small changes in the year
to year fluctuation of payments while allowing substantial change
iri the interest rates by changing the repayment period, for exam-
ple.

Obviously, the more we have to live with inflation, with uncer-
tain inflation, the more important it is to reshape financial instru-
ments in that way. But it would be a lot better if we didn't have
the fear of inflation and if people could have the kind of instru-
ments that both borrowers and lenders are more comfortable with.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Since forecasting is part of your profession
and your business, do you see us getting more into the long-term
fixed-rate market or less so?

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. It depends very much on what happens to percep-
tions of inflation. The Europeans have moved further and further
away from fixed-rate markets, longterm fixed-rate markets, be-
cause inflation has become so unpredictable there. If we come back
to a more predictable inflation environment, I think we will see a
redevelopment of the long-term market of a conventional sort.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Those perceptions affect the security of the
lenders very significantly and very few of them, in my view, want
to be out for 25 or 30 years now on a 25-year rate. The reason I
asked about that is because I think that has a material effect on
the housing market which is a very serious part of our economy,
and although we are all buoyed somewhat by the encouraging sta-
tistics, I wonder how realistic they are and what the shape of
things in that market are. We have heard that there are small
units being built and that there's a lot of building going into areas
that are quite far removed from the place of employment thus cre-
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ating problems of extra transportation. I wondered whether you
thought there was any influence on lending capability as a result
of the type of money instruments that are now available, the Super
NOW'’s and all that, and I'd just briefly like to see whether you
think these things are healthy in terms of being able to stabilize
our economic growth and thus have a kind of free flow of funds
toward a better inflation control or perhaps even lesser inflation
control, and thus the ability to forecast mortgage terms and things
of that value,

Mr. FeLpstEIN. Well, speaking of the mortgage market, I think
the development in the last few years has been a very healthy
trend, making the mortgage market more a part of the overall na-
tional capital market and breaking dowrn some of the previous bar-
riers. Developing the mortgage backed bonds, for example, gives
housing a chance to compete with bonds on a more equal basis and
not be subject to the problems of disintermediation that have oc-
curred in the past.

Similarly, the regulatory changes will now keep the financial in-
stitutions in a position where we will not see these large disinter-
mediating shifts of funds crunching down on the housing market. If
we combine that with floating rates, then we can have a more
stable housing industry than we have had in the past,

Senator LAUTENBERG. Fewer people, however, I think are able to
make the commitment to purchasing a home under that kind of
flexible arrangement. I do think that for the average home buyer,
for the more modest home purchaser, that it's very difficult for
them to take on a mortgage commitment that they know may vary
in terms of their costs.

Mr. FeLpsteIN. Well, 1 think that’s what I was referring to
before. It's important to allow interest rates to move up two or
three points but we can’t have a corresponding proportion of the
monthly payment go up. One way of dealing with that is to allow
the repayment period of the mortgage to change. As interest rates
fall, it's spread out shorter.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Someone with a 25-year mortgage winds
up with a 40-year mortgage?

Mr. FeLpsTEIN. That’s what the British have done. They have al-
lowed the repayment period to vary. I think their ruling monthly
payments are allowed to go up with inflation, but not with the in-
terest rate, and they are not allowed to be too small to keep cur-
rent on interest. But they don’t have to actually be amortizing the
mortgage at any time.

Senator LAUTENBERG. The smile came because I thought immedi-
ately of guaranteeing a lifespan that would correspond with the
length of the mortgage.

With regard to the unemployment statistics, those which you
offer, 1 believe 6.2 in 1988——

Mr. FELDSTEIN. Again, | have t¢ caution you about the uncertain-
ty of forecasting what the unemployment rate is going to be in 4 or
6 years, but that’s what's implied by our forecast of continuing at a
4-percent growth.

Senator LauTeNBERG. Before I obtained this responsibility in the
Senate, [ was in a business that sold as part of its product economic
forecasting, both the Chase econometric products and then the
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Townsend-Greenspan products, and there may be some philosophi-
cal difference along the way and I know some of the vagaries and,
therefore, I will not hold you to anything here on the public record,
but what about the growth of the work force as well? When we
look at 6.2 percent unemployment aspirations. For instance—and
that's not good enough we both acknowledge—is that the percent
of the work force that’s about the same size?

Mr. FelostEIN. No; the work force is substantially higher. We
are talking about 15 million more people working in 1988 than are
working today. So part of that, about 4.5 million, I suppose, would
be a reduction in unemployment taking it from 10.4 to 6.2, The rest
of that 15 million growth would reflect growth of the labor force
and the ability to employ a larger l1abor force.

Senator LAUTENBERG. So those who are unemployed would be
structural?

Mr. FeLDSTEIN. That unemployment would be structural.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Structural and longer term unemployed
workers., More than half of that would be the young people, people
under the age of 25, who are still in the process of trying to make a
permanent attachment to the labor force. I think we have to con-
tinue to develop labor market policies to reduce that kind of unem-
ployment.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Fine. I've been trying to fish out from the
various withesses over the past couple days—whether or not there
is any concern or negative view on the volatile money instruments
that are so readily available. The investors or savers are much
more sophisticated today and you see this rapid movement from
one type of monetary classification to another, and I sense that it’s
a bit stabilizing for the institutions as well as the general manage-
ment of the money supply and the economy.

Mr. FerDSTEIN. Well, there certainly are problems associated
with deregulation. But we have to pay a certain price in terms of
uncertainty and difficulty of monetary management to get out
from a set of regulations that it is widely agreed have outlived
whatever purpose they might have served. I think we are doing the
right thing and that the Congress did the right thing in adopting
the deregulatory changes that they made last year, even though
they do make monetary policy more difficult at this time.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Thank you.

The CraiRMAN. I have many additional questions for you which 1
will submit in writing, but I'm also aware that you have to testify
before another Senate committee shortly and so I will let Senator
Proxmire do the cleanup today.

Senator ProxMire. Well, I'm just going to ask a couple questions
viry quickly. One follows up what Senator Lautenberg was asking
about.

7-HOUR WORKDAY

If we are going to have 6.5 percent of the work force out of work
after a 6-year recovery, it would be almost an unprecedented period
of recovery even though it's a recovery at a modest rate. I'm pretty
sure what your reaction is going to be to this, but it seems to me
we ought to think about sharing the jobs we have. You're right
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about the increase in the work force. We haven’t had a change in
hours of work per day for 50 years. We accommodated to that
pretty well after we modified the hours of work. If we gradually
went to a 7-hour day, obviously you would have more jobs, If we
had double time for overtime you would have, from the best docu-
ments I've seen, about maybe 4 or 5 million jobs depending on how
you figure it.

I realize that there are all kinds of costs you have to bear with
that and I'm not advocating it in any way, but I think it's some-
thing we might think about in view of the gloomy notion that
we're going to have a lot of people out of work 6 years from now
even.

Mr. FELpsTEIN. I'm glad you're not advocating it.

Senator PROXMIRE. 'm not opposing it. I think you ought to look
at it

Mr. FELpsTEIN. Well, T would oppose that. I don’t think it really
deals with the problem. The problem is that more than half of that
6.5 percent unemployed that are going to be young people for
whom we have to find a better way into the system. Many of those
are people looking for their first job, coming out of school, and the
transition from school to work just has to be improved. Many of
them find jobs, lose them, take a little time off, find another job,
loge it, rather than finding a way of getting into a job with more of
a future.

Senator ProxMIRE. Nobody has argued that 6.5 percent is a fric-
tional level of unemployment. We had less than l-percent unem-
ployment, if we included the Armed Forces, in 1944. Of course, we
had a lot of controls. It seems to me that's a pretty high level.
Japan has 2 percent. 6.5 percent is a pretty high level.

Mr. FELDSTEIN. Absolutely. I'm not saying it's a necessary level.
I'm saying I agree with you that we ought to be devoting more re-
sources and thinking harder about how to bring it down. I just
don’t think job sharing in the conventional sense or shorter hours
will do it. I think it’s improving the work in the labor market and
removing some of the disincentives and barriers that stop different
kind of workers from staying employed longer. Reducing our whole
system of temporary layoffs would substantially reduce what could
be called frictional unemployment, which is almost uniquely a
North American labor market characteristic. We need to find ways
to keep those workers employed such as better inventory methods
and better incentives for employers.

Senator PROXMIRE. Very good. The only other question I have is
that isn't it kind of ridiculous for us to talk about any kind of a
jobs stimulus program on top of what we have. We face a colossal
increase in the deficit. Talk about stimulus--we go from $108 bil-
lion to $200 billion, a perfectly enormous effect that way. It seems
to me that almost any other kind of stimulus is going to have ex-
traordinary effects the other way. If anything, a stimulus in the
long run must be viewed, it seems to me, as much, much too big. If
John Maynard Keynes could be recreated and come back here and
take a look at this, he would say, “You folks have gone too far. I
was talking about stimulus in periods of recession. To go from $100
to $200 billion, that’s just too much.” What's your reaction?
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Mr. FeLDsTEIN. 1 agree completely. I go and testify next at the
Senate Finance Committee and talk about unemployment. I'll read
one sentence from that in which 1 argue against Keynesian stimu-
lative measures at this point and say even the most ardent Keynes-
ian is likely to feel that a budget deficit of more than $200 billion
in 1983 represents sufficient fiscal stimulus. I think there is no
case for additiona!l fiscal stimulus at this time and the danger is
that anything that appears to add permanently to our deficit will
be interpreted by the markets as a sign that Congress is not serious
about reducing the outyear deficits. That in turn will lead to
higher interest rates and be counterproductive.

Senator ProxMIRE. Thank you.

The CHairRMAN. May I say in closing that I agree with both of
you. Not only is $200 billion not stimulus but my experience in the
time I've been here and I'm sure Senator Proxmire’s too who's
been here much longer, when we come up with stimulative jobs
program they’re almost always at the end of the recession.

Mr. FELDsTEIN. It is one of the good leading indicators of recov-
ery.
The CHAaIrRMAN. If we were going to do them maybe 2 or 3 years
ago might have been the time to do them.

Thank you very much.

Next we'd like to invite before the committee Mr. Andrew Brim-
mer, president, Brimmer & Co.; John D. Paulus, chief economist
and vice president, Morgan Stanley & Co. of New York; and J.
Richard Zecker, senior vice president and chief economist, Chase
Manhattan Bank of New York.

Gentlemen, we are pleased to have you before the committee
today. We would appreciate it if you would summarize your state-
ments. Your entire statements will be included in the record and,
Mr. Brimmer, if you would like to start off we would be pleased to
hear you at this time.

STATEMENT OF ANDREW F. BRIMMER, PRESIDENT, BRIMMER &
CO., WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. BRiMmMER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Garn, Senator Proxmire, and the commitiee, I did file
ahead of time a copy of my statement. If you would permit, Mr.
Chairman, if you would put that in the record, I would appreciate
it. I would summarize the content very quickly.

Let me say at the outset that I want to praise the Federal Re-
serve for the posture it’s just taken with respect to the conduct of
monetary policy. I believe that the requirements of monetary
policy are clearly enunciated. What we need is a monetary policy
that continues to assure that we will not have a rekindling of infla-
tion, but at the same time, also makes a contribution to the
strengthening of an economic recovery that is still quite uncertain.
The Federal Reserve has indicated that it would plan to do that.

I would also want to emphasize that the outcome of this recovery
will depend substantially—and I want to stress that—will depend
substantially upon the actual performance of the Federal Re-
serve—aside from the announced posture the Board has just taken.

[Complete statement follows:]

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



133

Testimony By

Andrew F. Brimmer*

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I was pleased
to receive the invitation to comment on Federal Reserve monetary
policy and its likely effects on the American economy during the
rest of this year. Since these Hearings are being held under the
terms of the Full Employment and Balanced Growth Act of 1978
(alsc known as the RHumphrey-Hawkins Act), I will focus parricularly
on the target set by the Federal Reserve for the growth of the
monetary aggregates during the current year., I will also give
my appraisal of the outlook for employment.

Before turning to thar analysis, 1 wish to say at the outset
that I believe the recovery from the severe recession that has
burdened this country since mid-~1981 is finally underway. At
the same time, however, the underpinnings of the economic recovery
remain extremely fragile, and the wvigor of the expansion during
the remainder of this year continues to be uncertain. Moreover,
whether the expansion will gain strength or begin to sputter
before the end of the year will depend substantially on the level
of interest rates and the availability of credit. The latter, in
turn, will depend on the course of monetary policy adopted by the

Federal Reserve.

* Dr. Brimmer is President of Brimmer & Company, Inc., a Washington,
D.C. -based economic and financial consulting firm. From March, 1966,
through August, 1974, he was a Member of the Board of Governors of

the Federal Reserve System.
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Outlook for Economic Activity

The accumylating evidence suggests that the American economy
is beginning to pull out of the werst recession since 1937. In
the final quarter of 1982, gross national product caorrected for
inflation (real GNP} fell by 2.5 per cent at a seasonally adjusted
annual rate (SAAR)}. Over the full year real output shrank by 1.9
per cent. Actually, at the end of 1982, real output in the
United States was no higher than i1t was at the peak of activity in
the first quarter of 1980. Furthermore, when actual output is
compared with what could be produced when the economy is working
at full employment, the stagnation of the economy over the last
three years stands out dramatically. The shortfall accumulates
to approximately $450 billion in real GNP. O©Cn a per capita basis,
real GNP decreased from 56,707 per person in 197% te $6,348 in
1982 - equal to a decline cf 5.4 per cent.

In one sense,the 1980 and 1981-87 recessions really represent
a single episode. The sharp decrease in output in 1980 was followed
by only a very modest expansion through the summer of 1981, At
that juncture, the recession began and it extended through the
end of last year. All major sectors contributed to the sub-par
performance of the econcmy, but those segments that are highly
sensitive to interest rates {such as housing and automobiles} bore
;he brunt of the adverse impact of the recession.

During the current year, it appears that real GNP might increase
by about 2.5 per cent compared with the level recorded in 1982.

From the fourth quarter of 1982 through the same period this year,
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the rise in real CNP might amount to around 4.3 per cent. Compared
with the rebound from previous recessions, the expansion that is
now expected during the first year of recovery would be rather
anemic. For example, assuming that expansion in economic activity
does get underway during the current quarter, aver the first

twelve months of recovery, the increase in real GNP may amount to
roughly 4.0 per cent. This figure would represent just over half
the rate of expansion recorded during the first year of recovery

from previous recessions.

The strengthening of economic activity now anticipated
for the current quarter will be led by housing and the
congumer sector. However, personal income adjusted for taxes
and inflation (real disposable income) is likely to show
very little strength until mid-year. This is a mirror of the
adverse effects of widespread unemployment on the growth of
wages and salaries. Any significant gain in real disposable
income will have to await the final phase of the income tax
reduction scheduled for July of this year. Given that
prospect, real consumer spending might rise by just over
2% per cent in 1983.

Outlook for Major Sectors

As mentioned above, the housing sector has borne
the brunt of high interest rates over the last few years.

In 1982, 1.060 million new units were started. This was a
drop of 3.6 per cent from the previous year. To meet the

long-term housing needs of the country, roughly 2.0 million
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units should be begun egach year. This means that, over the
last three years, the shortfall in home production amounts
to about 2.5 million units -- a loss equal to over two-fifths
of potential cutput.

The linkage between high interest rates and the housing
sector is widely understood. The sharp rise in interest rates

resulting from the Federal Rescrve's restrictive monetrary policy

- pursued from QOctober, 1979, into the summer of 1982 -
cut the inflow of funds to savings and loan associations
(S&L's) . These institutions still serve as the principal
source of home financing. In response, mortgage interest
rates also rose dramatically. The increase in the latter out-
stripped the advance in dispesable personal income, so the
number of would-be home buyers who could gqualify for mortgages
shrank appreciabliy.

During the current year - if the Federal Reserve main-
tains its essentially accommodative policy - deposits at
S&L's might expand by 12.8 per cent (from $554.2 billion
te about $625.0 billion). This would be a considerable im-
provement over the 6.3 per cent gain recorded last year.
In that enviromment, the average interest rate oh conventional
mortgage commitments would probably be in the range of 13.0 to
13.5 per cent. The average for 1982 was just under 16.59 per
cent, The somewhat lower rate in the current year should
permit new housing starcs of approximately 1.45 million units.

At that level, homebuilding activity would expand by roughly
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3% per cent in 1983,

The automobile industry will alse bencfit somewhat from
lower interest rates in the current year. Rerail sales of
new cars might come to 8.8 millien this year. About 6.6
million may be domestically preoduced, and 2.2 million may be
imports. This would put the import share of the U.S. market
at; 25.5 per cent.  In 1982, 8.0 million cars werc sold in this
country. United States manufacturers preduced 5.7 millicn
units, and 2.2 million were imported which gave the latter
28.2 per cent of the U.S. market,

The high interest rates over the last feow years have had
a noticeably dampening effect on the rate of capital formation.
For example, over the three years ending in 1979, real expen-
ditures for business fixed investment expanded at an annual
rate of 2.8 per cent. But over the following three years,
the level of real investment was essentially stagnant. In
1982, real investment actually shrank by 3.8 per cent.

In addition to high interest rates, the large backlog
of excess capacity in industry has alsc weakened the incen-
rive to invest in new facilities. At the pesk of economic
activity in vhe first quarter of 1980, the capacity utiliza-
tion rate in manufacturing was 83.4 per cent. But, by
December, 1982, the utilization rate had decreased to a record
low of 67.3 per cent. In January, 1983, it rose 0.9 percentage
point to 67.8 per cent.

In 1983, real outlays for fixed investment may de-

cline further - by perhaps as much as 7% per cent. Spend-
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ing for equipment might decline by approximately 6.0 per

cent over the full year - although positive growth may begin
in the third quarcer, However, outlays for commercial and
industrial constructicon will probably deecline throughout

the current year. TFor the year as a whole, the decline might
amount to more than 10.0 per cent, This detericration is
procbably a reflection ¢f the large margin of unused space
left by the office building boom of the last few years.

Prospects for Jobs

The laber market will probably show very little
improvement during the current year. From the fourth
quarter of 1982 through the same period this year, the
civilian labor force might rige by roughly 1.7 million
persons. Over the same period, tetal employment might rise by
2.0 million (to 101.1 million). This improvement would
reduce the level of unemployment by approximately 300,000
persons {from 11.8 million to 11.6 million). This would
mean that the unemployment race would decrease from 10.7
per cent in the fourth gquarter of 1982 to about 10.3 per
cent at the end of this year.

Further Abatement of Inflaticn

In 1982, inflarionary pressures in the economy abated
considerably. For example, the gross national product (GNP)
deflator (the most broadly based of the various price indexes)
rose by6.0 per cent. The consumer price index (CPI) increased

by 6.1 per cent. Moreover, in the closing months of last year,
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the GNP deflator rose by 4.3 per cent (SAAR), and the CPI
rose by 2.6 per cent (SAAR). In marked contrast, in 1981,
inflation was in the neighborhood of 9% to 10% per cent.

To a considerghle extent, the slowdown in inflation

can be traced to the recession~induced weakness in the economy.
The latter, in turn, can be traced toc the policy of severe
monetary restalint followed by the Federal Reserve.

Over the next year or so, the recent abatement in
inflationary pressure is not likely to be erased. The
large measure of excess capacity in industry {(which is
likely to remain for some time) means that production can
be increased substantially without running into the
type of shortages and bottlenecks which would generate
upward pressure oun prices. Moreover, the low level of
economic activity (naot only in this country but in the world
at large) will continue to dampen the demand for oil. This
means that there is little prospect of & sharp boost to
inflation from this source.

In addition, the underlying rate of inflation (reflected
in the tendency for increases in compensation to exceed gains
in productivity) will probably remain moderate for quite some
time. The major concessions on wages and benefits which
numerous strong trade unions have made over the last two years
are not likely to be withdrawn quickly. Consequently, the
rate of increase in labor costs will also most likely remain

quite moderate. This, tooc, will help to ease any upward
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pressure on prices.

Given that outliook, the rate of inflation will probably
moderate further during the current year. Both the GNP
deflator and CPI might rise by roughly 5.0 per cent. Whole-
sale prices might advance by about 4 per cent, and wages and
benefits might Increase by 5.8 per cent. The latter would mean
a furrher egsing in the underlying rate of inflation - to about
6.2 per cent.

Federal Government Fiscal Policy

The outlook for the Federal Government’'s budgetis
extremely discouraging. In figcal 1982, Federal budget
outlays rose by 10.83 per cent to $728.4 billion. 1In the
same year, budget receipts increased only 3.1 per cent
to $617.8 billien. So the deficit jumped by 91.2 per cent
to $110.6 billion. These changes raised outlays to 23.8 per
cent of GNP while the deficit climbed to 3.6 per cent of total
output. The budget as finally adopted by Congress far fiseal
1983 projects budget outlays at $805.2 billion and receipts
at $597.5 billion - leaving a deflelt of $208.7 billion., These
estimates would leave budget outlays and the deficit at 25.2
per cent and 6.5 per cent of GNP, respectively.

During the period of substantially reduced economic
activity over the last two years, the Federal deficit helped
to prevent demand from falling as much as cutbacks in private
spending would have brought about. At the same time, however,

the deficlits have exerted consi&zrable pressure on tﬁe toney
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and capital markets. For example, in 198l net borrowing by

the Federal Government amounted ro $77.8 billion. The amount

of funds raised by all sectors came to $408.7 billion. So
the Federal Government absorbed 1%.0 per cent cf the total,
The magnitude of Federal Government deficit finances
increased dramatically in 1982, Net borrowing by the U.S.
Treasury came to $150 billion while the amount of funds
raised by all sectors is projected at $400 billion. These
figures suggest that the Federal Government absorbed 37.3 per
cent of the funds raised in the capital market last year.
Furthermore, net Federal Government borrowing in 1983 is pro-
jected at $195 billion, and total borrowing is estimated atr
5456 billion. Under this scenaric, the Federal Government
would still be absorbing 42.3 per cent of the total funds

raised by all economic sectors.

Federal Reserve Policy and Interest Rates

As iundicated above, the cutlook for economic activity and
interest rates during the current year will be influenced greatly
by the monetary policy pursued by the Federal Reserve. And in
that connection, it is well to note that the Federal Reserve
has just reemphasized its commitment to continue its campaign
‘to check inflation and to eradicate inflationary expectations
that are still deeply-rooted in many sectors of the economy -
and not simply in financial markets. At the same time, however,

the Federal Reserve has also indicated that monetary policy
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will be used to help assure the strengthening of economic
recovery.

In the meantime, the central bank has also expressed its
willingness to tolerate the growth of the monetary aggregates
at rates in excess of their long-range targets (which must be
set each year as required by the Humphrey-Hawkins Act). It
will be recalled that, from the fourth quarter of 1981 through
the fourth quarter of 1982, the range for the narrowly defined
money supply (ML) was 2% to 5% per cent. For the broader money
supply (M2) the target range was 6 to 9 per cent. For M3, the
range was 6% to 9% per cent, and for bank credit the range was
6 to 9 per cent. The record shows that the actual growth rates
for each of the money supply measures exceeded the targets - with
the excess growth in Ml being especially noticeable. Before the
statistics were revised (to take account of benchmark revisions
and definitional changes), M1 rose by 8.3 per cent; the increase
in M2 was 9.8 per cent, and M3 rose by 10.3 per cent. After the
revisions, the growth rates were 8.5 per cent, 9.2 per cent,
and 10.1 per cent, respectively. The expansion of bank credit
{both before and after revisions) was 7.1 per cent.

To a considerable extent, the expansion in the monetary
aggregates (especially a rise in M1} reflected a number of
dramatic imnovations in the financial system. For example, the
expiration of "All Savers" certificates led many hcouseholds to place
the proceeds - at least temporarily - in their checking accounts.

The rapid deregulation of ceilings on interest rates payable by
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financial instituticons was matched by the proliferarion of a

variety of high yielding deposit accounts. This led to considerable
turmoil as funds were shifted from money market accounts to

banks and other depositary institutions - as well as among the
latter. These developments created a great deal of distortion

in the statistical measures of the monetary aggregates, and the
adjustments are still underway.

Moreover, the high level of unemployment, Strains im the finaneial
system, and general uncertainty associated with the long recession,
all combined to expand the public's demand for liquidity. This
latter development also contributed to the growth in the monetary
aggregates in excess of the Federal Reserve's targets.

The Federal Reserve chose to accommodate the increased demand
for liquidity, and it alsoc decided not to try to offset the growth
in the monetary aggregates induced by the financial innovations
described abowve. Both of these were wise decisions. If the
Federal Reserve had attempted to force the growth rates of the
monetary aggregates back into the target ranges adopted in early
1982, the necessary restraint on bank reserves would have been
so great that the economy would have been pushed even more
deeply intn reressicon; the eventual recovery would have been
delayed further, and the subsequent expansion would have been
even more anemic.

For the current year, the TFederal Reserve has widened the
target range for the growth of Ml from 4 to 8 per cent compared

with a range of 2% to 5% per cent set for 1982. However, because
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of the distortion described above - as well as because of a
marked change in the behavior of velocity - the Federal Reserve
has indicated that it will put less weight on Ml as a guide to
policy in coming months. That too is a wise decision.

For the time being, the broader measures of the money supply
{particularly M2} will serve as the principal guides for the
implementation of monetary policy. In the case of M2, the boundaries
for the growth rate were set at 7 te 10 per cent. In addition, the
base against which growth is to be measured was shifted from the
fourth quarter of 1982 to the average of February-March, 1983
This move was designed to avoid much of the distortion creatred
by the shifting of funds into newly authorized accounts in
December and January. The growth targets for M3 were reestablished
at 6% tc 9% per cent - the same as last year. The base for
compariscn remains the fourth quarter of 1982. This decision
was made on the assumption that M3 would be less affected by the
statistical distortions described above.

Finally, the Federal Reserve has introduced a new measure
which will be given some weight as a guide to monetary policy.

This is a measure of total domestic nonfinancial debt. The
target range for the growth of this debt was set at 8% to 11%
per cent for 1983. Although this measure was not adopted as a
firm target, the Federal Reserve does plan to track it during
the course of the year. A considerable body of research
conducted by private economists does suggest that nonfinancial

debt does expand roughly in line with nominal GNP. Conseguently,
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the use of this measure should enable the Federal Reserve to tailor
its monetary policy to help meet the credit needs of the economy
during the years ahead.

Concluding Observations

In conclusion, the posture adepted by the Federal Resexve
with respect to the conduct of monetary policy during the current
year is appropriate. The greatly improved prospect for inflation
- and the persistance of an uncertain cutlecok for eccnomic
recovery - does give the Federal Reserve a conslderable margin
of safety within which to carry out an acccmmodative monetary
policy through the balance of this year, It also means that such
a policy is unlikely to spark the kind of strong inflatiomary
pressures which the Federal Reserve has sought to check over the
last several years.

On the other hand, the threat of rekindling inflationary
expectations still exists. A number of market participants are
apprehensive because they fear that above-target growth of the
money supply (which the Federal Reserve has tolerated since
last summer and appears willing to accept for some time into
the future) will eventually lead te inflation. An additional
reascn is the persistence of large federal budget deficits
(in the neighborhood of $200 billion. per year) extending well
inte the future. The need to finance these deficits has cast
a shadow over the nation's financial market. Anticipating the
enormous Government demand for funds, investors in long-term

securities (especially pension funds and other institutional
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investors) have medified their portfeclio stratepy accordingly.

They are afraid that the large deficits will stimulate renewed
inflation and exert upward pressure on long-term interest

rates. This expectation ha¢ induced them to concentrate a
disproportionate share of their currently available funds in

short- and medium-term issues. This action helps te validate their
expectations of higher yields on long-term securities.

These expectaticens have alsc contributed to an exception-
ally high level of real interest rates - that is, nominal inter-
est rates minus the rate of inflation. Owver the last several
years, real rates have risen substantially. If such rates are
measured by the differential between yields on long-term AAA
public utility bonds and the rate of inflaticn (measured by
the 12-month change in the implicit deflator for personal con-
sumption expenditures), the real rate climbed from 3.4 per cent
in 1976 to 9.1 per cent in 1982. The sharp rise in the real rate
resulted initially from the fact that interest rates (after
lagging fer a while) eventually climbed much more than the
rate of inflation. Subsequently, once inflation began to
abate in mid-1982, interest rates alsc receded, but the de-
crease was less than the moderation in inflation. As a result, the
;eal rate on long-term ccorporate bonds was still over 7.0 per cent

at the end of last year.
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Nevertheless, despite the pessimistic expectations of market par-
ticipants, the Federal Reserve ought to stay with its accormodative
monetary policy through the current year. It should keep in mind
the cxpectations currently held by other important elements in
the economy. These are the key officials in industry and commerce
who make the decisions affecting real output, capital formatiom,
and the creation of jobs. They need - and expect - lower long-
term real interest rares to help stimulate and sustain economic
recovery. To enhance the prospeet of achieving this goal, the
Federal Reserve should stay with its peolicy of lessencd restraint

for a while longer.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Brimmer.
Mr. Paulus.

STATEMENT OF JOHN D. PAULUS, CHIEF ECONOMIST AND VICE
PRESIDENT, MORGAN STANLEY & CO., INC., NEW YORK

Mr. Pavrus. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Complete statement follows:]
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Testimony c¢f Jeohn D. Paulus

Chief Econemist, Morgan Stanley & Ca., Inc.

before the Committee on Banking, Housing and CUrban Affairs,

United States Senate

I am pleaged to have the gpportunity to comment on the

zenduct of meonetary policy before the Committee on Banxing, Housing,

and Urban Affairs. I will consider grincipally the Icllowing
Luestlon:  How stimulative nas monstary pelicy Secome? e

relatad issue of the prospective lewel of interest

rates chat =i

e consistent with a sustainable economic recovery also L

Evicdence and arzuments suppeorting the Icllowin
will be presented:
{1} In recent menths the monetary aggregates
have been unreliaple indicators of the

effect of monetary policy on the econcmy.

Monetary policy nas been less stimulati—

then the aggregates weuld seem to imply.

with the process of cyclical recovery just
beginning, the likelihood of a significant
rise in ilnterest rates over the nex:t few

months, therefore, is small.
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i2; rhe Pederal Reserve must take account of
tae difficulty of raising interest rates
after reccvery has begun, but unemployment
iz still high, in dertermining how low to
move rates before a recovery 1s assured.

Letting rates drift too low could lock

monetary policy iate too stimulative g

stance 1f the sconomic recovery is

uanexpectedly strong.

{3 2espite the fact that real interest

rates §till are high by histeorical

standards, they probably have dropped

encugh to produce at ieast a modest

economic recovery. This does not,

of course, rule out further declines

in snort-term interest rates.

The Monetary Aggregates As unreliable Indicators
Of Monetary Policy

The upsurge in monetary growth in recent months has raised
concerns that monetary policy has become excessively stimulative.
This in turn has aroused fears in the credit markets that interest
rates soon could be moving significantly higher,

An uncritical reading of the performance of the monetary
aggregates would support the wiew that policy has moved sharply toward

stimulus. Growth in the monetary base accelerated late In 19582, M-1
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fhas grown at a douple diglt pace durisng tne last half dozen montas,

and M-2 had overshot its target in 1982 pefeore exploding last month.

But there are persuasive reasons for ignoring, ¢r discounting, much

of this greowth.

ot S i clelel

The meonetary base has not been a reliable indicator of zhe efifecst

of monetary policy <n the @conomy. Shown in Figure 1 is the weekly

Level of the base for 19382 and January, 198

.

drawn toc smocth the week to week zigs and zags in the base. The slope
of this line -- representing the growth rate of the base -- was essen-

cially anchanged cver the 13 months shown. Indeed bDase growth, as

snown in the chart, suggests that monetary molicy was no

the second halZ of 19852 than in the first half. Given the inability

of the base to caprture the significant alteraticn in

indicatcr ©f the degree of ease or restraint I

ST T T | T

RN

ADJUSTED MONETARY BASE - ST, LGOUIS
!
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Similarly the most reliable of the aggregates, M-l, has virtually
broken down as an indicator of monetary pelicy. It is true that M-1
grew at a 17% annual rate in the fourth guarter of 1983 and grew
strongly last month. But it appears that auch of the growth in M-1
was due net to a build up of transactions balances (i.e. mcrney o oe
spent}, but to an inflow of investment funds intc M-l. Afrer adjusting
for this inflow, recent -1 growth does not appear excessiwve.

Inflows of nontransactions balances into M~1 can be estimated
by determining how fast the demand Ior transactions balances -y the
public should have grown, given actual changes in spending and interest
rates, and comparing that growth rate with the actual. Such a
comparison is shown in Table 1. Using a standard demand for money
equation,l -- wihich relates the public's demand for money to inflation,
real GNP, and short-term interest rates -- it appears that less than
half of the .7% growth in the fourth quarter can be attributed to a
buildup in transaction balances. The rest represented inflows of
noncransactions balances (such as maturing all-savers certificates
being rolled into NOW accounts and savings monies moving into NCWs) .
But that portion of the growth of M-1 that was due to such inflows

:The sguaticn used was:

log m = .54 + .74 log m-1 - .012 log RTB - .013 log RS + .13 log ¥
wherg n/p 15 real money?balances, RTB is the I-month Treasury
bill rate, RS 1s the rate on passbock savings, and vy 1ls real

GNP. The eguation was fit f£rom 1960, fonrth guarter through

the second guarter of 1974. The "simula+ed" growti rates for

1982 saown in Table 1 are based on a dynamic simulation of this
equaticn.
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TABLE 1

ACTUAL VS SIMULATED MONEY GROWTH
(Percent Growtd, Annual Rate)

Net Inflows Of

Actual Simulated Nontransactions
Grewth Growth Balances
15%82-1 10.8 7.1 3,7
1382-11 3.3 7.1 -3.3
1982~ZIL 3.5 3.2 ~4.7
1982-1IV 17.1 7.9 9.2
1982 (QIV~QIV) 3,7 7.6 1.1

ras litrle t2 do with current and future spending plans and, in
arinciple, should not be counted as a part of “true", M-l growth,

The outsized growth of M-2 in January, of course, was largely
attributable to a massive inflow of funds intec the new money rarxet
accounts (MMA's) from financial assets not included in M-2. But even
tefore »MMA's ware introduced, M-2 had become an entirely unreliakle
indicator of monetary policy. Before six-month and small saver
certificates were iatroducad 1978 and 1979, and before money market
funds became popular in 1979, a tighter monetary policy could be
expected tec result in a slowdeown in M-2 growth, and an easing in pelicy
a speedup, as movements in market interest rates around hank deposit

ceilings produced either disintermedjation or reintermediation.
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However, despite the progressive tishtening of =mcnetary solicy

Terest rates in L1979, 1280 ar

1981, M-2 growth accelerated

Zrom 8.2% in 1878 to 8.4% in 1879, to 2.2% 1980 and to %.353% in 1381.

In 1982 M-2 grew by 2.8%. I anything M-2 has beccme a perverse

indicator menetary policy, rising more rapidly when policy

tizatened.  Ccnseguently, rapid growth ¥M-2 shou.d act send chills,

as it scmetimes nas of late, through the financial markets.
Thus, the recent strong growih of the major monezary aggregates

does not necessarily imply that monetary policy has become excessiv

stimulative. In fact, there are good reasons for dousting the reli-
ability of the agjregates in recent months in reflecting the degree

ease o restraint in monetary policy. To obtain more zcnclusive

i

o
evidence on just how stimulative monetary policy nas beceme it 1s
necefsary to eXamine other, nonmenetary, indicators of wolicy.
11 Some Key Nenmonetary Indicatcrs Of Policy
Ultimately, ©of course, the most meaningful measure of the gifect

of monetary pelicy on the economy is the growth rate of nominal SHFE.

It now appears that real GNP will expand in the rst guarter as both

autos and housing rebound from their depressed fourth guarter levels

liguidation abates. MNominal GNP therefors should rise

ZGrthh in M-Z appears to be influenced by changes Ln the savings
rate and the unemployment rats. Wwhen the savings rate rises.
the wool of savings 1s enlarged and M-I grows more rapidly.
wWhen the unemplovment rate risges, individuals, perhaps Zfearing
job losses, desire ta increase their lignidity. This oo raises
M-2 growth. But when menetary policy is tightened, beoth th
savings rate and the upemployment rate tend to rise, san
M-2 zrowth up.

<
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at its most rapid pace in over a year during the current guarter.
Howgver, the likely increase —- B% or 9% at an annual rate -- is not
parziculariy rapid for the first guarser of an economic reccvery.

Moreover, only partial data are available fcr estimating GNP
growth, Hence it is helgful to examize gther nonmonetary indicacors
that are available on a mere timely basis in trying o come <o a
Judgment on the current degree of stimulus in monetary policy.

Four such indicatcrs are displaved in Table 2: rea: interest
rates; private berrowing i(divided by GHPF}: percent changes i commedi-
ties prices; and the foreign exchange wvalue cf the dollar iMarch 1373=
100} . <Current values cof *“he indicators are shown in the firsc column
of the table. For comparisen, in the second column is shcown the
average value of esach indigator during the trough guarier and the
first guarter of recovery of each of the last three recessions. In
the third column are values of the indicators during the 1976 %o 1970
périod when monetary policy was eXcessively stimuiative. By comparing
current values cf the indicators with tnose in celumns 2 and 3 we can
determine how stimulative monetary policvy has become relative to
earlier recoveries and relative to the pericd of excessive stimulus.

Real interest rates now are higher than during comparable scages
of earlier recoveries {column 2) and the period of excessive monetary
stimulas {(column 3). This would suggest that policy is nowhere neax

as stimulative as it was during the early stages cf the last tiree

recoveries or in 1976 to 1979 when policy was sxcessively stimulative.
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TABLE 2

NONMONETARY INDICATORE OF MONETARY POLICY

Ave, Of Trough & First Stimuls

Latest Recovery Quarter:
Observation Last Three Recessions 1376-1377

Indicater
Real Commercial

Paper Rate (%) 3.4
Private Borrowing e

[Divided by GNP} 9.0 Liew
Commodities Price 2

Growth 6.7 0.0
Foreign Exchange

Value of the

Lellar 117.9 150.9 37.4

e :
aEstlmatE
Last six weeks average level over previous six weeks, annual rate.

The ratic of private borrowing (i.e., by households, non-financiz.
corporations and state and local governments) to GNP has Leen a reliable
indicater of monetary policy, generallv being high when oolicy has been
easy and the economy has been growing rapidly, and low when the sppcsics
was true. In the third quarter of 1982 the ratioc was 8.3%. Since then
it probably has moved up, partly reflecting an increase in mortrage

and consumer installment borrowing.
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The current eszimate o the borrowing ratio, 2.0%, is clgse to Lts
average for similar stages cof previous eccnomic recoveries. But it
is well below its average for 1376 to 1979 when policy was tog
srimulative. The credit markews thus are nct yet sigrnaling excessive

stimulus in meonetary policy. This is hardly surorising,

current relatively aigh level of real intersst rates.

The last twe indicators try to capture the effect of T.5. mcnetary
policy on the external sector of the U.S. economy —-- net SUpores, or
exports minus imports. The first, commcdities price growth, represents
a measure of world demand for goods, and therelore Ifor T.35. exports.

Zt is influenced by U.S. menetary policy. WwWhen U. 3. pelicy is tight,
worldé demand weakens and commodities prices grow mere slowly or decline,
The demand for U.5. exports weakans in ccncert with the drsp in world
demand. The second, the foreign exchange value of the dollar, measureas
more directly the influence of U.5. pelicy on net exports.

Market sensitive commodities prices have moved up over the last
hall dozen weeks. This is in contrast to their behavior during the
three earlier recoveries when they continued to decline. The increase
in commodities prices, following a 35% decline over the previous twa
years, is less robust than during the 1976 to 1979 pericd when such

prices grew at a 10% annual rate. Wevertheless, the recent periormance

cf commodities prices seems to suggest that the easing of U.3. monetary
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this should help to stimulate U.S5. exports.

Despicte i1ts decline over the last three months, the dollar remains
nigh compared fo its level during the early stages o the recover.es
from cthe 1370, 1974 and 1380 recessions and compared zo 1ts average
level from 1376 =o ;979.3 The strong dollar thus will zct 38 a braks

on the U.5. recovery.

The Iour nonmonetary dicators present a mixed pilcturs of the

degree of stimulus in U.$. monevary policy. On the one hand,

in commodities prices implies policy has moved toward ease. 3ut, on

the cther, the continuing lew level of private sector borzowing

the relatively nhizh level of real interest ratss and the

(23

of the dellar suggest monetary policy has not become exXcessivy

stimulasive. The stronger, but apparently still mederate, page of
GNP growzh in the current guarter supports this judgement.

The absence of excessive stimulus in U.S, monetarv golicy
indicates that interest rates are unlikely to rise much 1F at alil s
thne next few monrths., Morecver, a further decline in short-term
interest rates wcould net appear to be inappropriate

vne moaths ahead.

I11 Congluding Commentss Whicher Rates?

Alzhough a further policy easing might be Justilied, given the

concinued slcw pace of private borrcwing and the high levels ¢f real

3
“Of course the value of the Jdellar in 1383 is not str
comparable to that of earlier pericds berause U.5. 1
has keen lower on average than at of the rest of ©
developed world during the last decade. The dollar,

hould be nigher cn average zgainst the curren
developed countries. Uowever, Sven alter ad;
inflaticn differential, cthe Zollar s=zill is
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interest rates and the foreign exchance value of the doilar, decisicns
to lower short-term interest rates must take account ¢f an asymmetry
in the attitude of the public toward rate movements whern unemployment
iz hich. It is always easy to move rates down, but difficult to mgve
trnem back up after even & strong reccvery has begun.

An overzealcus sasing of interest rates runs the risk aof "trapsing
the Fed with rates too low in the event a surprisingly strong recovery
should suddenly emerge. Even a strong recovery, it must be remembered,
would leave the level of unempicyment very high in 1383 and, as =z
consequence, would nct relleve pressures on the Fed tc hcld rvates down.
Indeed, as long as a surprisingly strong recovery canast be ruled cut,
political constraints may effectively prevent the Fed from iLowering
rates to desired levels before the sconomic recovery is assured.

There 15 a seccnd, strictly economic, reason for not rushing
to lower interest rates. Althcugh real rates still are high hv
historical standards, they are much lower than they ware con average

last vear. The significant decline in ianterest rates cver the last
few months probably is more important in <determining the change in

economic actiwity than is the still high level of rates (see

Stephen Rocach, "The 1983 Recovery: Its Evoluticn and Durabiligy™,

L

dorgan Scanley Econcmis Perspectives, February 8, 1933). The drop
in rates to current levels may well be sufficient to assure a moderate

rise in ecenemic activity in 1983,
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ocrmaliv the effect of a declizne in interast rates on real oatpars

by

can ke see in Fiyure 2, The downward sloping Line indicates that the
aigker the lewvel cf real i1nterest rates, the lower will be the level
of real cutput, relszive to its potential. Virtually everyone would
sccent this sensible relationship between the level 9f real interest
rates and the level of cutput. But interestingly the relaticaship
implies thac lowering real interesst rates Zrom a very n2izh lewsl o a

lower but szill high level raises the level of

produces positive growth even though the lavel

s:-i. 1s nignh., This implies =hat rates of change In goIwus o oo

Fap
T33
\ Regal Jutput
Potential oW
b} by Y
8z ‘g3 n
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he assoolated with with levels.

The analytics the gutlook

for egonomic act=ivity in 1%83, given *ne current level of real incerest

rates. e the "normal" level of real rates at the gnd of the

firgt year of a reccVsry. The drop in

ra-snould
g33noul
induce a positive movement in real output, relstive %0 potennial,

rom "ygztc ";éjeven thouah ”:é}ls wall apbove the normal level of

real rates during a recowverv. Buf it 1s inceresting 20 note, che

(20

ievel of cutput achieved in 1932, "y55 still is well below the

ievel "v" for an econcmic recovery. This lower

1983 1is the result of real interest rates remainl

The situation depicted in Figure 2 in

tent with Morgan Stanlev's 1983 outlock for positive growth in real
output, bus To a level well below normal for the firset year oI an
economic reccvery., For example, capacity utilization now is abgut
§83%, well belcw normal for a Dusiness cycie trzough. 12 real GNP

should orow by 4 1¢

(Zourth guartier <o fourth guarter,, as we are
forecasting, capacity atilization will rise only to aboutr 72% by
the end ¢Z 1983. This would be well below the utilization rate

nermally reached atter wne Iirst year of a recevery. This lower level
oI egonomic actiuity at the end of 1983, and not zers or negazive

srowth for the vear, is the price that will be paid for holdizg real

interest rates above their norms Aduring 1333,
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The CHalRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Paulus.
Mr. Zecher.

STATEMENT OF J. RICHARD ZECHER, CHIEF ECONOMIST, CHASE
MANHATTAN BANK, NEW YORK

Mr. Zecugr. Mr. Chairman, in my written testimony which was
written before Wednesday, I laid out some options that I thought
the Fed faced this year in terms of conduct of monetary policy.
Since writing it, I have had the opportunity to study Chairman
Volcker’s testimony on Wednesday—and [ must say in agreement
with my friend Andy Brimmer that I'm in almost total agreement
with the statement of the policy goals for 1983 stated in that testi-
mony. I think that if that policy is followed in 1983 with the degree
of agility that will be required within the parameters set out in
there that we have in prospect a strong sustainable noninflaticnary
recovery in 1983 and beyond with the prospect also of falling inter-
est rates over that period.

However, [ would point out that carrying out the policy has been
the biggest problem that we have faced with monetary policy in
these past 10 or 15 years. It's not that the statement of policy has
been inappropriate; it’s been in the carrying out of the policies. So
I think we are not out of the woods yet, but I'm really delighted to
support Chairman Volcker's statement on Wednesday.

What I'd like to do is take my very brief time here to highlight
just a few points from my written testimony and then turn to a few
issues in Chairman Volcker's testimony with which I'm in very
complete agreement and alsc one with which I have some disagree-
meint.

Let me first take just a minute to put monetary policy in some
historical perspective. I think it's always useful to look where we
have been when we are trying to figure out where we should go.

[Complete statement follows:]

STATEMENT OF J. RicHARD ZECHER, SENTOR VIcE PRESIDENT anD CHIEF EconoMmisT,
CHaASE ManHAaTTAN BANK

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am J. Richard Zecher, Senior
Vice President and Chief Economist of The Chase Manhattan Bank. 1 am pleased to
be here to testify on the extremely important matter of the conduct of monetary
policy. While my remarks range over a number of issues related to monetary policy,
;ny main focus is on our recent monetary experience and the choices that we now
ace.

Monetary policy has gone through three distinct regimes since World War II. The
first began shortly after the war and had, as a centerpiece, the fixing of the dollar
in terms of gold and the fixing of many other currencies in terms of the dollar. This
period, from the late 19405 to the late 1960s, was characterized by relatively low
inflation and interest rates and by a relatively rapid expansion in economic activity.
The second monetary regime was marked by the severance of the dollar from gold
in 1973, and by the two oil-price shocks of the middie and late 1970s. This period,
from the late 1960s to 1979, experienced considerably higher average levels of
money growth, inflation, and interest rates than were common during the earlier
regime. By 1979 the developing trends for money growth, inflation, and interest
rates—and the associated decline in the international value of the dollar—forced a
change to a third regime.

The third monetary regime extended roughly from October 1979 to about midyear
1982. A commitment to reduce growth rates in the monetary aggregates, and to re-
verse the accelerating inflation of the 1970s, was made in 1979 and carried out in
large measure during the period extending to last summer, However, the implemen-
tation of the policy was far from smooth, intensifying the volatility in interest rates
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and the extended period of slack in the economy that was expected to accompany
disinflation.

For a variety of reasons—discussed in my statement—money growth since last
summer has been very rapid. Given the events of this period, the Fed was faced,
with two choices: (a) accommeodate this rapid expansion of monetary aggregates by
generating the required growth in the moenetary base or (b) apply the monetary
brakes again, slowing growth in the aggregates but in the process causing ancther
interest-rate cycle. The Fed chose in this case to abandon its aggregates targeting,
thus ending the third monetary regime since the War.

The question now is what policy regime will replace the old one. Will monetary
policy drift back toward the interest-rate targeting that led to the crises of the late
1970s? Will it return to a modified aggregates policy that eliminates some of the
worst implementation problems of the 1979-82 period, but retains the critical long-
term commitment to low inflation through low money-growth rates? Or will it
simply drift?

DISINFLATION

In October 1379 the Federal Reserve initiated a monetary policy designed to
reduce the rate of inflation in the United States. The policy was supposedly a “‘mon-
etarist” strategy, l.e., a policy desighed to set targets for long-term money growth
and to adhere to those targets. The cost of achieving these targets was expected to
be wider interest-rate fluctuations. The idea was that the Fed could pursue an ag-
gregates targeting policy, allow for wider fluctuations in short-term interest rates,
and curb the inflation rate—providing eventually lower interest rates with a stable
growth path for nominal income.

The pelicy was stated to be monetarist, but its implementation did not please the
monetariste. All of the institutional mechanisms of money control that existed
before the implementation of the “monetarist” policy continued to function. The
methods used to target the aggregates were those developed under the interest-rate
targeting. One has to conclude from this experience that aggregates targeting
during 1979-82—given those institutional constraints—did not achieve its goal of
minimizing the fluctuations of money growth and did not achieve its goal of mini-
mizing the flizctuations in noeminal income. But it did achieve its goal of lowering
the rate of inflation.

An important corollary of U.S. disinflation, particularly useful for understanding
the global recession of 1980-82, was that other major OECD countries also have
sharply cut their inflation rates since 1980. While U.S. inflation dropped from 13.5
percent in 1980 to a rate of 3.9 percent in 1982, inflation in the United Kingdom fell
from 16 percent to 5.2 percent, and Japan’s from 8 percent to arcund 2.5 percent.

The markets did not believe until quite recently that these disinflationary policies
would be successful; even the central bankers initiating the policies around the
world did not expect them to be quite as successful as they were. In part because of
that gap between belief and reality, interest rates rose sharply while inflation ex-
pectations did not come down as rapidly as they otherwise might have. Long-term
interest rates consequently were too high to help soften the impact of the rise in
short-term rates. Uncertainty about future inflation increased, and high real inter-
est rates contributed to the lower global cutput experienced during the disinflation.

The October 1979 experiment was 2 disinflationary policy. The abandonment of it
in late 1982 may mean an end to the process of disinflation. Given the institutional
arrangements under which the Federal Reserve operates, the rapid decline in inter-
est rates experienced last summer guaranteed that there would be a rapid rise in
money growth that would eventually pierce the upper target. A major question was
whether the authorities would respond to above-target money growth by tightening
monetary policy. Recent experience indicates that the answer, so far, is no. But how
long they will be able to ignore the rapid rate of money growth, should it continue,
remains an unanswered question.

The view that money growth may be very moderate in the coming months is, for-
tunately, more than just wishful thinking. Given the Fed's operating procedures, a
period of very slow money growth is in fact highly likely. Three transient influences
explain most of the rapid growth in money since last summer. The first—the rapid
decline in inferest rates and the Fed's response—ran its course by December. The
other two, involving the introduction of money-market and super-N.Q.W. accounts,
have caused distortions in the monetary aggregates that we believe will be largely
dissipated by the end of February. Of course, if this analysis proves wrong and the
aggregates continue to grow rapidly, inflation will once again return to the center
stage of our concerns.
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ALTERNATIVE COUHSES

Having abandoned monetary targets in the Jast half of 1952, the Federal Reserve
is now perceived by many to be adrift. The problem with abandoning monetary tar-
gets is that there now is no guide for evaluating long-run Fed policy. Under aggre-
gates targeting one knew something about the long run, even if there remained tre-
mendeous uncertainties about the short run. Today we have the opposite problem.
We have short-run stability in financial markets relative to recent experience, but
we are paying for it with greatly increased uncertainty aboul. the long run.

The issue, then, is whether the Fed has a better alternative than the aggregates
policy that it pursued from October 1979 to October 1982 If the only other cheice is
merely a return to interest-rate targeting as it was practiced in the 1970s, then
there is no viable option at all.

The recent behavior of the monetary aggregates is consistent with several possible
courses the Fed may have chosen to pursue. The market is now attempting to judge
which strategy will eventually be followed by the authorities. At least three inter-
pretations are feasible: aggregates targeting, interest-rate targeting, or aimless drift.
First, money growth and the behavior of both short- and long-term interest rates
have been consistent with a monetary-aggregates policy predicated upon the belief
that inflation is under long-run control. In this view, inflation expectations have
fallen sufficiently to allow the level of the money stock 1o increase once and for all,
for the temporary reasons detailed above. After a period of adjustment, a4 new set of
aggregates would be announced and a continuation of the earlier aggregates policy
could be reinstituted. Second, the recent rise in the stock of money—including the
monetary base—is consistent with an interest-rate targeting policy that may or may
not prove to be inflationary. And third, the recent experience is perfectly consistent
with no policy at all—that is, with a monetary authority adrifi, searching for direc-
tion after abandoning an approach that was proving to be too costly.

Beginning with the last interpretation firsi, there is a danger that this view of a
fioundering Federal Reserve may become the accepted wisdom of the market. Such
a course for the Fed—one dictated by fears of Congress, of the White House, or of
other political constituencies—is fraught with uncertaintly. It would open the econo-
my to a multitude of problems. The most severe problem is similar to that of the
early 1930s; indecision during a time of perceived or real crisis. With the authorities
adrift, it is possible that the investing and saving public would have to deal with
uncertainties large enough to abort the inecipient recovery and trigger another reces-
s10N.

If the second interpretation--that the Fed has returned to interest-rate target-
ing—proves to be correct, this course could lead to any of three possible paths. De-
pending on how it ig handled, it could prove to be inflationary, it could prove to be
deflationary, or it could prove to be neither. The trouble is that there is little basis
for forecasting the ultimate effects of such a strategy. Given the experience of the
1970s, one might expect this type of policy to be inflationary. But this conclusion
may prove to be wrong, just as the expectation {embodied in longterm interest
rates) that policy wus not going to be inflationary during the 1960s was proved
wrong. In either case, the policy does not lend itself to predictable results bevond
the immediate period.

The first course—a return to some type of aggregates targeting—appears to be the
only logical long-run strategy for the Fed to pursue. The system necds to be firmly
anchored by a credible Federal Reserve anti-inflationary policy. The markets must
have information about the long-run direction of policy in order to make long-term
investment decisions, This does not mean a return to the experiences of the October
1979-October 1982 period, and it does mean an assurance to the public that an ag-
gregates-targeting policy is being adhered to in the long run.

REAL ECONOMIC ACTIVITY

Because of the fragile state of the incipient economic recovery, the choice of a
proper course for monetary policy is now of the utmost importance. In 1979 there
were two major shocks to the world economy: a shift to disinflationary policies and
a dramatic increase in oil prices. Both shocks did much to contribute to the past
three years of stagnation in the U.S, and global economies. The oil-price increase
has had a more-permanent effect on U.S. economic activity, lowering our long-run
potential real growth path by reducing the economic efficiency of our capital stock
and our workers.

Nevertheless, there are growing signs that the economy at last is beginning to
pull out of the recessionary period of the past three years. In the industrial sector,
the stage is set for a fairly sharp upturn in production. New factory orders have
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been cn an upward trend for the past few months. At the same time, inventories
have been cut at a record pace. Thus, manufacturers are likely to meet any increase
in demand by quickly increasing production to replenish stocks for future sales. The
auto industry is a prime example. Sales of domestic makes in the last three months
are running 10 percent ahead of the previous three-month period, and preduction is
up more than 20 percent from its low in November. Construction has also shown
dramatic gains. Housing starts are about 20 percent higher than a few months ago,
and nearly 50 percent above their year-ago level.

To be sure, not all the news is so cheerful. Other than cars, retail sales have been
somewhat lackluster. And business spending for new plant and equipment continues
to fall. On the other hand, an unquestionably bright spot is the progress made
against inflation. January’s record 1.0 percent decline in producer prices brought
the year-over-year gain down to just 2.1 percent, while consumer prices posted only
a 3.9 percent increase during 1982. For both measures, these rises were the smallest
in a decade. Taken as a whole, our reading of the current indicators of economic
activity suggests that this quarter should show positive economic growth, and that
the prospects are good for growth in real GNP of 4 percent or more between the
fourth quarter of 1982 and the fourth quarter of 1983.

As with all economic forecasts, events may unfold quite differently than agsumed.
For example, there is one big positive risk to this forecast. We may now be seeing
that the oil-price shock, which we argued caused the United States to move to a
lower output path, was a temporary phenomenon. We may be learning that the
large and rapid responses of industry and consumers to the relative-price shifts
have been sufficient {o ensure that relative oil prices in the United States during
the 1980s will be similar to those of the pre-1979 shock. If this is the case, then we
may be underestimating the U.S. potential-output path. The dynamic readjustment
to a higher potential output would mean that 1983 and 1984 taken together could be
a period of very strong real growth, compared with past recoveries from recessions.
Such an event is not totally unlikely.

On the other hand, the negative risks to our forecast are large as well. In fact,
those combined risks are greater than any risk of our underestimating the level of
potential output. First, as noted earlier, there is a great deal of uncertainty about
the course of monetary policy. Second, there is at least as great a level of uncertain-
ty about the course of federal spending, taxing, and deficits in the United States.
Third, there is heightened uncertainty about the commitment of major trading na-
tions to free trade. Fourth, there is uncertainty over the ability of the international
financial system to withstand additional shocks of the type experienced in 1982, Sev-
eral of these risks have global implications.

First, a major risk is that a reignition of the world’s economic engine could result
in a coordinated acceleration of inflation, much as the policies of 1980-82 resulied in
a coordinated disinflation. Just as the public was fooled about how quickly inflation
came down, the public could likewise be fooled about how fast intglation starts up
again, This would lead eventually to a rise in interest rates—both nominal and
real—f{rom their already high levels, and depress investment and other interest-sen-
sitive expenditures,

Second, events of the past four years, particularly disinflation and the oil-price
shock, have been as debilitating to governments—in their abilities to manage spend-
ing, taxing, and deficits effectively--as they have been to the private side of the
global economy. Government deficits are everywhere large, and present serious
problems to virtually every national government. Public spending and revenue pro-
grams have deviated widely from budget plans both domestically and abroad, in
large measure because of unexpected disinflation and the extended worldwide reces-
sion. The degree of success in regaining control over government spending and bor-
rowing requirements wilt become increasingly important as the private economy re-
covers.

A third threat to recovery concerns the cries for protectionism, which may abort
the recovery of world trade that is so critical to a healthy recovery in the United
States, as well as in the other OECD countries and the developing world. While the
threat of destructively competitive protectionist moves and countermoves has dimin-
ished somewhat in recent months, it continues to pose a serious problem for a
normal economic recovery.

A fourth downside risk is related to the possibility of an international liquidity
crisis, While any analysis of the prospects for economic recovery must take this pos-
gibility into account, much progress has been made in understanding the dimensions
of the risk and the steps that must be taken by each of the major participants in
order to contain this risk. As outlined by Chase Manhattan Bank Vice-Chairman
William B, Ogden before two Congressional committees recently, there is every
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reason to believe that the international liquidity problems that became highly visi-
ble in 1982 can be contained.

SUMMARY

Monetary policy is at a crossroads. Policies of the past three or four years have
failed to bring stability and economic growth, but they have succeeded in breaking
the depressing cycles of ever-accelerating inflation of the 1970s. The economic costs
of breaking the inflationary cycie have now been paid in terms of high unemploy-
ment and lost output. By reaffirming the principle of aggregates targeting as a long-
run strategy, the Federal Reserve can maintain its hard-won credibility and pre-
serve the gains that have been made at so high a sacrifice.

Mr. ZicHER. I'd like to point out three things with which I am in
total agreement and support in his statement.

The first concerns his economic forecast for the assumptions
under which monetary policy is now being planned for 1983.

Certainly, I agree that the recent evidence suggests that the re-
covery is underway and that we should look for real GNP growth
in 1983 in the fourth quarter over fourth quarter base of at least 4
percent. I also agree with his inflation outlook which is lower than
many in the 4-percent range. I think those are the best planning
assumptions one ¢can use right now.

MONETARY POLICY MUST WALK TIGHT LINE

Second, I also agree with him in terms of the dangers he sees in
conducting monetary policy in 1983. First of all, the economy is
well on a recovery path, though extremely fragile. Monetary policy
perhaps more than in any other time in recent history must walk a
very tight line in 1983. He points out and I certainly agree that
there are large short-term costs—and short-term is perhaps a flip-
pant way to put this because it has to do with recovery—short-run
costs of either going too fast or too slow with money growth in
1983. Too fast a growth will lead to a runup of long-term rates and
I would expect also in short-term rates in 1983 which could abort
recovery that we now see developing. Too slow a growth, on the
other hand, would not supply liquidity to the economy to support
nominal income growth in the 8- to 9-percent range that he feels is
necessary.

In the longer run, of course, if this monetary growth is too fast
and inflation expectations are rekindled, and in fact materialize in
1984 and beyond, then the horrible price that we have paid since
1980 in terms of lost preduction, in terms of unemployment, will
have gone again for nought.

Third, the policy uncertainty that he sees and focuses on in his
testimony can be summarized essentially in one question. What
will velocity do in 1983? No one in this room I'm sure knows the
answer to that question. If he did, they certainly should share it
with everybody else.

Given the uncertainties about velocity and in particular whether
velocity will behave in this recovery as it has traditionally in the
past, that is increasing above its long-term current rate, remains a
very open question because of all the other things that are the sub-
ject of this hearing and you have been discussing and what effect
they will have on velocity in 1983.

18-014 O—83——12
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I think given these uncertainties that the ranges that the Chair-
man set out on Wednesday are entirely appropriate but again 1
would say the important thing will be how they are carried out
over this year and for that reason 1 was particularly glad to see
that the Fed will be reviewing on an accelerated schedule the de-
velopment of monetary policy this year from their normal 6-month
review.

The one issue—and this is my last point—on which I would raise
some disagreement with the Chairman concerns introduction of a
new target or new potential target for monetary policy guidance
and that was the broader credit aggregate. I have a number of
problems with this particular variable. Some are technical prob-
lems and some are problems in theory. I'll just mention a couple.

Technically, the numbers that Chairman Volcker pointed out on
Wednesday to support the measurement of this aggregate are not
now very good and they are not now very timely. That's a fairly
minor objection compared to the other.

The other is a theoretical objection which takes note of the fact
that the Fed doesn’t really control this aggregate even though it
may be closely related to total nominal GNP growth over time.

In general, my views on this aggregate are summarized by an old
Chinese proverb which says the man that has one watch always
knows what time it is; the man whe has two is always in doubt.
That’s the conclusion of my statement.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.

Mr. Zecher, what's your opinion of postponing the contemporane-
ous reserve accounting until 19847

Mr. ZecHER. Well, I think the operating procedures that I re-
ferred to in several places in my oral and written statement focus
on this issue in particular. I think this is a desirable change even
though it will impose additional costs on my institution as well as
banks generally. It is after all the way that we did run monetary
policy from roughly 1917 until 1968 when lagged reserve account-
ing was introduced. It would provide some significant, in my view,
increase in the ability of the Fed to control short-term fluctuations
in the aggregate and for that reason I think it’s desirable and
should be implemented as soon as possible.

q’g‘li'l?e CHAIRMAN. Then you would disagree with postponing it until
19847

Mr. ZecHER. Yes, I would.

The CHAIRMAN. I've been jawboning for years to get them to do it
and was pleased when they finally made the decision and now dis-
appointed that they are not going ahead with it as soon as they
originally announced.

Mr. ZecHER. Yes, sir. 1 totally agree with you and I wish they
had stuck with the original schedule.

MONEY GROWTH OPINIONS

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Paulus, Mr. Brimmer believes that money
growth will continue to be rapid in the months ahead and Mr.
Zecher expects moderation. Would you explain the difference be-
tween the two positions for me?

Mr. ZecHER. Well, one will be right and one will be wrong.
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The CHAIRMAN. I figured if | asked either one of them they
would just restate their position, so I'll take the middle ground.

Mr. Paurus. Well, by money, I think you must be talking about
M.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. PauLus. I don’t think it's useful to talk about M. A major
determinant of M, growth is the rate of growth in nominal spend-
ing which has been moving up. Nominal GNP grew by 3 percent
last year. We think it will be growing in the 8- to 9-percent area in
the first half of this year, maybe a little more rapidly in the second
half. Most of the effect of declining interest rates, which does tend
to push money growth up, is behind us, as Mr. Zecher pointed out,
and I agree with that. The one-time shifts of funds, which quite
frankly perplex me—I don’t understand why M; is attracting so
many nontransactions funds into things like Super NOW’'s—but I
think that shift is largely behind us.

I'm really in between these two. I think we will have moderate
growth in the 7T-percent area for the first half of this year.

Mr. BeiMmmERr. Mr. Chairman, may I extend that?

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.

Mr. BrRiMMER. I believe I stressed that—despite the enunciation
of the new targets—I thought that, over the year as a whole, the
Federal Reserve would find it difficult to live within those targets.
Take, for example, the targets for M. Although John Paulus
thinks it's unwise for the Fed to follow them—1I believe they may
find it difficult to live within them. I had in mind a chart from the
Federal Reserve report to Congress which was with Chairman
Volcker’s testimony. I was looking particularly at M. I believe that
there is no way whatsoever to get that enormous trajectory back
within the targets over the near term. For that reason, I think
that, if the Fed were to try to do that, it would be a mistake.

But I would not expect to see the growth rates in M, continue. In
other words, I would not extrapolate that line so sharply upward
[indicating]. So it is quite interesting that you asked the guestion.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr, Zecher, your defense?

Mr. ZEcRER. Well, I'm not going to defend, sir, but I would like to
point out that my statement says from the end of February for-
ward, and I'm not suggesting that the bulge that we have seen
which I think is for the three temporary reasons that I men-
tioned—the two new accounts and the drop in interest rates last
summer—should be or will be reversed. I'm talking about the
period going forward from February and I believe this is very con-
sistent with Chairman Volcker's testimony because he is going to
base his M: targets forward from the first quarter which I think is
the very reasonable thing to do under the circumstances.

Mr. BRiMMER. February-March.

Mr. Pavurus. That's right.

COMPETITIVE INEQUITIES WITHIN FINANCIAL SERVICES

The CuaiRMAN. Mr. Zecher, a great deal has been said the past
few weeks and particularly this week about competitive inequities
that may result from the institutional restructuring and new ac-
counts that are occurring within the financial services industry.
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What do you see as the potential consequences of this restructur-
ing on the credit markets?

Mr. ZecHiEr., Well, I think it's very healthy. I think the general
view of bankers, which I will try to represent here although it's
very difficult to do, is that after many decades of very comfortable
regulation they are beginning to understand both the cost and
benefits of competition. I think basically, as I talk to bankers, they
are ready to compete in this market even though they are not
going to always win, But learning to compete after a very long
period of being protected from competition is causing a little agony
certainly.

The CuHamrmManN. What about the effect on the Fed's conduct of
monetary policy?

Mr. ZecHer. 1 think obviously it has caused this period of very
difficult interpretation of monetary policy. I personally feel that’s a
very small price to pay for the longer term benefits to the consum-
er of having a much more competitive financial system. I'm all for
it and my institution is all for it.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Brimmer, the Federal Reserve intends and
certainly in the immediate future to focus much more on M. than
M,, but with the newly authorized accounts that are going to tend
to concentrate savings and precautionary balances in M;, wouldn’t
really making M; a more exclusive transaction account—wouldn’t
it be better to concentrate more on M; than M,?

Mr. BRimMER. No, Mr. Chairman, it would not be, if you mean by
“better,” to concentrate on M, as the most critical guide in the con-
duct and implementation of monetary policy. It would not be
better. Some of the funds in M, are related to transactions. It is
impossible to distinguish so sharply between the balances in M;—
and call those purely transactions—and the funds in M, (some of
which are quite comparable). The presumption is that we should
have as a guide a monetary measure which is related fairly closely
to nominal] GNP. The record will show that the broader the aggre-
gate the more closely related to nominal GNP it is, For that
reason, unlike Dick, I would not criticize the Federal Reserve so se-
verely for having introduced a measure of total nonfinancial debt.
The record shows that changes in that variable are associated very
closely with changes in nominal GNP. M. is in between. Mz is re-
lated somewhat more closely to nominal GNP that is M,. Since I do
not subscribe to the belief that it is necessary to relate M, only to
norginal GNP, I would not subscribe to the view you just enunci-
ated.

The CuamrMmanN. Would both of you gentlemen respond to the
same question, please?

M2 IS A BIG MISTAKE

Mr. Paurus. I think M. is a big mistake. I think moving to a
credit aggregate is a good idea. I wish they'd move to private non-
financial private sector borrowing, borrowing by households. State,
and local governments which I put in the private sector because
they have a budget constraint, and nonfinancial corporations. Such
borrowing is a much better indicator of monetary policy than is
total credit.
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But during periods like those we've experienced in the last 2
years, when the aggregates really have broken down, it would have
been useful, especially last spring when private sector borrowing
was so depressed, to have had an additicnal reading on monetary
policy outside the aggregates which at the time were looking rela-
tively strong. I think we would have had a truer reading of what
monetary policy was doing to the economy had we had a credit ag-
gregate. On M. I would like to point out that the Fed’s research
staff has some rather interesting work showing that two of the
major determinants of M. growth are the savings rate and the un-
employment rate. M, is positively related to the savings rate and
the unemployment rate: The savings rate because when it goes up
there’s a bigger pool of savings, and the unemployment rate appar-
ently because people get concerned when unemployment goes up
and they put a disproportionate share of their savings into M, type
liquid assets. But what happens when monetary policy tightens?
The unemployment rate goes up and the savings rate goes up, so
that M. growth goes up. Possibly the reverse will happen when the
Fed eases off.

It doesn’t make any sense to me to be targeting on an aggregate
that has such perverse properties. I think M,, despite the problems
with it, is clearly the best aggregate the Fed has now and over
time, aside from some temporary periods, it has been the most reli-
able indicator of monetary policy on the economy.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Zecher.

Mr. Zecugr. Well, let me start by asking you a question. What
are we really trying to accomplish with looking at aggregates? I
would argue that the most important thing—vyou were talking
about the real world earlier today. There’s all kinds of real worlds.
There's the bond trading real world which means if it happened
more than 2 seconds ago it doesn’t mean anything or if it's going to
happen 2 seconds from now it doesn't mean anything. There are
lots of realities and [ think the reality that's most important for
monetary policy—and it can only be stated in a very vague way, I
agree——is that we want a stable, noninflationary environment
where contracts can be made with some reliance for periods longer
than 3 months.

Now if you accept that as the overall goal of monetary policy,
then I don't think it’'s going to make very much difference which of
these aggregates you look at over that long period of time. Where
it would make a difference is in the implementation of the policy
and Andy makes a very good point, that some of these aggregates
are more closely related statistically in the short run to nominal
spending than others.

In effect, 1 think he’s absolutely right at least until the 1980
period that the broader the aggregate the more closely in the sta-
tistical quarter by quarter sense it is related.

There is another issue and that is what can the Fed do to control
it? If we can rank these various aggregates we talk about starting
let’s say with the monetary base, which is the reserves and curren-
cy in circulation, the Fed has very precise control over that, but it
has a weaker statistical relationship to income.

What I'm saying 1s in the implementation policy there is a trade-
off between two statistical correlations. One is between what the
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Fed actually does and what happens to one or another of those ag-
gregates, and the second is between what happens to those aggre-
gates and what happens to nominal income.

Finally, I would argue—and this is one of the points I made with
respect to this credit aggregate—is that the Fed in a world where
there are remaining private banks who make credit decisions and
in a world with open international trade, the Fed has very little
short term control over that aggregate.

Mr. BrRiMMER. Just for the record, 1 think we ought to stress that,
while the Federal Reserve indicated it would monitor the behavior
of the debt aggregate, it is not on the same footing as are the tar-
gets for the monetary aggregate. So they will watch it, but it's my
impression they do not intend to gear policy directly to that.

Mr. Pauvrus. If I could add, it's an indicator, not a target. You
don’t have to be able to control an indicator. An indicator tells you
something about what your policy is doing to the economy. It
would be useful to have indicators even if you can't control them,

The Cuamrman. Gentlemen, | have no additional questions.
Others may be submitted to you for your response in writing, Do
any of you have anything to add before we close the hearing today?

Mr. Zecuer. I have none, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BRIMMER. No.

Mr. PauLus. Nene.

The CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, thank you for your patience and
your testimony. We appreciate verv much your willingness to come
before the committee.

The committee is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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FEDERAL RESERVE’S FIRST MONETARY
POLICY REPORT FOR 1983

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 22, 1983

U.S. SENATE,
CommMmITTEE ON BaNKING, Housing anp Ursan AFFalgs,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 9:30 am. in room 538, Dirksen Senate
Office Building, Senator Jake Garn (chairman of the committee)
presiding.

Present: Senators Garn, Mattingly, and Hecht.

The CualrMaN. The committee will come to order.

This morning is the third day of hearings on the conduct of mon-
etary policy. I believe the first 2 days were excellent and we had
good testimony and good question and answer periods, and I'm sure
that today will be no different.

We are happy to have the Honorable Beryl Sprinkel, Under Sec-
retary for Monetary Affairs, Department of Treasury, to present to
the committee the Treasury’s position on monetary policy.

Mr. Sprinkel, we are happy to have you before the committee
this morning.

STATEMENT OF BERYL W. SPRINKEL, UNDER SECRETARY FOR
MONETARY AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Mr. SprINKEL. Thank you, Senator Garn. It's a pleasure to be
here.

Chairman Garn, distinguished members of the committee, it is
my pleasure to be here today to present Treasury’s views on cur-
rent monetary policy, and to discuss your concerns and questions
on the subject.

MONETARY POLICY IN 1983

The task for monetary policy in 1983 appears to be clear. Chair-
man Volcker stated it well in his testimony before this committee
last week when he said, “Our objective is easy to state in princi-
ple—to maintain progress toward price stability while providing
the money and liquidity necessary to support economic growth.”
From my discussions with other administration officials, Federal
Reserve officials, businessmen and economists, and from my read-
ing of the financial press, there appears to be widespread, general
consensus that this is the appropriate goal for monetary policy in
1983 and the targets set by the Federal Reserve are broadly con-
gistent with that goal. But general agreement does not, in and of
itself, produce the desired results. If it did, we presumably would
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not have had a decade and a half of rising inflation and interest
rates and the resultant economic stagnation; certainly no one
sought or desired those results.

The subtleties and complexities of monetary control are such
that achieving a particular desired policy path—regardless of a
consensus that it is appropriate—is never a certainty. Our knowl-
edge of the exact magnitude and timing of the impact of monetary
actions is imperfect; the lag in their impact on the economy is vari-
able. For either—or a combination of both—of these reasons, there
is always a risk that actual monetary policy will not match inten-
tions or goals.

Without great care in the implementation of monetary policy in
the coming months, there is a risk that the Federal Reserve could
err in one direction and be too highly restrictive, or in the other
direction, and be overly expansionary. The danger to the economy
is that the economic recovery could be aborted, or the gains we
have made in reducing inflation could be lost, or both. It is these
risks and dangers that I would like to discuss with you today.

First, I believe it would be instructive briefly to review where we
are, and how we arrived where we are, with respect to moenetary
policy.

THE GENERAL SITUATION

A deceleration in the trend rate of money growth is necessary to
reduce inflation; it is for this reason that the administration origi-
nally recommended that money growth be gradually and steadily
slowed. When I met with this commitiee last July, 1 emphasized
the importance of the gradual and steady aspect of that recommen-
dation. Few believed that the slowing of money growth necessary
to control inflation could be achieved without some associated re-
straint on the growth of economic activity; but we did believe that
a gradual and steady deceleration would minimize the constraint
on the economy, and that that constraint might be offset in the
long run by the incentive effects of the tax cut. However it is diffi-
cult to characterize the slowdown in money growth that actually
occurred as either gradual or steady. As a consequence, while im-
pressive progress has been made on inflation, the restriction of eco-
nomic activity associated with that progress was magnified.

In 1981, money growth was abruptly and significantly reduced
relative to its previous growth path; after 4 years of money growth
that averaged 7.8 percent, M; growth in 1981 was 5 percent. For
calendar 1981, M, growth was therefore below the target growth
range set by the Federal Reserve, After a short period of rapid
growth in late 1981 and early January 1982, the restraint on
money growth continued until midsummer of 1982. By mid-1982,
the path of M, was well below the deceleration path that had been
recommended by the administration. This severe and prolonged
monetary restriction was an important factor contributing to the
onset, severity, and duration of the recession.

By contrast, since July of 1982 money has grown at a very rapid
pace; during the last quarter of the year, M. grew at an annual
compound rate of nearly 14 percent. As a consequence, M, growth
in 1982 averaged 8% percent, well above the 5% percent path that
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was the upper bound of the Federal Reserve’s money growth
target.

On the positive side, the monetary surge in the last half of 1982
can be viewed as an abrupt and belated adjustment for the previ-
ous, prolonged undershooting. The rapid pace of money growth in
recent months, in fact, brought the fourth-quarter, 1982 average of
M, up to the level that was implied by the administration’s origi-
nally recommended path for prudent noninflationary monetary
policy. Although we arrived at approximately the same average
level for M, by the fourth quarter of 1982, the path by which we
did so was less than ideal.

An important lesson to be learned from the experience of recent
years is that we pay a very high and very real price for monetary
instability. The timing of the relationship between money growth
and real economic activity is affected by a variety of factors, in-
cluding the public’s expectations about fiscal and monetary poli-
cies. Because of the elusiveness of expectations, any exact quantifi-
cation of the economic impact of erratic money growth could be dis-
puted; however, the direction of the effect seems clear. In short,
while monetary policy seems to many to be academic and arcane,
the effects of monetary actions are neither. The impact of mone-
tary actions is felt in very practical and real ways—as manifested
in inflation, interest rates, real economic growth, and the unem-
ployment statistics.

Looking to the future, the monetary actions taken by the Federal
Reserve will, as they have in the past, be critically important to
economic performance in 1983-84. Obviously we can all agree that
nurturing an economic recovery is our primary concern. But it is
also vitally important that that recovery be a healthy and sustain-
able one, rather than either a recovery that stalls out quickly, or
one that consists of an inflationary burst of economic activity that
falters as inflationary expectations drive interest rates up and
choke off expansion.

The challenge is to pursue policies that will provide the atmos-
phere needed for a sustainable, noninflationary economic expan-
sion. With the rapid rate of money growth that has occurred in the
last 6 months, the risks associated with monetary policy are that
either: One, the monetary expansion would be abruptly curtailed,
restraining output and employment growth as it did in 1981-82; or
two, the Federal Reserve would allow the monetary expansion to
continue too long, reigniting inflationary expectations, driving
long-term interest rates up and preventing a sustained recovery.
Great care in the implementation of monetary actions will be
needed if both these pitfalls are to be avoided.

THE DANGER OF BEING OVERLY RESTRICTIVE

It would be ili-advised for the Federal Reserve to attempt to re-
verse the bulge in money that has occurred in the last few months.
Such a monetary contraction would almest certainly stall any
meaningful economic recovery, and could, depending on its severity
and duration, plunge the economy into a deeper recession.

However, it is clear that money growth cannot continue at the
pace of the last quarter without precipitating economic disaster.
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The risk, however, is that an attempt to slow money growth may
result in too severe, or too prolonged, a monetary squeeze. In the
past, periods of rapid money growth have typically been followed
by long periods of restriction. A prolonged period of slow money
growth would again curtail the growth of employment and output
as it did in 1981-82,

The challenge of reinstating noninflationary monetary policy is
to bring down the long-run trend of money growth gradually
enough that the restriction of economic activity is avoided. Perma-
nent and continued progress toward lower inflation and interest
rates requires that we persevere in our efforts to bring the trend of
money growth back to a noninflationary pace. But, after 6 months
of very rapid money growth, great care must be taken that those
efforts do not result in another severe and lengthy restraint of
money growth. Economic expansion cannot proceed without the
support of adequate liquidity.

THE DANGER OF EXCESSIVELY STIMULATIVE MONETARY POLICY

An economic recovery based on highly stimulative monetary
policy is ultimately unsustainable, because the inevitable conse-
quence of excessive money growth is inflation and rising interest
rates, both of which are powerful deterrents to the long-run real
economic growth we all seek. Rapid money growth does provide a
stimulus to nominal GNP growth; a crucial concern, however, is
whether that nonminal income growth consists of real economic ex-
pansion [growth of real GNP}, or of inflation. Rapid money growth
may provide a temporary, short-lived stimulus to the economy, but
once inflation and inflationary expectations emerge, real growth is
choked off by rising interest rates. Once that point is reached, con-
tinued stimulative monetary policy is predominantly inflationary.

The key is the reaction of interest rates to the in¢rease in money
growth. If the financial markets fail to recognize the implications
of rapid money growth, the rise in interest rates might be post-
poned, and the positive, stimulative effect of monetary expansion
could last longer. But the more quickly inflationary expectations,
and therefore interest rates, react, the more ineffective monetary
expansion will be in providing economic stimulus, As has been il-
lustrated often in recent years, interest rates and money growth
can and do move in the same direction when market expectations
and uncertainty about inflation are sensitive to the inflationary
implications of increases in the money supply.

In this sense, receni developments in the financial markets con-
tain some foreboding signals. Chart 1, accompanying my prepared
testimony, illustrates the recent course of a representative short-
term and long-term interest rate. While it is widely believed that
the decline in interest rates that occurred last summer was the
result of a more accommodative Federal Reserve policy, this is not
really an accurate portrayal of the timing of events. Money growth
began to accelerate in August and, as can be seen in the chart,
most of the decline in interest rates had already occurred by
August. Some short-term rates are now slightly lower than they
were in late August, but the 3-month Treasury bill rate is slightly
higher now than it was the last week in August. The decline in
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long-term rates continued inte the fall, but then leveled off; long
rates have risen slightly in the last few months.

Therefore while the rapid growth of bank reserves provided by
the Federal Reserve in recent months did push short-term interest
rates down to some extent, attempts to continue to do so are likely
to be self-defeating. We have already seen a leveling off of short-
term rates despite continued rapid reserve and money growth; the
last decrease in the discount rate did not elicit similar decreases in
short-term market rates. As Chairman Volcker has stated on many
occasions, the Federal Reserve has no button to push to cause in-
terest rates to fall.

In terms of its long-run implications, the failure of long-term
rates to follow short rates down and the recent upturn in long
rates, despite continued rapid growth in reserves and money, is a
foreboding signal of the financial markets’ expectations. The only
logical explanation of this development is that the financial mar-
kets are observing current reserve and money growth and making
some calculation about expected, future inflation—or at least some
calculation of their fear or skepticism about future inflation. Infla-
tionary expectations is the only plausible connection between
short-run changes in money growth and long-term interest rates.
Thus, while it may be possible for the Federal Reserve to temporar-
ily push down, or hold down, short-term interest rates by injecting
more reserves into the banking system, such actions are not likely
to generate the desired decreases in long-term rates; under certain
market conditions, even the desired declines in short-term rates
may not materialize.

A key element in the behavior of long-term rates is inflationary
expectations. In the current situation, the uncertainty about the
budget situation and about long-run inflation control has height-
ened the sensitivity of inflationary expectations. The uptick in
long-term rates in recent months may be the first signal that, from
the viewpeoint of the financial markets, the monetary expansion
has gone too far,

This is the danger of using excessively expansionary money
growth in an attempt to stimulate the economy. There may be lim-
ited short-term success, as long as long-run inflationary expecta-
tions do not move adversely. But predicting the timing of those ex-
pectations with any degree of precision is impossible; helpful, stim-
ulative money growth ultimately turns into excessive money
growth that drives inflationarty expectations and interest rates
upward and precludes continued, real economic expansion.

The path of long-term interest rates will be a critical factor in
determining whether or not the incipient recovery will evolve into
a period of sustained real economic growth. In my view, one of the
most troublesome developments over the past decade and a half
has been the successive upward drift of long-term interest rates.
Chart 2 illustrates the upward trend of long rates over the past 25
years and relates it to the rising trend rate of money growth,
While there have been many periods when long-term rates fell—
notably during or directly after recessions—the low point of each
downturn in long-term rates has been higher than the previous
one. Each upturn has taken long rates to new highs, and each
successive low point has been at a level higher than the preceding
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low point. The rising trend of inflation and long-term interest rates
has most likely contributed to our long-run problems of lagging in-
vestment and productivity growth.

The most important message in chart 2 for the current situation
is that we have not yet broken this pattern. While long-term rates
are now well below their all-time highs reached in 1981, they have
not yet broken below their previous cyclical low, which, from a his-
torical standpeint, was not particularly low. Despite the significant
decline in inflation, we have not yet succeeded in breaking the
trend of secularly rising long-term interest rates. The implications
of this for long-run, real economic growth are not encouraging.

The behavior of long-term rates and their reaction to money
growth is the immediate and practical danger of continuing rapid
money growth. Attempts by the Federal Reserve to push down, or
hold down, short-term interest rates would require continued rapid
growth of reserves and money. Particularly as the economy grows
more strongly and credit demand increases, upward pressures on
short-term rates will emerge; more and more reserve growth would
be required to hold down short-term interest rates in the face of
these market pressures. Ultimately, the resulting money growth
would aggravate inflationary expectations and cause long-term
rates to rise, thereby defeating the intended goal of encouraging
lower interest rates.

WHERE DO WE GO FROM HERE?

With economic dangers lurking both on the side of too much
money growth, and on the side of too much restraint, the safest
course is to provide moderate money growth. That is, of course,
easier to state than it is to achieve. The chances of achieving that
goal, however, would be maximized if the Federal Reserve would
move now to restrain the growth of bank reserves in order te slow
money growth gradually from the high rates of recent months. Ef-
forts by the Federal Reserve to peg or reduce short-term interest
rates are not likely to produce that result.

Actions to return reserve growth to a rate consistent with moder-
ate money growth may cause immediate, but temporary, increases
in short-term interest rates. Bank reserves have grown very rapid-
ly for many months, so upward pressure on short-term rates is the
price we now may have to pay to restore more moderate growth
and to protect long-term rates from the large increases that are in-
evitable if reserve and money growth is not moderated.

There are many who contend that more rapid money growth now
is acceptable because of the weakness of the economy and because
it can be reversed later on, once the recovery is more strongly un-
derway. This view presumes that sometime in the future will be
the “right time” for bank reserve and money growth to be easily,
conveniently and painlessly brought back under control. Further-
more, this analysis makes some heroic assumptions about the preci-
gion of monetary control and economic forecasting.

Continuing to allow rapid money growth in order to stimulate
economic recovery presumes that the monetary authority can
apply the appropriate dose of monetary stimulus for just long
enough to provide expansion, but neither too much, nor for too
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long, to generate more inflation and inflationary expectations.
Given the inaccuracies of economic forecasting and the deficiencies
in our knowledge about the timing and impact of monetary actions,
it is extremely difficult to determine the moment when helpful
stimulus becomes harmful and inflationary. Furthermore, even if
that moment could be a accurately determined, such fine-tuning
policies presume a precision for monetary contrel that could, but
unfortunately, does not exist. Such monetary fine-tuning scunds
logical and reascnable in casual conversation, but it is extremely
difficult to achieve; it has not worked reliably in the past and the
attempts on average have been very destabilizing.

The money growth target ranges for 1983, announced by Chair-
man Volcker last week, are consistent with our goal of providing
enough money growth to support the expansion, without reigniting
inflationary pressures. While the ranges set for M; and M. for 1983
are higher than their 1982 ranges, these adjustments were made in
order to account for the effects of institutional change. Changes in
the money supply that are the result of institutional change have
no particular economic meaning. It is therefore appropriate to
adjust the money growth targets to take account of these changes,
as they can best be estimated at this time. The Federal Reserve has
stated that the new targets, after adjustment for institutional
change, are comparable to the 1982 targets in terms of economic
meaning.

With respect to the new targets, Chairman Volcker said in his
statement that “* * * the growth of money and credit will need to
be reduced to encourage a return to reasonable price stability. The
targets set out are consistent with that intent.” The administration
agrees with that goal and intent. Since money growth exceeded the
targets in 1982, average money growth will be lower in 1983 if the
new target ranges are achieved; this is consistent with the goal,
shared by the administration and the Federal Reserve, of noninfla-
tionary money growth over the long run.

CONCLUSION

The sustained, noninflationary economic expansion that we all
desire—and that has repeatedly eluded us over the past 15 years—
is, I believe, now within our grasp. Whether or not it becomes a
reality obvicusly does not depend exclusively on monetary policy,
but the monetary actions taken in coming months and years will
be critically important.

On the one hand, another prolonged period of restricted money
growth as we had in 1981 and early 1982, would depress economic
activity and would likely interrupt, if not prevent, the recovery. On
the other hand, attempts to use excessive money growth as an eco-
nomic stimulus carry a significant risk of backfiring. The key is
money growth that is supportive of economic expansion, but not so
stimulative that inflationary expectations move adversely. These
expectations, which are already sensitized by the projected budget
deficits, are the major factors that have held up long-term interest
rates even as the actual rate of inflation has declined.

The immediate contribution that monetary policy can make to a
sustainable economic expansion is to facilitate continued down-

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



178

ward adjustment of price expectations, to allow the entire structure
of interest rates to fall. Downward adjustment of long-term price
expectations over the course of this vear is necessary to assure a
meaningful and lasting decrease in the cost of credit, which is a
vital element to meaningful economic recovery. Holding short-term
interest rates down by continuing to provide more reserves to the
banking system, however, is not likely to produce the desired down-
ward pressures on longer term interest rates.

The risk of excessive monetary expansion early in 1983 is not an
immediate resurgence of inflation. It is unlikely that excessive
money growth would have an appreciable effect on the price indi-
ces for more than a year. Instead, the danger comes from the po-
tential impact of expectations about the longer term prospects for
inflation,

[Charts accompanying statement follow:]
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REPRESENTATIVE SHORT-TERM AND LONG-TERM INTEREST RATES
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CHART 2

LONG-TERM MONEY GROWTH AND INTEREST RATES
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The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Secretary.

Senator Hecht, would you like to begin the questioning today?

Senator Hecnt. Thank you Mr. Chairman. In your opening state-
ment on the first page in the middle you said, ‘“to maintain prog-
ress toward price stability while providing the money and liquidity
necessary to support economic growth.”

Mr. SPRINKEL. Yes, sir.

Senator HEcHT. Last week we met with the homebuilding indus-
try, real estate people, mortgage bankers, critizing the high inter-
est rates, it’s impossible to support economic growth, roughly 11
percent prime rate, obviously no one borrows at that but it's 2 or 3
points over. At this rate they cannot sustain economic growth.

How can you address that?

Mr. SeriNkEL. Well, T agree that interest rates are too high, any
way you measure them. Especially if you try to deduct current in-
flation rates from the actual nominal rates, you get some very high
numbers. The only way 1 know to address them effectively over the
long run, and therefore encourage the investment that we all want,
is to gradually, over time, convince the marketplace that this time,
this Congress, this administration, and this Federal Reserve Board
plans to get inflation down and keep it down.

That means to me moderate growth in the money supply. It also
means efforts to get toward a balanced budget at some peint in the
years ahead.

Senator Hecur. What in your opinion is the time frame on this?

FURTHER DECLINE IN INTEREST RATES

Mr. SpriNkEL. Well, it’s very difficult, first, to predict that those
actions will be taken. But if they were taken, and taken consistent-
ly, 1 would expect that gradually over the next year or two we
would see further declines in interest rates.

If we do the opposite—that is, the Federal Reserve opts for rapid
growth in the money supply—that will certainly drive interest
rates up because expectations of higher inflation would increase. If
we make no progress on getting the deficit under control, that
would work in the same direction.

But assuming we can work together-—the administration, the
Congress and the Federal Reserve—toward gradually slowing the
inflationary pressures from monetary and fiscal policy, I think we
can pull it off. We certainly have a great opportunity because
actual inflation has come down greatly. What we want to do is to
get expected inflation down in line with actual, and I do not believe
that it's there yet.

Senator HecHT. If these homebuilders cannot start building
again, and providing jobs and in reality bring money back into our
Treasury, how can our revenues come up? Where are we? Do we
want to get these people working again, producing, making profits,
paying taxes, or do we want to keep them out of work?

Mr. SerinkeL. We want to get them working obwously and
paying taxes, and that’s what most of them want to do. I'm quite
confident that we are in an upward expansion in the economy.
You're never absolutely certain until many months later, but the
odds are extremely high, based on what’s happened to leading indi-
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cators, what's happened including housing starts, which rose sharp-
ly as you know last month to 1.7 million—including what has hap-
pened in terms of money growth; including what's beginning to
happen on consumer spending; including what's probably happen-
ing on reversal of inventory liquidation. We're set for a significant
economic expansion. That means more jobs.

This also is reflected, as you know, in the data on unemployment
in the household survey, which went down last month. So 'm con-
vinced that we are in an upward phase of the economy and our
challenge is to make sure it continues and therefore adds jobs,
without blowing it on the inflationary side or the restrictive side.
It's a narrow path unfortunately, but I think we can do it.

Senator Hecut. Getting back to the homebuilders, a major part
of our economy, they say that unless the prime rate, drop two more
points, it will be very difficult for them to have growth. When do
you see that happening?

Mr. SrriNkgEL. If we avoid continued very rapid growth in money
in the months immediately ahead but continue to have some mod-
erate growth, I would expect it would happen this year. We have
made enormous progress, as you know, in getting the prime rate
down, but not enough. It's come from 2} to 11. That’s not insignifi-
cant, but 11 is very high by historical standards. Normally, if you
have a fully adjusted marketplace, you would expect to have a
short-term rate that might show something like 1 percent real rate.
That is, you subtract the inflation rate from the nominal rate and
vou get something on the order of 1 to 2 percent.

Now you don’t get that today. You get a number a lot higher.
But we don't know directly what inflationary expectations are. I
personally believe they are much higher than the recorded infla-
tion numbers. So there is lots of room for further decline in the
prime rate, provided we can cantinue to gradually reduce inflation-
ary expectations.

Senator HecHr, That's all for the moment, Mr. Chairman.

The CuamrmaN, Thank you, Senator.

Let me just follow up on that, Mr. Secretary. Your statement has
been almost entirely concerned with monetary policy and your
answer to Senator Hecht is you would expect that this year il we
had a reasonably moderate growth in money supply. That does not
take into account the actions of the Congress on fiscal policy and
the $200 billion deficit, and I would disagree with you on that hap-
pening this year. Unless Congress in the fiscal 1984 budget starts
to send some signals, I really don't care what Mr. Volcker does; 1
don't think you're going to see 2 percent lower interest rates; 1
think you're going to see higher inierest rates. Would you agree
with that, unless Congress starts to behave?

Mr. SprinkeL. Well, I do not believe that either monetary or
fiscal policy alone is the sole determinant of inflationary expecta-
tions, but together they clearly are the most important. So I do
care what happens at the Fed, just as 1 care what happens on the
fiscal policy front.

I think most observers would agree that the $200-plus billion
deficit this fiscal year does not necessarily mean that we can't do
something about it in subsequent years, but if you delay and delay
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the action, it gets more and more difficult. So I certainly agree
with you that we need to make progress on the fiscal policy front.

It turns out that historically, in most countries, nations that
have run large deficits inevitably at some point in time, decide to
finance it the easy way; that is, by creating more money. That is,
in the short run, it seems to be the easy way. There have been peri-
ods in our history when we had large deficits and low growth in
money. There have been other periods when we had low deficits
and high growth in money. But if you look around the world,
unless you get the deficits under some reasonable control, it typi-
cally does lead to excessive money growth.

The CuatrMAaNn. Well, I agree that both must be addressed, but |
happen to be of the view that the fiscal policy has been far more
out of control. I would agree with you historically you can prove
just about anything you want, deficits relate to money growth and
80 on, but you also—in talking about the interest rates going up
and down and the trend upward, the same thing has happened
with the deficits only at a much maore rapid increase. [ can't imag-
ine 8 years ago when I first came to the Senate sitting here hoping
that we could get the deficit down to $150 billion. T mean it was
beyond my wildest expectations to even consider that because 1
never considered we would have $150 billion deficit at the top.

Mr. SprinkEiL. Right.

The Cuamman. When you consider that in my 8 years we have
gone—] was here when we surpassed a $300 billion budget in 1
year, $0 we have gone 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 in the 8§ years I've been here.

JOBS BILLS ARE TOO LATE

I would say that even Lord Keynes would be disgusted with what
we are doing because when he talked about priming the pump
during years of bad economic times he also talked about surpluses
during good times. We have only been practicing half of Keynesian
economics. The other half we haven’t even addressed for years and
that's why I feel so strongly that Congress is out of control. And
I'm sorry, but I feel now the administration is yielding to that pres-
sure once again with jobs bills that are too late. We're going to
have a jobs bill that should have been 2 or 3 years ago. This reces-
gion will prime the pump after the pump doesn’t need priming,
after it’s going by itself.

We had testimony on Friday that probably the best indicator
that we were coming out of a recession was a jobs bill, and [ would
agree with that.

So 1 only emphasize how strongly 1 feel that, sure, they both
have to go together, but the one that has really been out of controt
for a long number of years is Congress and apparently unwilling to
get their act together again, and it's a trend line, not those individ-
ual comparisons year by yvear, but if the expectations are that those
deficits are going to continue to grow over years, you haven't got a
chance of lowering interest rates. If they will level off, yes, we can
keep $200 billion deficits for a while it they are leveling off and
starting downward.

Don't you think that trend line in deficits is the most important
rather than individual years?
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Mr. SpRINKEL. I certainly do, and there is no doubt in my opinion
that the higher the deficits, with any given growth in the money
supply, the higher the real rate of interest. The deficit has to be
financed.

One of my jobs is to make sure it is financed. We can finance it
by going into the marketplace and pushing away private borrow-
ers. We'll be able to finance the Federal deficit, but is there going
to be enough left for others to finance capital formation, to im-
prove productivity? That’s the real question and, of course, ulti-
mately, unless we get the budget under control, there's a great risk
that it would also exert unfortunate pressures on the Federal Re-
serve to increase the money supply at an excessive rate. So either
way we lose. So 1 think #'s important to move on both fronts. Yes,
I agree with you.

The Cuarrman, Well, I agree, but in further finishing up Senator
Hecht's questions, I just don’t see that anybody, particularly in the
long-term money markets, is going to be silly enough to give us
reasonable stable lower fixed rate interest as long as they see that
trend line in deficits going up, and 1 just don't see any other choice.
They would be terribly foolish to continue to borrow short and loan
long, which has gotten them all in trouble in the past.

Mr. SprinkiL. That’s one of the reasons, sir, that I think we are
having some trouble in expectations reducing inflation. We have
had 15 to 20 years now of movements in the opposite direction, and
many investors in bonds remember the pain they suffered as inter-
est rates went up and bond prices went down. They had a brief
flurry over the last year and did very well, but that doesn’t mean
thgy’re convinced that we're going to get inflation down and keep
it down.

The CuairRMAN. I'm just surprised that the markets have been as
gullible for so long. 1 mean, you changed the faces. You changed
some of the people. The speeches are the same from every new
President and every new Congressman and every new Senator.
They run in here and say they're going to balance the budget.
They're all fiscal conservatives. We go through that every two
years and it never happens. After two decades you'd think the
market would have learned sooner.

So unless we start with actions, the words are cheap. We were
talking about %45 billion deficits 2 years ago and some of us
thought that was a little silly even to talk about those kinds of
deficits; we were not realistic; you believed in the tooth fairy if you
thought we were going to have $45 billion deficits in fiscal 1982.
But why should the markets, anybody that hag half a brain out
there, believe these politicians that occupy the House and the
Senate of the United States, or Presidents or administrations, after
20 years of saying what they were going to do? We simply have not
matched our actions with our words. [t's gotten worse and worse
every year and all you get at the beginning of this year is the same
old rhetoric that I've heard every year I've been in public office,
just empty words from politicians who like to get on TV and per-
petuate themselves in public office.

I wish I shared some of your optimism on what we could do on
monetary policy, but I think the whole ballgame is with the fiscal
policy because if we weren't having those long term deficits in
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trend lines, as I said to Mr. Volcker, he wouldn’t be very well
known in this country and it would be easy to be Chairman of the
Fed if you didn't have to monetize those debts. It's very easy to sit
and do the things you have suggested we do today of taking a mod-
erate monetary growth if you didn't have the wild fluctuations
with a fiscally irresponsible Congress of the United States. It would
be easy with the Fed. You wouldn’t even have to have much train-
ing in economics. You could kind of guess and match up.

So 1 continue to try to establish who the real culprit is in this.
It’s the Congress, Republicans and Democrats; it’s both parties, ad-
ministrations of both parties, who simply have not learned the
simaple word ‘“no” and so we continue to expand far, far beyond
what is reasonable in our budget and our budget deficits.

Senator Mattingly, it's your turn if you would like to begin.

Senator MarTiNGLY. Good morning.

Mr. SprinkgL. Good morning.

IMPACT OF FALLING OIL PRICES

Senator MatTinGLY. 1 just noticed on last night’s news the action
taken by the OPEC dropping their oil prices. I would like to just
have your opinion on what impact that’s going to have on the debt
servicing to a lot of countries in relation to the IMF funding,
whether it will have some impact about the request for new money.
Do you see a change possibly or will the request that we've put in
so far for IMF funding, knowing the impact this may have?

Mr. SerinkeL. Well, it's a very significant development, I certain-
ly agree with you. The net balance, bottom line, is that the United
States will benefit a great deal from this development. It makes
possible greater economic growth.

Senator MaTTINGLY. I understand all that part. I want the other
part.

Mr. SprINKEL. The other part, after the good things, there is
some redistribution involved, not only domestically but especially
abroad. Brazil will benefit a great deal. Mexico, of course, will have
to adjust more than would have been the case if the price of oil had
stayed where it was, There are other nations, such as Nigeria, that
have difficulties, and Venezuela that will have a lot of difficulties.
But most of, or all, of the nonexport LDC’s will benefit, as we will
benefit. But there will be other countries where the problem will
be more severe and Mexico is one of them.

Senator MATTINGLY. 1 want to talk about the severity. That'’s
what I was getting to. I know the good things. People will be happy
at the gas pumps,

What impact will it have on the request for borrowing? It seems
to me it’s going to put any country who's a major oil exporter—
they're going to have a liquidity problem it would seem to me.

Mr. SprINKEL. You're right,

Senator Marrzvery. 1 assume there has not been an analysis
done yet. What would be your off-the-cuff analysis of what impact
it may have?

Mr. SpriNkEL. Well, remember that if they want to borrow from
the IMF—I believe that's what you were referring to——

Senator MATTINGLY. Right.
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Mr. SerINKEL. The nations involved must work out with the IMF
& program and some of them that are going to be pained as a result
of the cut in oil prices—Maexico, for example—their IMF program
may have to be adjusted over time, It's not just a right that any
nation can go to the IMF and get money. They must first correct
their domestic economic policies take some time and in the event
they are willing to make those adjustments, presumably loans will
be made to them. But on the other hand, the nonoil LDC’s should
over time be able to improve their condition sooner than originally
anticipated.

So it’s very difficult to say off the top of my hat whether there
are going to be more LDU countries benefit from the cut in oil
prices than will be hurt. I suspect more will benefit, but there will
be some major exceptions.

Senator MarTingLy. Major like Mexico?

Mr. SprinkEL. Mexico, Venezuela, Nigeria, and a few others
around the world.

Senator MATTINGLY. [s there any idea about the number of coun-
tries that are going to be making regquests to the IMF out of the
146 nations?

Mr. SprINkEL. Well, we try to keep informed as well as we can,
both by contact with the IMF and some of the nations bilaterally.
It's practically impossible to predict with certainty. You can see
the trends developing out there, but frequently there's great reluc-
tance on the part of independent nations to go to the IMF until
their access to funds are no longer available in the marketplace.
Then they will go. It's unfortunate they wait that long, but they do.

Therefore, to answer your question specifically, do we know
which countries are going to be coming? The answer is no. We have
a few guesses. We have made various scenarios the worst-case sce-
nario, the not-so-bad scenario to see what implications it has for
IMF funding. I think the agreement we reached a couple weeks ago
with our counterparts is a reasonable one. 1 do not expect that
there will be the necessity of coming to Congress shortly and
asking for an increase. 1 do not expect that at all.

Senator MarTinGLy. | know that you don’t want to discuss the
worst-case scenario and the best-case scenario for the borrowing
countries, and I think it ranges anywhere from $1 billion to $3 bil-
lion, $3 billion being the worst case, but I just wonder now with the
change in the price of oil, if that scenario has changed.

Mr. SprINKEL. Some of them are going to be better off and some
worse off. I have not bottomed it out in terms of dolars, but we
would hope we could get some information on that fairly shortly.

Senator MarringLy. I hope you start doing that soon.

Mr. Serivker. I don’t know yet what the price of oil is.

Senator MATTINGLY. Everybody talks about the deficit. You still
are of the opinion, 1 hope, that we ought to cut spending rather
than raising taxes?

Mr. SPRINKEL. Yes, sir. | would like to slow down the rate of rise
in Government spending. That was the objective when we came
and [ haven’t changed that. It's difficult. As Senator Garn says, it's
impossible——

Senator MAaTTiNGLY. He says what?
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Mr. SpriNKEL. Well, he says it's very difficult to cut Government
spending and he almost said it was impossibie.

Senator MATTINGLY. Senator Garn and [ would agree.

The CaamrmaN. You were lucky you missed my oration.

Senator MATTINGLY. 1 wasn’t here, but maybe on entitlements?

The Cuairman. Don’t get me started on entitlements.

Mr. SprINKEL. That reminds me of a statement that Mr. Church-
ill made many years ago and I can only paraphrase it, that democ-
racy is a horrible system until you look at the alternatives.

Senator MATTINGLY. I haven't given up yet. I think he alse men-
tioned something that's probably applicable to Government hear-
ings. The two most difficult things to do or impossible—one was try
to kiss your nose leaning over backward and trying to resolve a
very difficult subject in 10 or 12 minutes, which sometimes is the
way we feel when we're asking questions, but I will postpone any
more questions at the moment.

The CuaikmaN. Senator Hecht, do you have any more questions?

Senator HEcHT. No.

The CuairmanN. Mr. Secretary, the overshooting of monetary tar-
gets is a broad and belated adjustment for the previous prolonged
undershooting, but in your statement you didn’t make any mention
of the maturing and turnover of the all-savers certificates or the
new money market accounts.

What impact do you think those structural changes have had
and in any way are they ballooning up an apparent increase in the
money supply?

INSTITUTIONAL CHANGES NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR BALLOONING MONEY
SUPPLY

Mr. SpriNkiEL, Well, they have a significant effect, there’s no
doubt about that. There is some dispute about whether the recent
increase in money is mostly institutional change. But I do not be-
lieve most of the rise that's occurred in the money supply over the
last 6 or 7 months has been due to institutional change.

Referring to the data behind that kind of argument, is the best
way to look at what happened to the monetary base or to bank re-
serves. In either case, you find very rapid acceleration in recent
months in reserve creation brought on by the Federal Reserve
buying securities. So that was much of the money growth can be
contributed to reserve creation, but another portion was the insti-
tutional change in recent months I'm sure that, over time, if we
haven't seen the end of financial innovation, continue to make
progress in deregulation, we will be able to permit the banks to
provide even more atiractive forms of deposits so that I don’t know
what the next move will be, but there will be one.

We do find typically that after a given deregulatory change for
the first few months there is a large reallocation of the funds, then
it tapers off. Most of those actions are behind us far enough now
that T would expect that most of the adjustment has occurred. But
there will be other regulatory changes that will cause such shifts
in the future.

I think that the Federal Reserve has attempted to estimate what
portion was of the money growth due to institutional change and
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that’s why they raised their targets. But they didn’t double the tar-
gets, they raised them modestly. And by far the most important de-
terminant of the rate of growth in the money supply in the imme-
diate months ahead will be what they do through to open market
operations to alter total reserves in the banking system.

The CuammMan. But at least part of it was necessary for the Fed
to accommodate during that transition period.

Mr. SPRINKEL. Yes, that’s right.

The CHAIRMAN. Your background before you got into Govern-
ment service 1s in banking and | asked the question twice in the
hearings and tried to get an answer to the difference between long-
term interest rates and short-term interest rates. I made the point
very strongly that the expectation for inflation in the next year or
two—you said that in your statement today that you would not an-
ticipate within the next year that things would go up. And I have
failed to understand why there is such a connection between short-
term rates. If that's true, you'd think during a year or two when
they don’t expect it to change the short-term rates could be lower.

And I asked the question of the Chairman of the Fed last week if
he felt the banks were profiteering, and probably that was an un-
fortunate choice of words—profiteering leads into all sorts of con-
notations which are probably not fair. But let me change the ques-
tion to, are they artificially holding up their short-term rates, to
make it sound nicer than profiteering?

Mr. SprINKEL. Well, it's very difficult for an individual bank to
do that. There’s always some price-cutter in their midst if, in faet,
there are sharp downward pressures or sighificant downward pres-
sures on short-term rates. Unfortunately, short-term rates have not
been coming down lately. They have been going up a little bit.

It would be unusual for a particular short-term rate—that ig the
prime rate—to be cut in an environment when others short-term
rates are rising because that’s the cost of money, cost of funds to
them. They must, in essence, finance their assets through CD’s or
some other instruments, some of the new instruments, and those
costs have not come down lately.

Now the higher the total cost of funds, including the perceived
loan losses that may occur in the future, the higher the prime rate.
It’s mostly short-term financing costs that are the most influential
factor and they have not come down lately.

The CuairmaN. You've been intimately involved in the negotia-
tions over the IMF quota increase and the GAB and to what extent
do you believe financial concerns over the international debt situa-
tion have kept interest rates higher than they should be?

Mr. SprINKEL. It's very difficult to know, but it is a potential cost
and this may have had some indirect effect. The fact that the 146
nations were able to reach an agreement on a reasonably sized fi-
nancing package and that it is now in the legislative process here
in the United States as well as elsewhere over time I would expect
this to be a factor working toward lower rates because it does
imply greater economic stability among countries and hence fewer
potential loan losses than otherwise.

The CHAIRMAN. So are you saying that if Congress would act
positively on the request of the administration, both on the IMF
and GAB, that this would have a positive impact on interest rates?
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Mr. SprinxEL. | wouldn’t want to make too strong a case for it,
but it would work in that direction. By far, the most important
things are the issues we talked about earlier; that is, trying to get
ouzi overall deficit down and also keeping money growth under con-
trol.

The CHalIRMAN. What's your opinion of the Fed postponing for
another year going to contemporaneous reserve accounting rather
than lag?

Mr. SprinkeL. Well, we have been on record—at least I have
been on record since being in Washington—urging that they move
off lagged reserve accounting as quickly as possible. We were very
pleased to see them moving toward contemperaneous reserve ac-
counting, but it's now been delayed ] gather until sometime next
year. The reason I personally and many others in the administra-
tion, were in favor of it was because it would give the Federal Re-
serve much more precise control over reserve creation and hence
over money creation. But they have chosen for various operational
reasons, I presume, to delay it.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, 1T have pushed them to do it too and I'm
very disappointed that they wouldn't go ahead with it, but to delay
it another year, I fail to see the reasoning beyond that where they
want to have more control.

Do you have any idea why they think it's too unsettling at this
time to make a change?

Mr. SPRINKEL. I'm not certain. Tt does indeed raise some costs in
the banking community and it varies of course by individual banks.
This may have been part of the reasons but I'm not certain. If it
were a part of the reason for not adopting contemporaneous re-
serves, this, in essence, is saying that a public objective is post-
poned because of the private cost involved. A way to prevent that
would be some very slight reduction in reserve requirements,
which are also costs to the banks. This in essence, would make it a
public cost and I, for one, would be in favor of a public cost being
incurred to achieve what I believe is an important public objective.
So even though that may have been part of the argument, it’s not
a very persuasive one in my mind.

CONSEQUENCES OF RESTRUCTURING

The CHairMAN. There’s been a great deal said in these hearings
not only from those on monetary policy but the housing hearings
we held a week ago about the competitive inequities which may
result from the restructuring we have been doing in the financial
community. What do you see as the potential consequences of re-
structuring to the efficiency of our credit markets and the Fed's
ability to conduct monetary policy?

Mr. SprINKEL. Well, none of those changes have affected the
Fed’'s ability to create reserves or base money, whichever you
prefer. It does create noise in the money supply data and may
make it more difficult to know for sure, in the short run what’s
happening. However, we should not lose sight of what our overrid-
ing objective is and that is to make this system more efficient. That
is to offer more and cheaper financial services to the American
public and I think that is clearly happening. I do not believe that
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very laudable objective should be derailed by concern about what it
may do to the M’s in the short run because it does nothing to re-
serve creation; it does nothing to interfere with base control; It
does make movements back and forth between the various M., M.,
M., et cetera, a little more intense in the short run.

The CHAIRMAN. I assure you I'm not deterred.

Mr. SPRINKEL. I knew you weren't.

The CHAIRMAN. I'm just beginning. The bill last year was just be-
ginning trying to modernize the system and obviously in transition
periods again there are some rough times.

Mr. SPRINKEL. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. But some of the worst critics, when you ask
them if they want to go back to what they were, to the sweep ac-
counts and all the other maneuverings they were involved in
trying to survive and keep some money in their institutions,
nobody wants to go back. They just want to criticize,

Mr. SPRINKEL. Some of them would like to stop where they are
now perhaps.

The CrAIRMAN. Yes. That's probably true, but we will continue
to press forward.

Mr. SPRINKEL. We certainly will also.

The CHARMAN. Senator Mattingly, do you have additional ques-
tions?

Senator MATTINGLY. Getting back to the contemporaneous re-
serve reguirements, in 1981 or 1982—I forget which committee—we
were proposing that they institute this tool. It seems to me the tar-
gets they set are never going to be any good until they implement
someladditional tools and contemporaneous reserve requirements is
a tool.

What does it take to get them to utilize this tool?

hMr. SpriNkEL. Well, we have from the very beginning urged
them——

Senator MaTTiNGLY. You mean the Treasury Department?

Mr. SprINEEL. Yes. We urged it in public before this and other
committees. As you know, the Federal Reserve reports to the Con-
gress, not to the Treasury, and I presume it's up to Congress and
their own decisionmaking process when they adopt it. The sooner,
the better, from our point of view.

Senator MatTincLy. Well, let me ask the Chairman, can we get
the Congress to legislate the Federal Reserve to do it? I don’t think
we can.

The CHairMAN. Well, we could, but as much as I would like to
see them make the change I would not want to do it by legislation.
I don't think that is the way to proceed. That opens the door to
when we start legislating to the Fed all sorts of little things and I
think that would be a disaster. Despite my problems with the Fed
over the years, I don’t want Congress dictating every dotted “i”
and crossed “t” of how they operate. Then we would think that a
return to present Fed policy would probably be very desirable.

Senator MATTINGLY. Probably true. They have consistently over-
shot the targets which means obviously the targets——

The CHAIRMAN. I might just say that the first year I was on the
committee and sat over there where Senator Hecht is, that there
were proposals in both the House and the Senate to set the money
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aggregates by legislation and Arthur Burns sat there chewing on
his pipe and said, “Now, Senator, you know better than that,” and
1 can’t imagine what condition the economy would be in today if
rather than—I think the targets were 5 or 7 percent or something
like that and we were talking about mandating 12 to 15 percent, an
increase in the M’s, and you would have thought a 21.5-percent
prime rate was giving money away, if Congress had gotten involved
in that. And you can imagine legislating the money supply on a
year-by-vear basis or even in very general targets. So I'd like to see
them go to contemporaneous reserve accounting, but you could
open Pandora’s box with Congress legislating and dictating to the
Fed that I would not favor.

Senator MATTINGLY. I agree with that. I don’t think we should
legislate either. But if we've got everybody in agreement that
that’s what they ought to do—and I haven’t heard any disagree-
ment about doing it other than the objections coming from the Fed-
eral Reserve itself—and saying that it's under consideration but we
may use it late—to me that’s—we’'ve been waiting a long time and
since they've not met their targets for so long, it seems to me they
may want to look at another tool. Maybe we should just send a
letter down once a week to them.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think one of the things obviously I was
asking Secretary Sprinkel, 1 do believe the industry itself feels that
to enact it rapidly would impose costs on them and they prefer to
have it—they don’t disagree to going to it eventually, but they
prefer to stretch it out. So that may be one of the major reasons for
the Fed, because the financial industry itself not wanting to absorb
that change along with all the other changes that are happening
right now. But it’s sort of like changing to the metric system. In
my opinion, if we had done it 50 years ago, nobody would care. The
longer you wait, the more difficult it becomes.

Senator MATTINGLY. I've spoken to some of the regions—I won't
say which ones—but some of the Federal Reserve regions and they
are all for it. So it's sort of surprising—not surprising but——

I have one other question. I don't know whether your Depart-
ment should do the analysig, but at what price of world oil do you
think would have to come down to where it's going to impact the
0il countries not being able to service their debt? Now I don’t think
it's a complicated question because I think we've got the informa-
tion here in our country about what percent oil is of the GNP of a
set country, so you would have a quick analogy. So I was wonder-
ing if there might be some way you could gather some of that infor-
mation, some ballpark figures for us.

Mr. SprINKEL. We have looked at it to some extent and the esti-
mates indicate that a 85 cut in the price of oil would permit some-
thing on the order of a half of 1 percent more economic growth,
and that’s an enormous amount. And 1 wonder if that’s too gener-
ous myself because if the long-term trend in wealth is say 3 per-
cent, increasing that to 3.5 percent is a high percentage increase
and I don’t know whether it would be that much or not, but I've
seen estimates that high and higher. We would be glad to give you
what information we have, but I don’t feel very comfortable with it
?t this stage. We don’t know how far oil prices are going to decline

or sure.
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Senator MarrmincLy. Well, we know they're on the way down.

Mr. SprINKEL. Right. We think so.

Senator MATTINGLY. Now in the case of Mexico, owing something
like $80 billion or whatever it might be, what price does their oil
have to come down to to where they wouldn’t be able to service
that debt, $20 or $25 a barrel?

Mr. SeriNkeL. Well, I'm quite confident, based on discussions
with them, they would not be much concerned about modest de-
clines in oil prices, but if it gets to $5 or more per barrel it will
make a big difference.

Senator MaTTINGLY. They're not going to get more; they’'re going
to get less.

Mr. SpriNKEL. That’s right.

Senator MaTtTINGLY. If they get $5 less, where is the point where
they're not making any money in order to put it in the coffers in
order to service the debt?

Myr. SprINKEL. I think what it means is that it will take longer
for that nation to restore economic stability and it will be some-
what more costly to restore economic stability, but at least they are
dedicated—the individuals that T have worked with—to doing just
that, even if the price of oil comes down.

Senator MATTINGLY. Is there a price in there where they
wouldn't be able to service their debt?

Mr. SPrRINKEL. Well, it depends on an awful lot of things obvious-
ly on whether or not they are able to meet their targets with the
IMF and therefore get some financing from the IMF. It depends on
whether or not private credits——

Senator MaTTINGLY. If they're not making any money at all and
you get money from the IMF, all of the IMF money is going to do is
turn the money back and pay the interest, and that would be—I
think that’s probably the scenario that we have to wonder whether
that's money being spent well.

ALL LOANS BY IMF REPAID

Mr. SprINKEL. There's no record vet of a loan by the IMF that
didn’'t get repaid. That doesn't say it couldn’t happen but the
reason that's never happened, I'm convinced, is that an IMF pro-
gram is respected and highly regarded by the private market be-
cause they do their homework. They try to decide whether or not
this is a doable program and once they say it’s doable, private
funds become available. Of course, if you did not pay off a loan to
the IMF, you're sort of doing the unpardonable. So they always pay
back the IMF. But there is no doubt that the decline in oil prices
will make it more difficult for Mexico to meet its obligations on the
private and the public sector debt. But I'm not willing to say yet,
based on our evidence, that this obviously means it's not going to
work. I think it will work. It will just take longer.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Hecht.

Senator HecHT. 1 appreciate your comments and I hope interest
rates do come down two or three points by the end of the year.

Mr. SprRiNKEL. I do, too.
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Senator Hecet., I have absolute confidence that the private
sector will revitalize our economy without a jobs bill and provide
the revenues, so I appreciate those comments.

Mr. SpriNnkgL. Thank you, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Mattingly, did you remember your ques-
tion?

Senator MaTTiNGLY. I sure did. I'm not advocating it, but with
the price of oil coming down, if it does come down appreciatively,
and people are unable to service their debts, would it then be plau-
sible to consider using sort of barter type transactions? 1 don't
mean to keep pounding on this.

Mr. SrringeL. Well, of course, the barter system has been used
by some countries that have got into great difficulty. It's a very in-
efficient system. It's not nearly as efficient as the marketplace, but
nonetheless, if in the event the nation gets into great difficulty and
for some reason is unable or unwilling to adjust their exchange
rate to properly reflect reality—as the Brazilians did incidentally
over the weekend—then that’s the next step. It’s not something I
would encourage, but it’s something that has developed on occasion
in the past and I'm sure it will in the future.

Senator MatTINGLY, By the way, have you analyzed the AFL-CIO
jobs program?

Mr. SeriNkEL. No, sir; I have not.

Senator MarrinGLy. $68 billion? I thought Senator Garn might
want to comment on that.

The CHAIRMAN. I'm glad to hear that. I heard $75 billion. That's
a reduction of $7 billion.

Senator MATTINGLY. It's a short year.

The CratrMaN. Do neither of you have additional questions?

[No response.)

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Secretary, thank you very much for your
time before the committee today. There will be additional questions
for your response in writing.

Mr. SPRINKEL. Very good.

The CrHamrMan. The committee is adjourned.

fWhereupon, at 10:35 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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